Technical Document

Niagara Station Security Guide

July 25, 2019



Niagara Station Security Guide

Tridium, Inc. 3951 Westerre Parkway, Suite 350 Richmond, Virginia 23233 U.S.A.

Confidentiality

The information contained in this document is confidential information of Tridium, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Tridium"). Such information and the software described herein, is furnished under a license agreement and may be used only in accordance with that agreement.

The information contained in this document is provided solely for use by Tridium employees, licensees, and system owners; and, except as permitted under the below copyright notice, is not to be released to, or reproduced for, anyone else.

While every effort has been made to assure the accuracy of this document, Tridium is not responsible for damages of any kind, including without limitation consequential damages, arising from the application of the information contained herein. Information and specifications published here are current as of the date of this publication and are subject to change without notice. The latest product specifications can be found by contacting our corporate headquarters, Richmond, Virginia.

Trademark notice

BACnet and ASHRAE are registered trademarks of American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers. Microsoft, Excel, Internet Explorer, Windows, Windows Vista, Windows Server, and SQL Server are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation. Oracle and Java are registered trademarks of Oracle and/or its affiliates. Mozilla and Firefox are trademarks of the Mozilla Foundation. Echelon, LON, LonMark, LonTalk, and LonWorks are registered trademarks of Echelon Corporation. Tridium, JACE, Niagara Framework, NiagaraAX Framework, and Sedona Framework are registered trademarks, and Workbench, WorkPlaceAX, and AXSupervisor, are trademarks of Tridium Inc. All other product names and services mentioned in this publication that are known to be trademarks, registered trademarks, or service marks are the property of their respective owners.

Copyright and patent notice

This document may be copied by parties who are authorized to distribute Tridium products in connection with distribution of those products, subject to the contracts that authorize such distribution. It may not otherwise, in whole or in part, be copied, photocopied, reproduced, translated, or reduced to any electronic medium or machine-readable form without prior written consent from Tridium, Inc.

Copyright © 2019 Tridium, Inc. All rights reserved.

The product(s) described herein may be covered by one or more U.S. or foreign patents of Tridium.

Contents

About this guide	7
Document change log	7
Related documents	9
Chapter 1 About station segurity	11
Chapter 1 About station security	II
Security precautions	۱۱ 10
Security best practices	LZ۱۷
Security Dashboard overview	13
Chapter 2 Secure communication	15
Client/server relationships	15
Certificates	16
Self-signed certificates	17
Keys	18
How certificates verify identity	19
Encryption	19
Naming convention	19
Certificate stores	20
Accessing the stores	20
Stores folder structure	21
Stores file names	22
CSR folder structure	22
Creating a CSR folder structure	22
Certificate set up	23
Root and intermediate certificate checklist	23
Supervisor/engineering PC checklist	24
Platform and station checklist	24
Opening a secure platform connection (niagarad)	25
Enabling the NiagaraNetwork	26
Confirming client/server relationships	27
Creating a root CA certificate	27
Creating a server certificate	30
Creating a code-signing certificate	31
Creating a CSR	33
Signing a certificate	33
Importing the signed certificate back into the User Key Store	35
Installing a root certificate in the Windows trust store	35
Exporting a certificate	36
Manually importing a certificate into a User Trust Store	37
Installing a certificate	37
Station health confirmation	
Viewing session information	
Allowed hosts management	
When a certificate expires	40
•	

Deleting a certificate	40
Configuring secure platform communication	40
Configuring secure station communication	41
Enabling clients and configuring them for the correct port	41
Securing email	41
Secure communication troubleshooting	42
Default TCP/IP ports	45
Certificate management when replacing a controller	45
Chapter 3 User authentication	47
User authentication checklist	47
Authentication schemes	48
Set up client certificate authentication	49
Admin workflow for client certificate authentication	49
User workflow for client certificate authentication	51
Logging in via browser using client certificate authentication	56
Logging in via Workbench using client certificate authentication	58
Enabling a kiosk-like mode using ClientCertAuth	58
Setting up Google authentication	59
Single Sign On	59
Creating a User Prototype for SAML Authentication	61
Configuring the SAML Authentication Scheme	61
Customizing SAML attribute mapping	63
Logging in with SAML SSO	63
Network users	65
Challenge	65
User Service changes	65
NiagaraNetwork changes	66
Network user related properties	66
User prototypes	67
Station-to-station users	70
Adding or editing a user	70
Assigning authentication schemes to users	71
Password management	71
Setting up password strength	71
Setting up password options	72
Setting up a user's password	72
Logging on to a station	72
Station Auto Logoff	74
Changing your password	74
User authentication troubleshooting	75
Chapter 4 Authorization management	77
Component permissions checklist	78
Component permission level	78
Changing a component Config flag	78
UserService permission levels	79

Cate	gories	80
	Basic categories	80
	Adding and editing a basic category	80
	Assigning a component to a basic category	81
	Deleting a category name	82
Roles	and permissions	83
	Adding roles and permissions	83
	Adding a component	85
	Editing roles and permissions	85
	Assigning roles to users	86
	Confirming access security	86
	Reviewing permissions	86
	Ancestor permissions	87
	File permissions	87
	History permissions	87
Com	ponent permissions troubleshooting	88
		00
Chapter 5	Components, views and windows	87
Com	ponents	89
	baja-AuthenticationService	89
	baja-AuthenticationSchemeFolder	
	baja-SSOConfiguration	
	baja-DigestScheme	
	baja-GlobalPasswordConfiguration	
	baja-AXDigestScheme	
	baja-H11PBasicAuthenticationScheme	
	baja-CategoryService	
	RoleService	
	baja-UserPrototype	94
	baja-UserService	
	clientCertAuth-ClientCertAuthScheme	
	FoxService	
	nss-SecurityService	
	saml-SAMLAttributeMapper	
	saml-SAMLAuthenticationScheme	
	samlEncryption-SamlXmlDecrypter	
	web-WebService	
Plugi	ns (views)	
	nss-SecurityDashboardView	
	platCrypto-CertManagerView	117
	wbutil-CategoryBrowser	
	wbutil-CategoryManager	124
	wbutil-CategorySheet	125
	wbutil-PermissionsBrowser	126
	wbutil-RoleManager	128
Winc	lows	129
	Certificate Export windows	129

Generate Self-Signed Certificate window	
New category windows	
New/Edit roles window	
Platform Authentication window	135
Platform Connect window	
Platform TLS settings	136
Permissions map	137
Session Info window	
Station Authentication window	139
Station Connect window	139
Glossary	141
Index	143

About this guide

This topic contains important information about the purpose, content, context, and intended audience for this document.

Product Documentation

This document is part of the Niagara technical documentation library. Released versions of Niagara software include a complete collection of technical information that is provided in both online help and PDF format. The information in this document is written primarily for Systems Integrators. In order to make the most of the information in this book, readers should have some training or previous experience with Niagara 4 or NiagaraAX software, as well as experience working with JACE network controllers.

Document Content

This document provides guidance and best practices designed to help you configure and maintain secure stations while taking advantage of the benefits that internet connectivity offers.

Document change log

This log provides the date this document was released and lists any subsequent document updates that have occurred.

July 25, 2019

Many changes throughout to support the Niagara 4.8 release, including the following edits:

- In Chapter 1, added a section on the "Security Dashboard feature".
- In Chapter 3, edited "Configuring a user for Client Certificate Authentication", and added a new procedure for "Enabling a kiosk-like mode using client certificate authentication".
- In Chapter 4, added a note to the "Reviewing permissions" procedure.
- In Chapter 5, added a component topic on the "nss-SecurityService", and view topic on the "nss-SecurityDashboard". Also added information about the Station Link Config property to the "nss-SecurityService" component topic. Edited the "wbutil-PermissionsBrowser" topic, to add information on improvements to the Permissions Browser view.

February 11, 2019

- In Chapter 3, edited the "Authentication Schemes" topic to add information on the Client Certificate Authentication Scheme and the GoogleAuthenticationScheme.
- In Chapter 3, added two sections with associated procedures: the "Admin workflow for client certificate authentication" and "User workflow for client certificate authentication".
- Added these component topics to Chapter 5: "clientCertAuth-ClientCertificateAuthenticationScheme" and "gauth-GoogleAuthenticationScheme".

November 14, 2018

- Edited the component topic, "saml-SAMLAttributeMapper", to add information on a recent configuration change to handle multiple values returned from the IdP for the prototypeName attribute.
- Edited the component topic, "saml-SAMLAuthenticationScheme", to add information on SAML metadata URL which can automatically generate the station's SAML metadata XML.
- Added the component topic, "saml-SamlXmlDecrypter" which you can add to a SAMLAuthentication-Scheme to configure a certificate for decryption.
- Edited component topics, "wbutil-CategoryBrowser" and "wbutil-CategorySheet" to add note on behavior new in Niagara 4.8.
- Minor changes in the procedure, "Customizing SAML attribute mapping".

August 8, 2018

Correction to specified SP metadata in prerequisites for "Configuring the SAML Authentication Scheme" procedure.

May 17, 2018

Added a caution regarding giving admin write permissions on the Role Service to the following topics: Roles and permissions", "Role Service", and "Role Manager".

March 2, 2018

In the "Single Sign On" and "Components" sections, added information on the baja-UserPrototype which is required for SAML authentication; also added the procedure, "Creating a User Prototype for SAML authentication".

February 15, 2018

Edited the procedure, Configuring the SAML Authentication scheme," to add information on required SAML SP metadata that must be shared with the SAML IdP. Expanded on information provided in the "saml-SAM-LAttributeMapper" component topic, and added a procedure for "Customizing SAML attribute mappings".

January 24, 2018

Changed the topic title "Auto Logoff" to "Station Auto Logoff" and clarified wording throughout. Also edited property descriptions for Auto Logoff settings in the "baja-UserService" component topic.

November 13, 2017

In the topic, "About station security", under authorization management list item, deleted a note discussing unsupported tagged categories.

October 12, 2017

- In the User Authentication chapter, edited the "Authentication Schemes" topic; added the "Single Sign On" and "Auto Logoff" topics; and added these procedures: "Configuring the SAML Authentication Scheme" and "Logging in with SSO".
- In the Components chapter, added the "saml-SAMLAttributeMapper", and "saml-SAMLAuthenticationScheme" topics; and edited the "baja-SSOConfiguration", and "baja-UserService" topics.
- Significantly edited the topics in the Secure Communication chapter, rewriting "Creating a server certificate," adding "Creating a root CA certificate, and "Creating a code-signing certificate."
- Added "Provisioning a job to install a certificate" to the same chapter.
- Added references to code-signing certificates through the chapter.
- Added "Certificate Export windows" to the Components, views and windows chapter.

September 20, 2017

- Added the topic "When a certificate expires" to the "Certificate Setup" chapter.
- Updated multiple topics in the "Certificate Setup" chapter to include the code-signing certificate.

September 14, 2017

Updated the WebService property description in web-WebService topic.

September 13, 2017

Updates to WebService properties and descriptions in the web-WebService component topic

August 31, 2017

The following list of modifications are included in this update:

- In the topic baja-UserService, added the description about "Effect of property changes on user session"
- In the topic "Configuring Secure Platform Communication" and "Platform TLS Setting" modified the description for Platform TLS setting window.
- Created new topic WebService cacheControl under the chapter Components, views, and windows.
- Restored Network User content (formerly found only in legacy documentation) and updated that content to reflect user synchronization feature support currently in Niagara 4.
- Added baja-AuthenticationService components to the Components section.
- Revised the Preface section to remove content which now makes up the chapter, "About station security."
- In the User Authentication chapter, updated several topics to update the name of the LegacyDigest-Scheme which changed to AXDigestScheme in Niagara 4.

July 13, 2016

Updated to support rebranding (minor changes throughout)

November 6, 2015

Updates to WebService properties description in web-WebService component topic

August 23, 2015

Initial release document

Related documents

Following is a list of related guides.

- Niagara Drivers Guide
- Niagara Platform Guide
- Niagara 4 Hardening Guide (available on www.tridium.com\resources\library)

Chapter 1 About station security

Topics covered in this chapter

- Security precautions
- Security best practices
- Security Dashboard overview

Security begins with the way you configure and monitor each station. It involves setting up secure communication, secure email, secure user credentials, and configuring components, categories, hierarchies, and roles to grant users access only to the system objects they need to do their jobs. Ultimately, your system will only be secure if you take full advantage of Niagara 4's enterprise security features, and if you configure your network effectively. Although the defaults are designed to be as secure as possible, your system will remain vulnerable if you rely solely on factory defaults. The aspects of station security that require configuration are settings for secure communication, user authentication and authorization management.

- Secure communication provides:
 - Server identity verification, which prevents man-in-the-middle and spoofing attacks. To set up the digital certificates that verify server identity. you use the **Certificate Manager** view.
 - Data encryption (foxs/https/platformtls), which prevents eavesdropping during the actual transmission of data. You define the key size used to encrypt data transmission when you create each certificate.
 - Secure email communication. To configure email security, you use the **EmailService**.
- User authentication protects against malicious access by ensuring that only legitimate users (human or station) can log in using Workbench or a web browser. You use the AuthenticationService to activate the authentication schemes the station needs, and the UserService to assign the authentication scheme and login credentials to individual users (human or another station). You can add multiple schemes, each of which may be used by a different user.
- Authorization management involves defining which component slots, files and histories are accessible, which users may modify them, and what modifications users may make Niagara uses role-based access control, where users are assigned roles that are mapped to component permissions. You use the CategoryService to set up component categories (groups of components), the RoleService to assign permissions, and the UserService to assign roles to users.

NOTE: Platform security is beyond the scope of this document.

Security precautions

Whether you are protecting assets in a single building or in a large, multi-site application, station security is critical. The practical implementation of a secure device network relies on basic common sense.



Do not connect any station directly to the Internet. If you need remote access, use a VPN (Virtual Private Network) solution where your devices are protected behind a fire wall, but remotely accessible. Your VPN solution should incorporate RSA two-factor authentication.



Do not share accounts (log on using someone else's credentials). Always log on as yourself.



Do not create a certificate (and key pair) on a local computer and download the certificate into the **User Key Store** of each remote controller. Each host requires its own unique certificate, public and private keys, which should be generated by the controller and should reside only in the

controller or on a backup medium that is physically protected. Transmitting a certificate with its private key exposes the key to the risk of capture during transmission.



Do not commission a remote controller over the internet. If it becomes necessary to replace a controller, physically travel to the location, take the controller off the network, connect a cross-over cable, and import the backed-up stores. While the Key and Trust Stores are backed up with the station, they are not part of a station copy.



Do not mix secure platforms with platforms that are not secure on the same network. All controllers and Supervisor stations must be secure.



Do not use self-signed certificates. In a CA-signed certificate, the **Issued By** property is not the same as the **Subject**.



Do not use guest accounts. They are easy to hack.



Do not use default passwords or passwords that can be easily guessed by attackers, such as birth dates, short words, and real words. Use different passwords for each entity. For example, use different usernames and passwords for your system password, platform credentials and station credentials. Implement strong passwords and change them frequently. Store and use passwords securely, strictly controlling access to file systems.



Do not rely on an NTP (Network Time Protocol) server that you do not directly control. If your Niagara network depends on an external NTP server for the time of day, and that server is compromised or spoofed, your Niagara system may be harmed. For example, locks may be turned off, the alarm system disabled, etc. If you use an NTP server, it must be an internal server that is physically controlled by your trusted organization.



Be warned. If your Niagara system is dependent on an external weather service, and if that weather service is compromised or spoofed, any logic in your system that uses the temperature for heating or cooling, or any other purpose may be harmed.

Security best practices

In today's world, ensuring the security of your device network is extremely important. While managing digital certificates and passwords may seem like an excessive burden, the cost of the alternative is so substantial that you must assign resources and take the time to implement the best practices covered by this topic.



Always upgrade your platform and station to the latest software version. Install all patches and software updates.

Physical security is crucial. Secure all computer equipment in a locked room. Make sure that each station is only accessible by authorized users.



Physically protect wiring to prevent an unauthorized person from plugging in to your network.



Use digital certificates to secure data transmission over wires or wireless connections. If you must connect a host station directly to the public Internet, make sure you are using CA-signed certificates.



If your company is acting as its own CA (Certificate Authority), your root CA certificate must be separately installed in each station's **User Trust Store** and each browser.



Physically protect the medium (usually a USB thumb drive) you use to back up and transport exported certificates.



Install browsers using only a trusted installation program. The program you use installs thirdparty certificates from CAs, such as VeriSign and Thawte. These must be trustworthy certificates.



For high-traffic stations (especially stations that provide public access to a controller network), secure **Niagarad** with a separate certificate from that used for your **FoxService** and **WebService**.



Back up each station regularly. Embedded systems, such as JACE controllers write audit information to a rolling buffer. To avoid losing a station's audit trail, regularly export audit histories to a Supervisor station.

Security Dashboard overview

In Niagara 4.8 and later, the Security Dashboard feature provides (for admin and other authorized users) a bird's eye view of the security configuration of your station. This allows you to easily monitor the security configuration in many station services, and identify any security configuration weaknesses on the station.

CAUTION: The **Security Dashboard View** may not display every possible security setting, and should not be considered as a guarantee that everything is configured securely. In particular, third party modules may have security settings that do not register to the dashboard.

The **Security Dashboard** view is the main view on the station's SecurityService. The view alerts you to security weaknesses such as poor password strength settings; expired, self-signed or invalid certificates; unencrypted transport protocols, etc., indicating areas where the configuration should be more secure. Other reported data includes: system health, number of active accounts, inactive accounts, number of accounts with super-user permissions, etc.



Figure 1 Example Security Dashboard View

The Summary card in the upper left corner of the view summarizes the number and type of security status messages that are generated for all Services on the station. Each "card" (or pane) in the view provides security configuration data for a particular service. Typically, each card provides a hyperlink to that service (or to a component) so that you can easily change a configuration. In cases where there is no component to link to, no hyperlink is provided on the card.

For complete details, see "nss-SecurityDashboardView, page 114" in the "Components and views" chapter of this guide.

Chapter 2 Secure communication

Topics covered in this chapter

- Client/server relationships
- Certificates
- Certificate stores
- CSR folder structure
- ♦ Certificate set up
- Configuring secure platform communication
- ♦ Configuring secure station communication
- Enabling clients and configuring them for the correct port
- Securing email
- Secure communication troubleshooting

A Public Key Infrastructure (PKI) supports the distribution and identification of public encryption keys used to protect the exchange of data over networks, such as the Internet. PKI verifies the identity of the other party and encodes the actual data transmission. Identity verification provides non-repudiated assurance of the identity of the server. Encryption provides confidentiality during network transmission. Requiring signed code modules ensures that only expected code runs in the system.

To provide secure networks using PKI, Niagara 4 supports the TLS (Transport Layer Security) protocol, versions 1.0, 1.1 and 1.2. TLS replaces its predecessor, SSL (Secure Sockets Layer).

Each Niagara installation automatically creates a default certificate, which allows the connection to be encrypted immediately. However, these certificates generate warnings in the browser and Workbench and are generally not suitable for end users. Creating and signing custom digital certificates allows a seamless use of TLS in the browser, and provides both encryption as well as server authentication.

Beyond communication security, each module of computer code that runs in the system is protected with a digital signature. Added program objects require this signature or they do not run.

NOTE: Verifying the server, encrypting the transmission and ensuring that only signed code runs do not secure data stored on a storage device. You still need to restrict physical access to the computers and controllers that manage your building model, set up user authentication with strong passwords, and secure components by controlling permissions.

Niagara 4.0 supports and uses secure communication and signed code by default. You do not need to purchase an additional license.

Security is an ongoing concern. While you will find much valuable information in the secure communication topics, expect future updates and changes.

Client/server relationships

Client/server relationships identify the connections that require protection. Niagara 4.0 client/server relationships vary depending on how you configure and use a system.

Workbench is always a client. A platform is always a server. A station may be a client and a server.

Figure 2 Communication relationships



The system protocols that manage communications between these entities are:

- Platform connections from Workbench (client) to controller or Supervisor PC platform daemon (server) use Niagarad. A secure platform connection is sometimes referred to as platformtls. You enable platformtls using the Platform Administration view.
- Local station connections (Supervisor and platform) use Foxs. You enable these connections in a station's FoxService (**Config→Services→FoxService**).
- Browser connections use Https, as well as Foxs if you are using the Java Applet profile. You enable these connections using the station's WebService (**Config→Services→WebService**).
- Client connections to the station's email server, if applicable. You enable secure email using the station's EmailService (**Config→Services→EmailService**).

These relationships determine an entity's certificate requirements. For example, a station requires a signed server certificate, which it uses when it functions as a server, and a copy of the root CA certificate, which it uses when it functions as a client. Setting up digital certificates for identity verification involves creating separate certificates to verify the identity of each server. Each server's unique certificate, signed by a CA (Certificate Authority), resides in its **User Key Store**. Each client requires the root CA certificate used to sign each server certificate. The root CA certificate resides in the platform/station **System** or **User Trust Store**.

Certificates

A certificate is an electronic document that uses a digital signature to bind a *public key* with a person or organization. Certificates may serve a variety of purposes depending on how you configure the certificate's **Key Usage** property. Their primary purpose in this system is to verify the identity of a server so that communication can be trusted.

Niagara supports these types of certificates:

- A CA (Certificate Authority) certificate is a self-signed certificate that belongs to a CA. This could be a third party or a company serving as its own CA.
- A root CA certificate is a self-signed CA certificate whose private key is used to sign other certificates creating a trusted certificate tree. With its private key, a root CA certificate may be exported, stored on a USB thumb drive in a vault, and brought out only when certificates need to be signed. A root CA certificate's private key requires the creation of a password on export and the provision of the same password when you use it to sign other certificates.

- An *intermediate certificate* is a CA certificate signed by a root CA certificate that is used to sign server certificates or other intermediate CA certificates. Using intermediate certificates isolates a group of server certificates.
- A server certificate represents the server-side of a secure connection.

While you may set up a separate certificate for each protocol (Foxs, Https, Webs). While you may configure a platform and station (as server) with separate server certificates, for simplicity most systems usually use the same server certificate.

• A *code-signing* certificate is a certificate used to sign program objects and modules. Systems integrators use this certificate to prevent the introduction of malicious code when they customize the framework.

Identity verification uses multiple certificates in a trusted *certificate tree* Setting up identity verification may involve a third-party CA (Certificate Authority) or you may decide to serve as your own CA.



In the illustration above:

- 1. Below the ground is the root CA certificate.
- 2. The major branches represent intermediate certificates.
- 3. The leaves are server certificates.

How many certificates you need depends on your configuration. At a minimum you need a unique server certificate for each server (controller) and a single root CA certificate to sign your server certificates. If your company is large, you may need an intermediate certificate for each geographical division or location. An individual server may have multiple certificates: one each to secure its Fox, Http and Niagarad (platformtls) connections. Although each platform and station usually share the same certificate, you may create a separate platform certificate and a different station certificate.

If your network is large and getting thousands of certificates signed would be difficult, you may sign a wildcard certificate. Instead of identifying a specific IP or domain (for example, server1.domain.com), a wildcard certificate uses *.domain.com.

Self-signed certificates

A self-signed certificate is one that is signed by default using its own private key rather than by the private key of a root CA (Certificate Authority) certificate.

The system supports two types of self-signed certificates:

• A root CA certificate is implicitly trusted because there is no higher authority than the CA (Certificate Authority) that owns this certificate. For this reason, CAs, whose business it is to endorse other people's

certificates, closely guard their root CA certificate(s) and private keys. Likewise, if your company is serving as its own CA, you should closely guard the root CA certificate you use to sign other certificates.

• A default, self-signed certificate: The first time you start an instance of Workbench, a platform or a station after installation (commissioning), the system creates a default, self-signed server certificate with the alias of tridium.

Certificate Info	×
Information for certi	ficate Niagara4
Table View ASN.1 View	PEM View
Properties:	Â
Alias	tridium
Version	v3
Serial Number	48 03 05 93 04 69 40 77 fd 96 7a fd
Issued By	Niagara4
Issuer DN	CN=Niagara4,O=Tridium,C=US
Subject	Niagara4
Subject DN	CN=Niagara4,O=Tridium,C=US
Not Before	Fri Jul 07 11:12:04 EDT 2017
NotAfter	Sat Jul 07 11:12:04 EDT 2018
Key Algorithm	RSA
Key Size	2048
Signature Algorithm	SHA256withRSA
Signature Size	256
Basic Constraints	Subject Type: End Entity
Key Usage	digitalSignature, keyEncipherment
Extended Key Usage	TLS Web Server Authentication (1.3.6.1.5.5.7.3.1), TLS Web Clie
•	E Contraction de la c
	ОК

Figure 3 Example of a self-signed certificate

Since the Issuer DN (Distinguished Name) and Subject DN are the same, the certificate is said to be selfsigned using its own 2048-bit, private key. The purpose of a self-signed certificate is to allow secure access to the platform and station before a trusted certificate tree with signed server certificates is established. Since a client cannot validate this type of certificate, it is not recommended for robust, long-term security.

When presented with a self-signed certificate, always confirm that it is the expected certificate before you manually approve its use. Once approved, you do not have to approve the certificate each time you make a connection to the server.

NOTE: Do not export this certificate and import it into any store of another platform or station. Although possible, doing so decreases security and increases vulnerability.

To minimize the risk of a man-in-the-middle attack when using self-signed certificates, all your platforms should be contained in a secure private network, off line, and without public access from the Internet.

CAUTION: To use self-signed certificates, before you access the platform or station from Workbench for the first time, make sure that your PC and the platform are not on any corporate network or the Internet. Once disconnected, connect the PC directly to the platform, open the platform from Workbench, and approve its self-signed certificate. Only then should you reconnect the platform to a corporate network.

Keys

A pair of asymmetric *keys* (one public and the other private) makes server verification and encryption possible. The term "asymmetric" means that the two keys are different, but related. The system can use the private key to read messages encrypted with the public key and vice versa.

The signing of certificates with the private key is required to verify authenticity. Both keys are required to encrypt information. In advance, key generation software running on remote controller or station generates this pair of asymmetric keys.

- A *public key* is a string of bytes included in the certificate. This key resides in the server's **System** or **User Trust Store** and is used to identify the authenticity of the connecting client certificate.
- A *private key* is also a string of bytes that resides on the server. The root CA certificate's private key must be physically protected for a certificate tree to remain secure. A private key must not be sent via email, and, if necessary, should be physically transported (on a thumb drive or other medium that is not connected to the Internet).

How certificates verify identity

Once you set up a certificate tree, identity verification takes place during the client/server handshake, before transmission begins and before the system authenticates each user by prompting for credentials (user name and password).

This is how digital certificates verify identity:

- 1. A unique server certificate resides with its public and private keys in the **User Key Store** of each server (platform/station and Supervisor).
- 2. When a client connects to a server, the server sends its certificate to the client.
- 3. The client station validates the server certificate against a root CA certificate in its **System** or **User Trust Store** by matching keys, ensuring that the Subject of the root CA certificate is the same as the Issuer of a server certificate, and confirming other factors. A client browser does the same. Each browser has a trust store of root CA certificates.
- 4. If the server certificate is valid, the system establishes a trusted connection between the server and client, and encrypted communication begins. If the certificate is not valid, the station or browser notifies the client and communication does not begin.
- 5. You may choose to approve a rejected certificate if you know that, although unsigned, it can be trusted.

NOTE: Always verify the issuer name on any certificate presented by the system as untrusted. Do not approve a certificate from an entity that you do not recognize.

Encryption

Encryption is the process of encoding data transmission so that it cannot be read by untrusted third parties. TLS uses encryption to transmit data between the client and server. While it is possible to make an unencrypted connection using only the fox or http protocols, you are strongly encouraged not to pursue this option. Without encryption, your communications are potentially subject to an attack. Always accept the default Foxs or Https connections.

The following summarizes how encryption works:

- 1. At the start of a TLS session, the system encrypts the server/client handshake using the client and server certificates' key pairs.
- 2. During the handshake the system verifies server identity and negotiates encryption keys.
- 3. Once communication is established, identity verification is no longer needed, and encrypted data transmission begins using the negotiated keys.

Key size is directly related to encryption security. The larger (more complex) the key, the more secure the data transmission. Large keys do not slow encryption, but they do take longer to initially generate.

Naming convention

The User Key Store, User Trust Store, and System Trust Store form the heart of the configuration. Certificates look a lot alike, and the various default self-signed certificates are named identically. While developing

a naming convention is not a requirement (the system will function just fine if the certificates are called "cert1," "cert2," etc.), a consistent naming scheme can make the process much easier to follow.

Consider using the **Alias** of each certificate to identify the certificate's purpose. Certificate aliases might include:

- The words "root," "intermediate," "server," "client," "code-signing"
- The geographic location of the remote controllers protected by the certificate
- The host name of the server
- The IP address of the server

Certificate stores

Certificate management uses four stores to manage certificates: a **User Key Store**, **System Trust Store**, **User Trust Store** and **Allowed Hosts** list.

The **User Key Store** is associated with the server side of the client-server relationship. This store holds certificates, each with its public and private keys. In addition, this store contains the self-signed certificate initially created when you launched Workbench or booted the platform for the first time.

The User and System Trust Stores are associated with the client side of the client-server relationship. The System Trust Store comes pre-populated with standard public certificates: root CA certificates from well-known Certificate Authorities, such as VeriSign, Thawte and Digicert. The User Trust Store holds root CA and intermediate certificates for companies who serve as their own certificate authority.

The **Allowed Hosts** list contains server certificate(s) for which no trusted root CA certificate exists in the client's **System** or **User Trust Stores**, but the server certificates have been approved for use anyway. This includes servers for which the host name of the server is not the same as the Common Name in the server certificate. You approve the use of these certificates on an individual basis. While communication is secure, it is better to use signed server certificates.

Accessing the stores

The system supports two sets of stores: a set for Workbench, and another shared set for each platform and station. Workbench provides access to each set of stores.

- Step 1 Launch Workbench or Workbench in the browser.
- Step 2 Open a supervisor or remote platform/station.
- Step 3 Do one of the following:
 - a. To access the Workbench stores, click **Tools**→**Certificate Management**.
 - b. To access the platform/station stores, expand **Platform** and double-click **Certificate Management** in the Nav tree. To access the stores this way, the station must be idle.

Since a platform/station may function at different times as a client or a server, it must have a server certificate in its shared **User Key Store** and a trusted root CA certificate in its **System** or **User Trust Store**.

c. If your station is running, you can access the platform/station stores by expanding Station→-Config→Services→PlatformServices and double-clicking CertManagerService in the Nav tree.

The station shares the root CA certificate with the platform, but may have its own server certificate (when it functions as a server) located in the same **User Key Store**.

Step 4 To confirm that you have accessed the correct stores, check the name in the screen title and above the stores.

Tools Window Help						
Options	1 B X () [] Pa X	50			
Alarm Portal	_	_			1 Autor	
Certificate Management					Certificat	e Managemen
Certificate Signer Nol	Certificate Man	agement				
Driver Upgrade Tool	Certificate Man	agement for Niaga	ra Workbench			
Kerberge Configuration Tool		0				
Levicon Tool	User Key Store	System Trust Store	User Trust Store	Allowed Hosts		
Local License Database	You have local	certificates:				
Logger Configuration	U.S. Karret					0 altrata
Lon Xml Tool	User Key Sto	re				3 objects
Manage Credentials	Alias	Subject	Not After	Key Algorithm	Key Size Va	lid 🛡
NDIO to NRIO Conversion Tool	🤨 root ca certific	ate root	Sat Oct 06 10:30:29 ED	T2018 RSA	2048 tru	e
New Driver	😺 code-signing	certificate code signer	Sun Oct 06 10:32:08 ED	0T 2019 RSA	2048 tru	e
iy Host: VASIL ICSC2QC2.global.ds.honeyw	en.com (MyCompan)	n) Platform			Certific	ate Managem
- Nav	-2	Certificate Mana	gement			
🖃 🔘 🗵 🕲 My Network		Certificate Mana	rement for "loca	lhost"		
In the second secon		User Key Store	System Trust Store	User Trust Store	Allowed Hosts	
Application Director		You have local co	ertificates:			
Certificate Management		User Key Store				1 objects
🙆 Lexicon Installer		Alian Subia	et NetAfter	KeyAlgeri	illan KauSina	Valid E
License Manager		Allas Subje		Key Algori	ulini Key Size	valiu i*
Platform Administration		tridium Niaga	ra4 Sun Oct 06 11:57:	IIEDT2019 RSA	2048	true
y : Station (MyCompany)	onfig : Services	: PlatformServices	: CertManagerSe	ervice	Certific	ate Manageme
- Nav		Certificate Manag	gement			
ピ 🖸 🗵 🕲 My Network	-	Certificate Mana	gement for loca	lhost		
 PlatformService 	s	User Key Store	System Trust Store	User Trust Store	Allowed Hosts	
🖰 TcplpServic	e					
D LicenseSer	vice	You have local ce	rtificates:			
🚺 CertManage	erService	User Key Store				1 objects
NtpPlatform	mServiceWin:	Alias Subie	ct Not After	Key Algorit	thm Key Size	Valid 🛤
BatchJobServio	e	Atidium Miner	-4 0	1 507 2010 064	2049	
🔻 😁 Drivers		Unolum Niagai	a4 3011 Oct 06 11:57:1	1 ED1 2019 KSA	2048	uue
A						

The platform and station stores are actually the same stores.

Stores folder structure

The Workbench and platform/station stores reside in separate locations on a Supervisor and remote platform.

The following table lists the default user homes that contain the stores, which are considered configuration files. If the folder paths have been changed, these locations no longer apply. username is the Windows user name of the person starting the Workbench application.

Stores	Nav tree node	Default folder path
Workbench ¹	My Host→My File System→User Home→security	C:\Users\username\Niag- ara4.0\security
Supervisor or en- gineering workstation ²	Platform→RemoteFileSystem→User Home (Read Only)→security	ProgramData\Niagara4.0 \security
remote controller ³	Platform→RemoteFileSystem→User Home (Read Only)→security	\home\niagara\security

Table 1Default user homes

- 1. Each Workbench user has their own User Home.
- 2. These platform and station stores (same stores) are in the Platform daemon User Home of the Supervisor or any engineering workstation.
- 3. These platform and station stores (same stores) are in the Platform daemon User Home of the remote controller.

Stores file names

The folders that contain the Workbench and platform/station stores each contain a set of three data files, one per type of store.

NOTE: Only the appropriate Workbench, platform or station tools may be used to modify these data files. Attempts to modify them by other means renders them corrupt and unusable.

- keystore.jceks is the User Key Store. In Workbench it contains a company's root CA, intermediate, and code-signing certificates. In a server, it contains the server certificate.
- cacerts.jceks is the User Trust Store. In a client it contains the root CA and intermediate certificates with only their public keys.
- exemptions.tes is the Allowed Hosts list. In a client it contains the certificate for hosts (servers) with whom the client may securely communicate even though the client either:
 - does not have a root CA certificate in its System or User Trust Store for the server, or
 - may have a matching root CA certificate, but the Common Name or Alternate Server Name of the server certificate is not the same as the host name of the server being authenticated.
- .bks is the FIP compliance file for access control.

NOTE: A certificate in the Workbench **User Key Store** may have the same name as a certificate in a platform/station **User Key Store**, but they may not be the same certificate. Similarly, files in these stores may have differing alias names, and, in fact, contain the same public keys. It is the public/private key pair that defines a certificate, not the certificate's name.

CSR folder structure

You may create CSRs (Certificate Signing Requests), store them in, and import signed certificates (.pem files) from any folder on your Supervisor or engineering PC. The default location is a working folder in the user file space.

The first time you access the Certificate Management view from Workbench, the system creates an empty **certManagement** folder in the following location:

c:\Users\username\Niagara4.0\certManagement, where username is the name you use to log in to the computer.

In the Nav tree, this location is: **My File System→User Home→certManagement**.

This folder, in Workbench's user space, is a working folder for storing CSRs and .pem files exported and imported by the **Certificate Manager**. Within this folder, you may create a structure for managing exports and imports or you may use a different location for exports and imports.

NOTE: Do not confuse the certManagement folder with the certificates folder that stores one or more certificates used to validate the authenticity of Niagara system licensing files. The certificates folder has nothing to do with secure communication.

The platform and station folders do not have a certManagement folder.

Creating a CSR folder structure

A CSR (Certificate Signing Request) folder structure helps to organize a large number of server certificates for easy retrieval. You create this structure under the certManagement folder, which is an automatically-created folder in your personal niagara_user_home.

Step 1 Using Windows Explorer, locate your niagara_user_home: C:\Users\username\niagara4.0 \brand\certManagement, where

username is your name or other text used to identify you as the user of your computer.

brand is your company name or other name used to label personal information.

Step 2 Create folders under certManagement.

For example:

```
certManagement
rootCertificate
intermediateCertificates
serverCertificates
code-signingCertificates
```

Certificate set up

Configuring a network for secure communication using digital certificates involves accessing the appropriate stores; creating certificates and certificate signing requests; signing certificates; importing them into hosts **User Key Stores**; and importing the root CA certificate (or intermediate certificate) into client **User Trust Stores**.

CAUTION: If the private key of your root CA and intermediate certificates fall into the wrong hands, your entire network can be in danger of a significant cyber attack. To ensure security, always create the root CA and intermediate certificates, and use them to sign other certificates inWorkbench running on a secure computer, which is located under lock and key. Use this computer for only one purpose: to manage and sign certificates. Never connect this computer to the Internet, and ever access it over your company network. Carefully protect any thumb drive that contains any certificate with its private key.

You may use a third-party CA (Certificate Authority), such as VeriSign or Thawte to sign your certificates, or you may serve as your own CA.

Unless absolutely necessary, do not use a Supervisor or engineering PC to access a controller remotely for the purpose of generating a server certificate and CSR. The preferred best practice is to set up certificates before distributing each controller to its remote location. If controllers are already in the field, travel to the remote location, take the controller off the Internet and corporate LAN, then connect your engineering PC directly to the controller using a cross-over cable.

Root and intermediate certificate checklist

This checklist assumes that you are serving as you own CA (Certificate Authority). It summarizes the steps for setting up digital certificates using the Workbench **User Key Store** of a physically and electronically secure computer.

Use the check list to make sure you perform all necessary configuration tasks.

Computer and device network disconnected from the company LAN and global Internet. See Chapter 2 Secure communication, page 15.

Needed certificates identified: one root CA certificate, two or more intermediate certificates (optional) and one server certificate per controller. You need a code-signing certificate if you will be customizing the system by adding program objects. See Certificates, page 16.

Logical certificate naming convention established (a naming convention is not required, but it will help you differentiate among your certificates). See Naming convention, page 19.

CSR folder structure under the **certManagement** folder in the niagara_user_home created. See Creating a CSR folder structure, page 22.

Root CA certificate and any intermediate certificates created. See Creating a root CA certificate, page 27.

CSR for each intermediate and code-signing certificate created. See Creating a CSR, page 33.

Any intermediate and code-signing certificates signed using the root CA certificate. See Signing a certificate, page 33.

Any signed intermediate certificates imported back into the Workbench User Key Store where they were originally created. See Importing the signed certificate back into the User Key Store, page 35.

Backup of the root CA certificate and the signed intermediate certificates created. See Exporting a certificate, page 36.

Root CA certificate with only its public key exported in preparation to import it into the platform/ station Trust Stores. See Exporting a certificate, page 36

Supervisor/engineering PC checklist

Use this checklist to verify that you completed all required tasks to set up a Supervisor or engineering PC platform and station.

NiagaraNetwork enabled. See Enabling the NiagaraNetwork, page 26.

Remote controller(s) set up as Supervisor/engineering PC client(s). See Confirming client/server relationships, page 27.

Server certificate for the Supervisor/engineering PC platform/station created. See Creating a server certificate, page 30.

CSR for the server certificate generated. See Creating a CSR, page 33.

Server certificate CSR signed by the root CA or intermediate certificate's private key. See Signing a certificate, page 33.

Signed server certificate imported back into the platform/station's User Key Store. See Importing the signed certificate back into the User Key Store, page 35.

The existence of the third-party's root CA certificate in the platform/station's System Trust Store confirmed or root CA certificate imported into the platform/station's User Trust Store. See Manually importing a certificate into a User Trust Store, page 37.

Certificate .pem file deleted.

Confirmed platform (Niagarad) enabled. See Configuring secure platform communication, page 40.

Secure FoxService confirmed (the default) and Foxs Cert selected. See Configuring secure station communication, page 41

Secure WebService confirmed (the default) and Https Cert selected. See Configuring secure station communication, page 41

Platform and station checklist

Use this checklist to verify that you completed all required tasks to set up a new platform and station.

NiagaraNetwork enabled. See Enabling the NiagaraNetwork, page 26.

Supervisor set up as controller client. See Confirming client/server relationships, page 27.

Server certificate(s) created on each platform/station. If needed, a separate server certificate created for each communication protocol: foxs, https, and platformtls created. See Creating a server certificate, page 30.

CSR(s) generated on each platform/station. See Creating a CSR, page 33.

CSR(s) signed by the root CA or intermediate certificate's private key. See Signing a certificate, page 33.

Signed server certificate(s) imported back into the platform/station User Key Store. See Importing the signed certificate back into the User Key Store, page 35.



Certificate(s) .pem files deleted.

☐ If using a third-party CA, the existence of the third-party's root CA certificate in the platform/station's System Trust Store confirmed.

☐ If serving as the CA, company's root CA certificate imported into the platform/station's **User Trust Store** either one at a time, or using a provisioning job. See Manually importing a certificate into a User Trust Store, page 37 and Installing a certificate, page 37.

Confirmed platform (Niagarad) enabled and correct certificate assigned. See Configuring secure platform communication, page 40.

Secure FoxService confirmed (the default) and Foxs Cert selected. For the specific procedure, see Configuring secure station communication, page 41.

Secure WebService confirmed (the default) and Https Cert selected. For the specific procedure, see Configuring secure station communication, page 41.

Opening a secure platform connection (niagarad)

Even before you configure digital certificates to provide server identity verification, every connection you make from a client to a server can be secure because you can manually verify the authenticity of the server.

Step 1 Right-click My Host (for Supervisor) or an IP address (for a controller) and click Open Platform.

The **Connect** window opens with Platform TLS Connection already selected.

Connect	×		
Open Platform with TLS Connect to the host's secure platform daemon			
Session			
Type Platform TLS Connection 🗸			
Host IP v 192.168.1.222 🕓 v			
Port 5011			
OK Cancel			

This window identifies the entity to which you are connecting: your local computer, a Supervisor platform, or a controller with an IP address.

Step 2 If needed, enter the host IP and click OK.

If you are accessing the platform for the first time, the system displays an identity verification warning and a self-signed, default certificate.

This message and certificate are expected for these reasons:

- The Subject or CN (Common Name) of the default tridium certificate (Niagara4) does not match the host name, which is usually the host IP address or domain name.
- The default certificate's Issued By and Subject are the same indicating that the certificate is self-signed. No third-party CA (Certificate Authority) has verified the server's authenticity.
- The certificate is signed, but no root CA certificate in the client's **User** or **System Trust Store** can verify its signature.
- Step 3 If you are presented with this warning and a certificate, make sure you recognize the certificate's Issued By and Subject properties.

CAUTION: Do not approve a certificate if you do not recognize these properties. The weakest link in the security chain is the user who simply clicks OK without thinking.

Step 4 Assuming that this is the default tridium certificate, which can be trusted, click Accept.

Accepting the certificate creates an approved host exemption in the platform/station **Allowed Hosts** list.

NOTE: Although the name of the default certificate (tridium) is the same for each controller and for Workbench, the content of each certificate is unique. Do not attempt to export and use the same tridium certificate for each controller in your network.

The system asks you to enter or confirm your platform credentials.



Step 5 Enter your platform credentials and click **OK**.

The platform is now connected over a secure connection. All data transmitted are encrypted. If you logged on for the first time and accepted the default certificate, only the server's identity cannot be validated.

Step 6 To confirm that you are using the self-signed certificate, right-click **Platform** in the Nav tree and click Session Info.

The system displays session information.

	Session Info for localhost
•	You are connected as niagara.
i	Hostname is localhost.
X	The identity of this host has not been verified. - Server's certificate does not match the address. - Server's certificate is not trusted. <u>Certificate Information</u>
	Your connection to localhost is encrypted with 256-bit encryption.The connection uses TLSv1.2.
♥	The connection is encrypted using AES_256_CBC, with SHA1 for message authentication and RSA as the key exchange mechanism.
Ю	Your connection started at 01-Jun-15 11:51 AM EDT.
	ОК

- The red shield with the X indicates that the handshake was unable to verify the authenticity of the server's certificate. To view the certificate, click the link (Certificate Information).
- The green shield with the check mark indicates that encryption is enabled. In this example, the secure connection is using TLSv1.2 as the protocol and data is encrypted using AES_256_CBC (Advanced Encryption Standard) with SHA1 (hash function) and RSA (Rivest-Shamir-Adleman), the most widely used public key cryptography algorithm.

Step 7 Click **OK**.

The tiny lock on the platform icon in the Nav tree indicates a secure, encrypted connection.

Enabling the NiagaraNetwork

The NiagaraNetwork provides the physical connections for data transmission. Secure communication ensures that data are transmitted securely between trusted entities.

- Step 1 Right-click the node in the **Drivers** container and click **Views**→**Property Sheet**.
- Step 2 Expand the NiagaraNetwork property.
- Step 3 Confirm that the true check box is selected for Enabled.

Confirming client/server relationships

At any given time the Supervisor station may be the client of a controller station and vice versa. This procedure confirms that a client for the Supervisor station exists in the controller station and a client for the controller station exists in the Supervisor station.

- Step 1 Expand the **Drivers→NiagaraNetwork** node in the Supervisor Nav tree. It should contain a node for each controller.
- Step 2 Expand the **Drivers→NiagaraNetwork** in a controller Nav tree. It should contain a node for the Supervisor station.
- Step 3 If either node does not exist, discover the station.

Creating a root CA certificate

A root CA certificate is used to sign intermediate, server and code-signing certificates. It resides a **User Key Store** with both its public and private keys. You export it with only its public key so that you can import it into each client's **User Trust Store**.

Prerequisites: You have the required authority to create certificates. You are working in Workbench on a computer that is dedicated to certificate management, is not on the Internet or the company's LAN and is physically secure in a vault or other secure location.

Step 1 Access the Workbench stores by clicking **Tools→Certificate Management**.

The Certificate Management view opens to the User Key Store.

Step 2 Click the **New** button at the bottom of the view.

The Generate Self Signed Certificate window opens.

All certificates begin as self-signed certificates. Only the root CA certificate remains self-signed because it sits at the top of the certificate chain.

- Step 3 Give the certificate at least an Alias, Common Name (CN), Organization, Locality, State/ Province, and Country Code.
 - Use **Alias** to identify this as a root certificate.
 - The Common Name (CN) becomes the Subject (also known as the Distinguished Name). For a root CA certificate, the Common Name (CN) may be the same as the Alias.
 - Although Locality and State/Province are not required and are arbitrary, leaving them blank generates a warning message.
 - The two-digit Country Code is required and must be a known value, such as: US, IN, CA, FR, DE, ES, etc. (see countrycode.org for a list).
 - Not Before and Not After define the period of validity for the certificate.
 - Key Size defaults to 2048. A larger key improves security and does not significantly affect communication time. The only impact it has is to lengthen the time it takes to create the certificate initially.
- Step 4 For Certificate Usage, select CA, and click OK.

The Private Key Password window opens.

Step 5 Enter and confirm a strong password, and click OK.

The system informs you that the certificate has been submitted. Soon the certificate appears behind the Info message.

Step 6 To continue, click **OK**.

The root CA certificate now exists with both its keys in the Workbench **User Key Store**. From this location you can use it to sign other certificates (intermediate, server, and code-signing). For this

certificate to authenticate the certificates it signs, you now need to export it with only its public key and import it into the **User Trust Store** of each client computer and platform/station.

NOTE: Since this certificate is not signed by any higher certificate authority, it is always identified

with an exclamation icon (¹). As the self-signed certificate, it cannot be trusted. This is why you must protect the computer (and thumb drive) on which it resides by keeping the computer off the Internet, corporate LAN, and most securely, in a locked physical location.

Step 7 Select the new root CA certificate and click the **Export** button at the bottom of the view.

The **Certificate Export** window opens.

Certificate Export		\times
Certificate		
Export the public certifi	cate	
Table View ASN.1 View	PEM View	
Properties:		•
Version	v3	
Serial Number	47 e6 05 b1 75 4d 70 70 35 54 50 Of	
Issued By	root 2	
Issuer DN	CN=root 2,0=My Company,L=Anywhere,ST=Anys	-
	Þ	
Rrivate Key		
Export the private key		
Private Key Password (requ	uired):	
Encrypt exported privat	te key	
Reuse password to e	encrypt private key	
Password		
Confirm		
	OK Cancel	

CAUTION: Do not Click the check box to **Export the private key**. The only time you click this check box is when you are backing up the certificate to another location for safe keeping.

Step 8 To create the root CA certificate that will reside in each client's User Trust Store, click OK.

The Certificate Export window opens with the file ready to export as a .pem file.

👫 Certificate Export		×
File Spaces	Current Path	
My File System	C:/Users/E522605/Niagara4.4/tridium certManagement	
Bookmarks [Trolum.pem	
	File name: code-signing certificate.pem Save Files of type: PEM Files Cance	21

Notice the Current Path. This is where the system stores the exported certificate.

Step 9 Navigate to a location on a thumb drive, and click Save.

The system reports that it exported the certificate successfully.

Step 10 To complete the export, click OK.

When exported with only its public key, the root CA certificate may be freely distributed. You are ready to manually import the root CA certificate with only its public key into the **User Trust Store** of the computer, usually a Supervisor (or engineering) computer, from which to either manually, or with a provisioning job, install this certificate in the **User Trust Store** of all remote platforms and stations.

Password strength

To protect each certificate's private key you must supply a private key password. When backing up certificate private keys by exporting certificates, you may use an additional encryption password. (The default encryption password is the same as the private key password.) To prevent unauthorized access, your passwords need to be strong.

A strong platform or station password:

- Has 10 or more characters.
- Includes letters, punctuation, symbols, and numbers.
- Is unique for each set of credentials.

CAUTION: Do not reuse passwords.

 Avoids dictionary words in any language, words spelled backwards or words that use common misspellings and abbreviations, sequences or repeated characters, personal information such as your birthday, driver's license, passport number, etc.

These precautions were adapted from information at microsoft.com, which provides a secure password checker you can use to test the strength of any password. Niagara 4 allows you to control password strength for user authentication. The password strength configuration for user authentication does not apply to certificate passwords.

Creating a server certificate

Each Supervisor PC, engineering laptop, remote controller, and remote station requires a server certificate for those times when it functions as a server. If you plan to use as a server certificate the default, self-signed, certificate that you approve when you log in to Workbench or boot a platform for the first time, you may skip this procedure. If it is important to you for each certificate to identify the Locality and State, use this procedure to make a new certificate for each server.

Prerequisites: You have the required authority to create and manage certificates. You are either running Workbench on your PC or laptop, or are connected to the remote controller on which you are creating the certificate.

TIP: While not a requirement when creating a remote server certificate, as a best practice, you should disconnect both your computer and the controller platform from the Internet and company LAN, then connect your Workbench computer to the platform using a crossover cable.

- Step 1 To open the certificate stores do one of the following in the Nav tree:
 - a. Expand Platform and double-click Certificate Management.
 - b. Expand Station -> Config -> Services -> Platform Services and double-click CertManaerService.

Both steps open the same stores. Which to use depends on how you are connected to the platform/station.

- Step 2 Confirm that the title at the top of the view identifies the host for which you are creating the server certificate. For a remote controller, this is the IP address.
- Step 3 Click the New button at the bottom of the view.

The Generate Self Signed Certificate window opens.

Generate Self Signed Ce	rtificate	×	
Generate Self Signed Certificate Generates a self signed certificate and inserts it into the keystore			
Alias		(required)	
Common Name (CN)		(required)	
	* this may contain the host name or address of the serve	r	
Organizational Unit (OU)]	
Organization (O)		(required)	
Locality (L)			
State/Province (ST)			
Country Code (C)	(required)		
Not Before	16-Sep-2017 02:49 PM EDT		
NotAfter	16-Sep-2018 02:49 PM EDT		
Key Size	♦ 1024 bits ♦ 2048 bits ♦ 3072 bits ♦ 4096 bits		
Certificate Usage	\diamond Server \diamond Client \diamond CA \diamond Code Signing		
Alternate Server Name]	
Email Address			
	OK Cancel		

- Step 4 Give the certificate at least an Alias, Common Name (CN), Organization, Locality, State/ Province, and Country Code.
 - Use Alias to identify this as a server certificate, including in the name the company, geography or department.
 - Common Name (CN) should be the same as the host name, which is how a server identifies itself. The common name becomes the Subject (also known as the Distinguished Name). The IP address of a controller or its Fully Qualified Domain Name (FQDN) are appropriate Alias and Common Names for a remote controller or Supervisor station.

An FQDN is the Hostname plus the Primary Dns Suffix. For a computer, you can see this name in My Computer Properties: "Full computer name." For a controller, there is no good place to see this name, but it would be something like: mycontroller.mydomain.com or mycontroller.mydomain.net.

NOTE: Do not use the same name for Common Name (CN) of a server certificate that you use for a root or intermediate certificate's Common Name (CN).

- Although Locality and State/Province are not required and are arbitrary, leaving them blank generates a warning message. Third-party CAs may not sign certificates without these properties defined.
- The two-digit Country Code is required and must be a known value, such as: US, IN, CA, FR, DE, ES, etc. (See countrycode.org for a list.).
- Not Before and Not After define the period of validity for the certificate.
- Key Size defaults to 2048. A larger key improves security and does not significantly affect communication time. The only impact it has is to lengthen the time it takes to create the certificate initially.

If a third-party will sign the certificate, consult with your CA (Certificate Authority) to determine the acceptable key size. Some CAs support a limited number of key sizes.

- For Certificate Usage, select Server for a platform/station.
- For server certificates, if Common Name is an IP address, use a Fully Qualified Domain Name for the Alternate Server Name.
- Step 5 When you have filled in all information, click **OK**.

The system submits the certificate for processing in the background. A pop-up window in the lower right of your screen advises you regarding the time it may take to generate the certificate. The length of time it takes depends on the key size and the platform's processing capability. When created, the certificate appears as a row in the User Key Store table.

Step 6 To view the certificate from the platform/station's **User Key Store**, double-click it or select it and click **View**.

Notice that the Issuer and Subject are the same and the certificate is identified with a yellow shield icon (¹). These factors indicate that this is a self-signed certificate.

Step 7 Confirm that the information is correct.

NOTE:

To change a certificate you just created, delete it and create a new certificate. Do not delete a certificate that is already in use.

Repeat this procedure to create additional certificates.

Creating a code-signing certificate

The system signs code objects using a code-signing certificate that is password protected. This procedure explains how to generate a code-signing certificate using Workbench. You may use a third-party tool to generate a code-signing certificate followed by importing it into your Workbench User Key Store. Such an imported certificate must have a code-signing set as its extended key usage. This is a standard certificate extension.

Prerequisites: You are working in Workbench running on a Supervisor or engineering PC.

Step 1 Click Tools→Certificate Management.

The Certificate Management view opens.

Step 2 Click the **New** button at the bottom of the view.

The Generate Self Signed Certificate window opens.

Generate Self Signed Ce	rtificate	×
Generate Self	Signed Certificate gned certificate and inserts it into the keystore	
Alias	code-signing cert	(required)
Common Name (CN)	code-signing cert	(required)
	* this may contain the host name or address of the serve	r
Organizational Unit (OU)		
Organization (O)	MyCompany, Inc.	(required)
Locality (L)	MyCity	
State/Province (ST)	VA	
Country Code (C)	US (required)	
Not Before	16-Sep-2017 02:02 PM EDT	
Not After	16-Sep-2018 02:02 PM EDT	
Key Size	\diamondsuit 1024 bits $~\diamondsuit$ 2048 bits $~\diamondsuit$ 3072 bits $~\diamondsuit$ 4096 bits	
Certificate Usage	♦ Server ♦ Client ♦ CA ♦ Code Signing	
Alternate Server Name		
Email Address	myname@mycompany.com	
	OK Cancel	

Step 3 Fill in the properties.

In addition to the required properties, define your Locality (L) (city) and State/Province (ST). Without these properties the system reports an error message.

Country Code is a two-digit code (must be US or us, not USA).

Choose Code Signing for Certificate Usage.

The **OK** button activates when all required information is provided.

Step 4 To create the certificate, click **OK**

The **Private Key Password** window opens.

Private Key Password			
Private Key Password Private Key Password			
Private Key Password (required): Password			
Confirm			
OK Cancel			

Step 5 Enter a strong password and click **OK**.

Your password must be at least 10 characters long. At least one character must be a digit; one must be lower case; and one must be upper case.

The system submits the certificate for processing in the background.

Step 6 When the certificate has been created, click **OK**.

This self-signed certificate appears as a row in the User Key Store tab, identified by a yellow shield icon (U).

Protect this certificate and password! If someone steals your certificate and knows your password, they could damage your operation by using your certificate to sign their own malicious code.

Creating a CSR

A CSR (Certificate Signing Request) creates a .csr file for each intermediate, server, and code-signing certificate. This file can be signed by a root or intermediate CA certificate.

Prerequisites: For creating intermediate and code-signing certificates you are viewing the Workbench stores. For creating server certificates you are viewing the platform/station stores.

Step 1 Select the certificate to sign, and click **Cert Request**.

The Certificate Request Info window opens.

Step 2 Confirm that the certificate properties are correct and click **OK**.

One of the following happens:

- If you are preparing a CSR for a server certificate, the system displays the **certManagement** folder for you to choose the location to store the CSR.
- If you are creating a CSR for a CA certificate (root or intermediate) or a code-signing certificate, the **Certificate Manager** prompts you for the private key password. Enter the password and click **OK**. The system displays the **certManagement** folder for you to choose the location to store the CSR.

The Alias for the certificate is used as the file name of the CSR.

Step 3 Use the default folder, or select a different folder in which to store the CSR and click Save.

The system displays, CSR generation complete.

Step 4 To confirm completion, click **OK**.

NOTE: Once you create a CSR, do not delete the original certificate from which you created the CSR. Later in the process you will import a signed certificate back into the **User Key Store** where its public key must match the private key of the original certificate. Creating a new certificate with the same name does not generate the same key pair and results in errors when you try to import the signed certificate. If it is absolutely necessary (for example, if the computer on which the certificate is stored is vulnerable), you may export the original certificate. But, ideally, you should leave the original certificate. But, ideally, you should leave the original certificate in the **User Key Store** of the original secure host.

Step 5 If an external CA, such as VeriSign or Thawte, will sign your server certificates, follow the CSR submission procedure as required by the CA.

The CA verifies that you are who you claim to be, that each certificate is for a server your organization actually maintains, and other important information. They then return a signed server certificates (one for each server).

The CA may compress both the new signed certificate and a copy of the root CA certificate containing only the public key with password protection, put both on a website, email the links to you, and phone you with the password for the compressed, password-protected files. The root CA certificate with its public key does not have to be protected and can be sent via email.

Signing a certificate

Signing a certificate is the job of a CA (Certificate Authority). A variety of certificate-signing software tools are available. You are not required to use Niagara and Workbench to sign certificates. This procedure documents how to sign certificates. It applies to companies who serve as their own CA. In a large installation, you use your root CA certificate to sign any intermediate certificates and the intermediate certificates to sign your server and code-signing certificates. In a small installation, you may use your root CA certificate to sign all certificates.

Prerequisites:

• You are working in Workbench on a physically and electronically secure PC that is never connected to the Internet, and is used exclusively to sign certificates.

- The root CA or intermediate certificate that will do the signing is in the Workbench User Key Store.
- You know the password of the CA signing certificate (root or intermediate) that will sign the certificate(s).
- You have one or more CSR files (signing requests) ready to sign.

NOTE: To ensure network security, always sign certificates using Workbench on a computer that is disconnected from the Internet and from the company LAN. Maintain this computer in a physically secure location.

Step 1 In Workbench on your physically and electronically secure (and never connected to the Internet) PC that is used exclusively to sign certificates, click **Tools→Certificate Signer Tool**.

The Certificate Signing window opens.

Certificate Sig	gning	Х		
Certificate Signing Sign a certificate signing request with a selected CA certificate.				
Select a certifi	cate signing request to sign:			
I				
Not Before:	11-Oct-2017 09:53 AM EDT			
Not After:	11-Oct-2019 09:53 AM EDT			
CA Alias:	root ca certificate			
CA Password:				
	OK Cancel			

Step 2 Click the folder icon, locate, and open the CSR for the certificate you wish to sign.

The Certificate Signing window expands to show certificate details.

Certificate Si	igning	\times
Sign a	ificate Signing certificate signing request with a selected CA certificate.	
Select a certif	icate signing request to sign:	
file:/(C:/Users/E522605/Niagara4.4/tridium/certManagement/192 🖿	
Properties:		
Subject	192.168.1.120	
Subject DN	 C=US,ST=My State,L=My City,O=My Company,OU=My Department, 	10
Key Algori	thm RSA	
Key Size	2048	
Signature	Algorithm sha256WithRSAEncryption (1.2.840.113549.1.1.11)	
Signature	Size 256	~
•		P.
Extensions:		
Ide	entifier: X509v3 Key Usage (2.5.29.15)	1
ن <u>ت</u>	digitalSignature, keyEncipherment	
Ide	entifier: X509v3 Subject Alternative Name (2.5.29.17)	
± 🗹	isCritical: false (509v3 Subject Alternative Name (2 5 29 17)	
1	192.168.1.120	
Ide	entifier: X509v3 Issuer Alternative Name (2.5.29.18)	
i Martin S	isCritical: false X509v3 Issuer Alternative Name (2 5 29 18)	
Not Before:	11-Oct-2017 09:53 AM EDT	
Not After:	11-Oct-2019 09:53 AM EDT	
CA Alias:	root ca certificate	
CA Password	:	
	OK Cancel	
	on cancer	

- Step 3 Confirm that this is the correct CSR by checking the **Subject**.
- Step 4 Select the date on which the certificate becomes effective (Not Before) and the date after which it expires (Not After).

- Step 5 For CAAlias, use the drop-down list to select the certificate (root or intermediate) whose private key will sign this certificate.
- Step 6 Supply the CA certificate's password and click **OK**.

Signing is done by the private key of the root or intermediate certificate.

The same file folder, C:/Users/[username]/Niagara4.x/certManagement, displays with the file name (extension: .pem) filled in for you.

You may modify this file structure to aid in the management of these files.

- Step 7 To complete the signing, click **Save**.
- Step 8 Copy the signed certificate .pem file to a thumb drive and import it back into the User Key Store of the computer that created the certificate and generated the CSR.

Repeat this procedure for each CSR.

Importing the signed certificate back into the User Key Store

Signing a certificate creates a .pem file, which is only intended for importing back into the **User Key Store** that contains the original certificate with the matching private key. For a server certificate this is the plat-form/station **User Key Store** that originally created the certificate and CSR. For an intermediate certificate or a code-signing certificate, this is, most likely, the Workbench **User Key Store** on the secure computer, which you use to sign other certificates.

Prerequisites: You have the signed .pem files. The focus is on the User Key Store in the appropriate stores location (Workbench or platform/station).

- Step 1 Click Import.
- Step 2 Locate and select the signed certificate's .pem file (the output of the certificate signer or the .pem file you received from a third-party CA) and click **Open**.

The Certificate Import window opens.

Step 3 Confirm that you are importing the correct certificate and click **OK**.

If the Alias of the certificate you are importing is not the same as the Alias of the certificate you are replacing, the system prompts you for the Alias of the certificate to replace.

Step 4 If needed, enter the Alias and click OK.

The green shield icon () replaces the yellow shield icon () next to the certificate Alias in the User Key Store tab.

Step 5 Using the operating system, delete the .pem file(s) from the secureWorkbench computer.

Installing a root certificate in the Windows trust store

For communication to be secure when accessing a station using the web UI, a company's root certificate must be imported into the Windows trust store.

Prerequisites: Using Workbench, you exported the root certificate into a directory you can access from the PC. (The extension for a root certificate file name is .pem.).

Step 1 On the PC, open a Windows command prompt by clicking Start and typing cmd.

The **Command Prompt** window opens.

Step 2 Type certmgr.msc and press Enter.

The certificate manager window opens.

Step 3 In the column to the right, right-click the **Trusted Root Certificate Authorities** folder and click **All Tasks→Import**.

the Certificate Import wizard window opens.

- Step 4 Follow the steps of the wizard to browse to the User Home where the root certificate .pem file is located, select to view All Files..., select the file and click **Open**.
- Step 5 Finish the wizard.

Exporting a certificate

There are two reasons to export certificates: 1) to create a root CA certificate with only its public key for each client's **User Trust Store** and browser, and 2) to create a backup, for safe keeping, of all certificates with their private keys.

As soon as you finish importing all certificate .pem files back into their respective **User Key Store**s, make a backup of all of certificates and store the backup on a thumb drive in a separate, physically secure location. You back up each certificate one at a time.

NOTE: To protect your backups create strong passwords and store backup media in a vault. These backups contain the key(s) used to sign all server certificates.

- Step 1 Open the stores that contain the certificate(s) to export.
- Step 2 On the User Key Store tab, select the certificate and click Export.

The system opens the Certificate Export window.

Step 3 Do one of the following:

In addition to the private key password, you should use an encryption password to provide doublepassword protection. The default encryption password is the same as the private key password.

- To create a CA certificate (root or intermediate) for importing into a client User Trust Store, just click OK (do not select Export the private key).
- To back up a certificate with its private key, click Export the private key, deselect Reuse password to encrypt private key under Encrypt exported private key, and supply the additional password.
- Step 4 Navigate to a location on a thumb drive and click Save.

The system reports that the export was successful.

Step 5 To complete the action, click **OK**.
Manually importing a certificate into a User Trust Store

If your **System Trust Stores** already contain the root CA certificate of the CA (Certificate Authority) that signed your intermediate, server or code-signing certificates, you do not need to import anything. If you are serving as your own CA, you must import the root CA certificate you exported (without its private key) into the **User Trust Store** of each client. Each platform and station share the same stores. This procedure documents how to manually import the root CA certificate into an individual client.

Prerequisites: The focus is on the User Trust Store in the appropriate stores location, which would be the platform/station User Trust Store for a server certificate and the Workbench User Trust Store for a code-signing certificate.

NOTE: There is no need to import the server certificates or the intermediate CA certificates to any **User Trust Store**. Each signed server certificate carries within it any intermediate and root CA certificate information.

Step 1 Select the User Trust Store tab.

- Step 2 Click Import.
- Step 3 Locate and select the root CA certificate's .pem file on the thumb drive and click **Open**.

The Certificate Import window opens.

Step 4 Confirm that the **Subject** property identifies the correct certificate and click **OK**.

The system imports the certificate, identifying it with a green shield icon (\checkmark)

You may repeat this procedure for each client platform/station, or use a provisioning job to automate the process.

Installing a certificate

If your **System Trust Store** already contains the root CA certificate of the CA (Certificate Authority) that signed your intermediate, server or code-signing certificates, you do not need to run a provisioning job. If your company serves as its own CA, you must install a root CA or intermediate certificate in the **User Trust Store** of all platform/stations that serve as system clients. To do this, use an Install Certificate provisioning job. This can be useful before running a signed provisioning robot on several stations.

Prerequisites:

- The BatchJobService and ProvisioningNwExt components are available under your NiagaraNetwork.
- The root CA or signed intermediate certificate is available on a thumb drive.
- The provisioningNiagara palette is open.
- Step 1 Open the platform/station stores on a Supervisor (or engineering) computer and click the **User Trust Store** tab.

NOTE: Make sure you are in the platform/station stores. You cannot complete this procedure if you import the certificate into the Workbench **User Trust Store** of your Supervisor or engineering computer.

- Step 2 Click the **Import** button, navigate to the location on the thumb drive that contains the root CA certificate and click **Open**.
- Step 3 Confirm that the Subject of the certificate identifies it as the root CA certificate and click OK.

The system imports the certificate in preparation for the provisioning job.

- Step 4 Navigate to the location in the station where you manage provisioning jobs.
- Step 5 Drag a NiagaraNetworkJobPrototype component to this location and name the component something like, "Root CA certificate provisioning."
- Step 6 Double-click the new component.

The Niagara Network Prototype View opens.

Step 7 In the **Steps to run for each station** pane, click the plus icon. The **New Job Step** window opens.

select the type of step to add to the j below:	ob from the list
Туре	Description
Backup Stations	Back up each station in the job
Copy Local File	Copy a local file to each station in the job
Copy Supervisor File	Copy a file from the supervisor's filesystem to each station in the job
🖳 Install Certificate	Install a certificate to the user trust store of each station
Install Software	Install software to the stations in the job
🚱 Reboot	Reboot each station in the job
🖵 Run Robot	Run a robot on each station
Upgrade Out-of-date Software	Upgrade out-of-date software for each station in the job

Step 8 Select Install Certificate and click OK.

The Install Certificate window opens.

Install Certificate					23	
Install Certi Select a certifica	ficate te to install					
Alias	Subject	Not After	Key Algorithm	Key Size	Valid	₽
🦲 codesigning	codesigning	Tue Aug 28 11:01:31 EDT 2018	RSA	2048	true	
	A 1 1 1	If alias exists on target stati	on:			
	♥ Install with	OK Cancel	Icate 🗘 Don't in:	stall		

- Step 9 To complete the installation, select the root CA certificate and click OK.
- Step 10 Define the stations to include in the job.

The system copies the certificate from the Supervisor station's **User Trust Store** to the **User Trust Store** of the other clients.

Station health confirmation

When you finish configuring a client or server, stop and restart a secure station and check station health. The system does not validate existing connections against new certificates until you restart the station. The system does not automatically change connections from Http and Fox to Https and Foxs, even when you enable Https Only and Foxs Only, until you reestablish the connection.

Viewing session information

The **Session Info** window provides useful information and a graphical representation of certificate status (green and red icons).

Prerequisites: Workbench is running.

- Step 1 To view session information, do one of the following:
 - Click the Session Info icon (11) in the row of icons at the top of the page.
 - Right-click the station name in the Nav tree and click **Session Info**.

The system displays one of two Session Info windows.

Session Info for localhost	Session Info for HQ102
You are connected as E522605.	You are connected as admin.
Hostname is local host.	Hostname is local host.
The identity of this host has not been verified. - Server's certificate does not match the address. - Server's certificate is not trusted. Certificate information	The identity of this host could not be verified.
Your connection to local host is encrypted with 256-bit encryption. The connection uses TLS-4.2	Your connection to HQ102 is not encrypted.
The connection is encrypted using AES_256_CBC, with SHA1 for message authentication and RSA as the key erchange mechanism	Your connection started at 05-Mar-15 9-50 AM EST.
Your connection started at 27-Jan-15 4:04PM EST.	OK
ОК	

• The **Session** Info message on the left indicates that you have made a secure connection.

For the Server identity section (1), a red shield with a white X indicates that the client is unable to verify the authenticity of the Fox host. There are multiple reasons why this host may not be authentic.

A green shield with a white check mark indicates that a root CA certificate in the client's **System** or **User Trust Store** was able to validate the signature on the server certificate, verifying the authenticity of the Fox host.

For the Connection encryption section (2), a red shield with a white X indicates that the Fox session connection is not sufficiently encrypted.

A green shield with a white check mark indicates that the Fox session connection is sufficiently encrypted.

Communication is the most secure when both shields are green.

- The Session Info message on the right indicates that you have made a regular connection (a connection that is not secure). Communication is the least secure when both shields are red.
- Step 2 Click the Certificate Information link.

The system displays the details of the Fox server certificate.

Allowed hosts management

If you used self-signed certificates to get started, more than one exemption may be allowed in your **Allowed Hosts** list. Once you have set up signed certificates for all hosts, delete the exemptions from each **Allowed Hosts** list (Workbench, and platform/station).

To access the Workbench Allowed Hosts list, click Tools→Certificate Management, and click the Allowed Hosts tab.

- To access the platform/station Allowed Hosts list, expand Platform and double-click Certificate Management in the Nav tree. Then, click the Allowed Hosts tab.
- You may also access the platform/station stores by expanding **Station→Config→Services→PlatformSer**vices and double-clicking **CertManagerService** in the Nav tree.

When a certificate expires

Each root, intermediate, server, and code-signing certificate remains valid for a specific period of time (Valid From and Valid To dates). When a certificate expires, system users receive error messages.

Ensuring continued secure system access requires advance planning. There is no certificate renewal process. For each expiring certificate, you must create a new, replacement certificate, get it signed, import it into the User Key Store, and ensure that the root CA certificate used to sign it is in each station's User Trust Store. If your company uses a third-party CA, the whole process can take a couple of weeks. As a best practice, keep track of each certificate expiration date, and plan ahead to replace old certificates before they expire.

The code-signing certificate provides an exception to this rule. As long as your code-signing certificate is time-stamped, you may continue to use it even after it expires.

Deleting a certificate

As a general rule, third-party certificates may be renewed but not changed. Some CAs will not allow any changes once the certificate is signed. If you need to make a change, delete the certificate and start again with a new certificate.

ATTENTION: Do not delete a certificate until its replacement is in place and configured. If you delete a certificate that is in use, the platform, FoxService or WebService could fail to restart. If you have the services configured for Https Only a secure platform connection using TLS (Platform TLS settings) or Foxs Only, a missing certificate could prohibit connectivity using encrypted connections. Workbench gives no warning if you delete a certificate that is currently being used by Workbench or the platform/station.

- Step 1 Connect to the platform.
- Step 2 Do one of the following:
 - a. To access the Workbench stores for managing the root CA, intermediate, and code-signing certificates, click **Tools→Certificate Management**.
 - b. To access the platform/station stores, expand **Platform** and double-click **Certificate Management** in the Nav tree. To access the stores this way, the station must be idle.
- Step 3 Select the certificate in the User Key Store and click Delete.

The system asks you to confirm the deletion.

Step 4 Carefully consider your action and click **Yes** (or **No**).

Configuring secure platform communication

Platform and station security are independent of one another. The system defaults to enabling secure communication for both platform and station. Configuring a platform (Niagarad) for secure communication (platformtls) involves confirming the port, selecting the signed server certificate to use, and, if required, restricting the TLS protocol version.

A station's window into the platform-resident secure communication features is just like any other **Platform Service** under the station's **Platform Administration** node in the Nav tree. This means that anything configured for a platform is independent of whatever station is running. Follow this procedure for the Supervisor and all remote controller platforms.

Step 1 Double-click Platform → Platform Administration and double-click Change TLS Settings.

The Platform TLS Settings window opens.

Platform ILS Settings
State TLS Only
Port 5011
Certificate tridium 🔽
Protocol TLSv1.0+
Save Cancel

The default State is TLS only and the Daemon HTTP Port indicates 3011 (disabled in TLS settings) in the Platform Administration view. However, State can be changed on the controller to Enable or Disable. If you are using a separate certificate for verifying niagarad communication, this is where you select the Certificate.

Step 2 Configure the properties and click Save.

Configuring secure station communication

This topic explains how to set up secure Foxs and Https communication for Supervisor and controller stations.

Follow this procedure for both Foxs and Webs.

- Step 1 Make a secure connection to the station.
- Step 2 Right-click FoxService or WebService under Config→Services in the Nav tree. The Property Sheet opens and click Views→Property Sheet.
- Step 3 Confirm that the true check box is selected for Foxs Enabled or Https Enabled.
- Step 4 From the Foxs Cert or Https Cert list, select the appropriate certificate.

Each platform/station should have its own unique, signed server certificate. Do not use the same server certificate for more than one platform/station. If you choose to use a different certificate for your **FoxService** from that used for your **WebService**, this is where you specify it.

Enabling clients and configuring them for the correct port

While not directly related to secure communication, setting up each platform/station as a client and server is important for setting up basic communication relationships.

Step 1 If it is not already open, double-click the **NiagaraNetwork** node in the Nav tree of both the Supervisor and the controller stations.

The Station Manager view opens.

Step 2 Double-click the client station under the client in the Database pane.

For the Supervisor station, this is the controller station as client; and for the controller station, this is the Supervisor station as client.

Step 3 For each client, confirm that the Fox Port is set to 4911, and that Use Foxs is set to true.

Securing email

Niagara supports secure outgoing and incoming email using TLS (Transport Layer Security).

Prerequisites: The **EmailService** is in your **Services** container with both **IncomingAccount** and **Out-goingAccount** components. If not, add the **EmailService** component from the **email** palette before you begin. You may have multiple incoming and outgoing accounts, which allow you to set up connections to servers that support secure communication and others that may not.

Follow this procedure for both your incoming and outgoing accounts.

Step 1 In the station's Nav tree, right-click the **IncomingAccount** or **OutgoingAccount** node under the **EmailService** container and click **Views→Property Sheet**.

The account **Property Sheet** opens.

📔 Use Ssl	🛑 false 🔽
📔 Use Start Tls	🛑 false 🗸
Transport	Smtp 🗸

The system provides two secure communication options:

- The default, Use Ssl, encrypts the connection before it is ever opened. To do the encryption, it automatically uses either SSL v3 or TLS (depending on email server requirements). This provides the most secure data transmission since the connection is encrypted from the start.
- Use Start Tls makes it possible to connect to an unprotected email server. The handshake occurs without encryption, then switches to encrypt the message itself.

Use Ssl and Use Start Tls are mutually exclusive. Both may be false.

Step 2 To provide secure email, set one property to true, and the other false.

The example shows the configuration when **Transport** is set to Smtp.

Incoming and outgoing messages use different ports for secure communication as follows:

Table 2Email ports based on transport type

	Outgoing (SMTP)	Incoming (IMAP)	Incoming (POP3)
Not encrypted	25	143	110
Use Start Tls	587	143	110
Use Ssl	465	993	995

Not all servers follow these rules. You may need to check with your ISP (Internet Service Provider).

NOTE: Do not enable or disable the Use Ssl or Use Start Ils properties without configuring the Port.

Step 3 Change the **Port** to the appropriate port number (defaults are: 25 for outgoing and 110 for incoming email).

The system also provides server identity verification. For most email servers, the root certificate is already in the **System Trust Store**.

- Step 4 If no root CA certificate for the email server is in the station's **System Trust Store** (third-party signed certificate) or in the **User Trust Store** (your own certificate if you provide your own secure email server), either:
 - Import your own or a third-party signed root CA certificate into the station's User Trust Store.
 - Or, if you do not have a signed certificate yet, accept the system-generated, self-signed certificate when challenged. This creates an exemption in the **Allowed Hosts** list. Later, import the root CA certificate and delete this temporary exemption.

Secure communication troubleshooting

This topic suggests solutions for common connection security problems.

When I attempt to import the signed server certificate back into the host User Key Store, I get errors.

This may happen if you deleted the original certificate created on the host from which you created the CSR. If you backed up this certificate, import it back into the **User Key Store** and import the CSR again. Generating a new certificate with the same name does not generate the same key pair and will result in errors when you attempt to import a signed certificate whose keys do not match.

For months I have been able to log in without being prompted to accept a certificate. All of a sudden the software is asking me to accept the certificate again.

One or more of the following may be occurring:

- The client may no longer contain the host's root CA certificate in the **User Trust Store** (for whatever reason). Check the certificate and import a matching root CA certificate into the **User Trust Store**.
- The root CA certificate may have expired or changed and you need to import new certificates. Check the server certificate carefully to make sure it is trusted and temporarily approve it, creating an exemption in the **Allowed Hosts** list. Create or acquire a new root CA certificate and create new server certificates. Get the new server certificates signed by the new root CA certificate. Finally, import the certificates into the appropriate stores, deleting any expired certificates and any temporary exemptions you approved in the **Allowed Hosts** list.
- There may be a problem with the Fox port. Check the FoxService on the client NiagaraNetwork to ensure the correct Fox port: 4911 for Foxs; 1911 for Fox.
- You may be subject to a man-in-the-middle attack and no trusted root CA certificate exists for the attacker in the platform/station **Trust Stores**. Check the certificate's <code>Issued By</code> and <code>Issuer DN</code> (Distinguished Name) carefully. Do not manually approve a certificate for an issuer you do not recognize.

The Session Info window (right-click Station→Session Info) shows a red shield with a white x in the section that reports host identity authentication.

There may be a number of reasons for this:

- If you are serving as your own Certificate Authority, a platform and station requires your root CA certificate in its User Trust Store. When you start the platform or station for the first time the User Trust Store is empty. This causes the system to generate a self-signed certificate and display it for you to approve before it establishes the connection. Compare the Issued By and Subject properties. They are the same for a self-signed certificate. If you recognize the name, you can manually approve the certificate and rest assured that communication is secure. If you do not recognize the name, do not manually approve the certificate to the host's User Trust Store as soon as possible and delete the default, self-signed certificate.
- If, in a hurry, you allowed a certificate without checking its Issued By and Issuer DN (Distinguished Name), and you are worried about what you approved, open the platform/station stores (Config→Services→Platform Services→CertManagerService); click the Allowed Hosts tab; locate the certificate and, if you do not recognize it, click Unapprove.

When running in a browser, the Https in the address is crossed through with a red X next to it.

This indicates that you are using a self-signed certificate for which no client certificate exists in the browser's trust store. Using Google Chrome, the browser caches nothing. You can still access the platform and station, but system performance is less than desirable. To speed performance, set up and import your own root CA certificate into the browser's trust store, or purchase and install a signed client certificate from a CA (Certificate Authority).

I enabled SSL and logged in using a secure connection, but the platform icon does not include the lock symbol. Why did the platform boot with a connection that is not secure?

Most likely there is something wrong with the certificate. If a certificate fails, or for any reason secure communication cannot start, rather than lock you out of the platform, the system enables a connection without security. Restart the platform.

NOTE: If you have to replace a platform certificate, assuming you exported the keys, you can import them to configure the new platform for secure communication.

I enabled SSL and logged in using a secure connection. The platform icon shows the lock symbol, but no communication is occurring.

A firewall or secure router may be blocking or ignoring a port. Consult your firewall or router documentation for a list of blocked ports, then either unblock the port in the firewall or router, or change the port using Workbench.

I'm using a signed server certificate, but the message "Unable to verify host identity" still appears when connecting to the platform.

The system cannot find a root CA certificate in a **Trust Store** that matches the server certificate. Import the root CA certificate used to sign the server certificate into the **User Trust Store**.

My platform or Supervisor private key has been compromised, what should I do?

Get on site as quickly as possible. Take the entire network off the Internet. Configure security again for each compromised platform creating and signing all new certificates.

When importing a root CR certificate into a client User Trust Store I get the message, "The 'Import' command encountered an error" or the certificate simply did not import.

Click the **Details** button to view the Workbench console. Investigate these possibilities:

• You may be attempting to import a private key into the User Trust Store. This cannot be done.

Export the root CA certificate from the Workbench **User Key Store** without its private key and try to import it again into the client **User Trust Store**.

• The Issuer of the certificate you are importing must be the same as the Subject of the certificate that is below it in the certificate tree (the certificate used to sign the one that is causing the error). This may be an intermediate certificate or the root CA certificate. Beginning at the bottom of the tree, the issuer-subject relationship is something like this:

Issuer, SubjectC, DB, CA, B

Where "A" is the root CA (Certificate Authority) at the root of the certificate tree. "D" is the subject of the final server certificate in the tree. The rest are intermediate certificates.

If necessary, delete the certificate, create a new certificate, sign it using the certificate below it in the trusted certificate tree, and attempt to import again.

I'm trying to get two stations to connect and it is not working.

If this is the first time you are making this connection, check the **Allowed Hosts** list. The station serving as the client may not have a certificate in its **User Trust Store** for the station that is serving as the server. In the **Allowed Hosts** list, analyze the exemption, then select the certificate to make sure that you recognize its Issued By and Issuer DN (Distinguished Name) and click **Approve**. Check the certificate for the correct name and port number in the Host column.

If you have been connecting successfully but suddenly you are unable to connect, try to figure out what changed. Check the daemon logs for an error message.

If you are using root and intermediate certificates, check the Issuer name on your signed intermediate and server certificates. It should be the same as the Subject name on the root CA certificate. When it is unable to validate the certificate tree, the software prevents communication.

We use self-signed certificates. All hosts are approved in the Allowed Hosts list, and we've been able to connect to our platforms without getting the message that our hosts are not trusted. All of a sudden we're getting that message again. What happened?

If the IP address of the platforms changed, the entry in the Allowed Hosts list is no longer valid.

I get the message, "Cannot connect. Ensure server is running on specified port." when I attempt to log in to a secure station:

This is a general message. A number of things could be wrong:

• There may be a problem with the controller. Ensure that the controller is connected to power and the power is on.

- You entered invalid credentials or, for some other reason, you are having difficulty logging on (the station may have stopped running). Confirm your credentials, start the platform and use the Platform Application Director to start the station, then connect again.
- Your secure WebService (Https) or FoxService (Foxs) may not be enabled (set to true). Both must be enabled to make a secure station connection. Make a regular station connection by clicking File→Open→Open Station, select Station Connection, provide credentials, then, on the FoxService Property Sheet, confirm that Foxs is enabled (set to true), close the station and connect to it again. Make sure you select a Station TLS Connection for Type in the Connect window.

Default TCP/IP ports

The various system protocols (fox, foxs, etc.) manage communication across specific ports.

This table summarizes the default TCP/IP port numbers following commissioning. You may change these ports as needed. If a firewall or router blocks a port, communication fails. Be aware of this potential and make appropriate exemption rules where necessary.

Protocol	Default port	Type of com- munication	Security	To change this port
fox	1911	station	not secure	expand Config→Services , and double-
foxs	4911	station	secure	click FoxServices .
platform daemon	3011	niagarad (platform)	not secure	use the Change HTTP Port button under PlatformPlatform Administration .
platformtls (Platform Port)	5011	niagarad (platform)	secure	use the Change TLS Settings button under PlatformPlatform Administration.
http	80	browser	not secure	expand Config →, and double-
https	443	browser	secure	CIICKFOXSEIVICES.
email, incoming account	110	receive	not secure	expand Config →, and double-
email, outgoing account	25	send	not secure	NOTE: Do not enable Use Ssl or Use
email, incoming account, Use Ssl	993 (IMAP), 995 (POP3)	receive	secure	Start Tls without configuring the port as indicated in this table. Refer to the <i>Se</i> - cure Communication chapter for more in-
email outgoing account, Use Ssl	465	send	secure	formation about these ports and properties.
email, incoming account, Use Start T1s	143 (IMAP), 110 (POP3)	receive	secure	
email, incoming account, Use Start T1s	587	send	secure	

After changing a port for an individual station, disconnect from the station, and restart the station using Application Director. If you change the fox or foxs port, when you reconnect, use File→Open→Open Station. This gives you the opportunity to change the default communication port: 1911 for fox and 4911 for foxs. Otherwise, you will be unable to connect.

Certificate management when replacing a controller

When replacing JACE controller in the field, you may reuse backups of the **User Key Store** and **User Trust Store** from the old controller. If no station backup is available, you must generate a new server certificate and sign it or get it signed.

Prerequisites: You are on site. Remotely importing a security backup into JACE controller is not recommended because you should not restore the **User Key Store** and **User Trust Store** while the station is connected to the Internet.

- Step 1 Make sure that the JACE controller is not on the Internet.
- Step 2 Reboot the controller and restore the station.
- Step 3 Either restore from the station backup, or import the stores from a previously exported file.

Chapter 3 User authentication

Topics covered in this chapter

- User authentication checklist
- Authentication schemes
- Set up client certificate authentication
- Logging in via browser using client certificate authentication
- Logging in via Workbench using client certificate authentication
- Enabling a kiosk-like mode using ClientCertAuth
- ♦ Setting up Google authentication
- ♦ Single Sign On
- Network users
- Station-to-station users
- Adding or editing a user
- Assigning authentication schemes to users
- Password management
- ◆ Logging on to a station
- Station Auto Logoff
- Changing your password
- User authentication troubleshooting

User authentication validates the identity of a subject, which can be a human user, a system, or an application. The **AuthenticationService** is designed to be extensible by supporting a variety of authentication schemes. In addition, the **gauth** palette (Google Authenticator app) provides a two-factor mechanism that requires a user to enter their password as well as a single-use token to authenticate.

All stations must have an **AuthenticationService**, with the **Authenticator** property for each user set to one of the supported schemes.

When a station attempts a connection, it checks the user's login credentials: user name, password, and token (if using the Google Authenticator app) against the users under the station's **UserService**. This process is called *user authentication*. The actual process depends on the authentication scheme and on the type of connection:

• Workbench-to-station (FoxService)

When a user opens a station (**File→Open→Open Station**), Workbench prompts for user name and password (and token if using the Google Authenticator app). When using Niagara 4, this type of authentication defaults to the **DigestScheme**. Connections to older software versions (NiagaraAX) default to the **AXDigestScheme**.

• HTTPs browser-to-station (WebService)

When a user opens a station from a browser, the system prompts for user name and password (and token if using the Google Authenticator app). The authentication mechanism used depends on the scheme selected in the **AuthenticationService**.

• Station-to-station (FoxService)

As for Workbench-to-station connection, a station-to-station connection requires an assigned authentication scheme and a pre-configured user name and password. The role assigned to a station user (machine-to-machine communication) should grant only the permissions needed by the accessing station.

User authentication checklist

Use this checklist to verify that you completed all required tasks to set up user authentication.

• Connections are secure (https rather than http; foxs rather than fox).

- Each user has been created.
- The authentication scheme has been selected for each user.
- If you are using the Google Authenticator, the app has been installed on the user's mobile device.
- Credentials (user name and password) have been set up for each user.
- User roles has been identified. You need to determine what each user can do with each component in the system. Objects to protect are components, files, and histories. Each of these is assigned a category.
- Roles have been created and assigned to each user. This assignment grants permission for the user to access each category of object. The user's role defines exactly what each user can do with each object in the system.
- The audit log has been set up for later analysis.

Authentication schemes

An authentication scheme verifies that a user is authorized to access a station. All authentication requests are routed through the system's **AuthenticationService**.

These default authentication schemes are provided as standard components of the AuthenticationService:

- **DigestScheme**: With this scheme, a user password is never directly sent to the station. Instead, proof is sent that the user knows the password. This scheme connects Niagara 4 supervisor to Niagara 4 station.
- **AXDigestScheme**: With this scheme, several messages are passed back and forth to prove that the client knows the password. The client's password is never actually transmitted, which helps protect the system if another layer of security, such as secure TLS communication fails.

This scheme provides compatibility with stations running previous software versions. Stations running NiagaraAX must have been upgraded with the following security updates: 3.8, 3.7u1, 3.6u4, or 3.5u4. This scheme allows Niagara 4 supervisor to connect to NiagaraAX station.

NOTE: Both the **DigestScheme** and **AXDigestScheme** use SCRAM-SHA (Salted Challenge Response Authentication Mechanism) to secure the transmission of clear-text passwords over a channel protected by TLS (Transport Layer Security). This authentication mechanism conforms to the RFC 5802 standard as defined by the IETF (Internet Engineering Task Force). It is the same mechanism for both schemes. The main difference between the two schemes has to do with the order of operations that is required to support the differences between NiagaraAX and Niagara 4.

Additional schemes

A station can support more than one authentication scheme. Schemes may be added to or removed from the **AuthenticationSchemes** container in the **AuthenticationService** under the **Services** container.

Each user account is associated with a specific scheme. This allows some user accounts to use one scheme, while other accounts use different schemes. For example, a digest scheme is appropriate for human users, whereas a Certificate or HTTP-Basic scheme is more appropriate for devices. The system supports only schemes that have been added to the **AuthenticationService**.

CAUTION: Deleting a scheme may leave your users with an invalid reference to a non-existent scheme.

Additional schemes are in the baja, ldap, and saml, and clientCertAuth palettes. Other schemes may be found in other palettes, and developers may create new authentication schemes. Third-party schemes may also be available.

The following schemes (which require the use of an LDAP server and additional properties must be configured) are in the ldap palette:

- LdapScheme
- KerberosScheme

Client Certificate Authentication Scheme

In Niagara 4.8 and later, the clientCertAuth palette contains the ClientCertAuthScheme which provides authentication using a user's certificate. Each user's certificate is directly bound to the user by storing the user's public certificate on the User object. Each user's public certificate matches the user certificate's private key. During a login attempt, the user is prompted to upload his or her certificate, the certificate is verified against the certificate stored on the User object. For more details, see Admin workflow for client certificate authentication, page 49 and User workflow for client certificate authentication, page 51 in the "User Authentication" chapter; and clientCertAuth-ClientCertAuthScheme , page 101 in the "Components, views, and windows" chapter.

Google Authentication Scheme

The gauth palette contains the **GoogleAuthenticationScheme** (Google Auth Authenticator) which provides two-factor authentication using a password and single-use token sent to the user's mobile phone. The authenticator app is time based and automatically updates the tokens every 30 seconds.

In addition to adding the **GoogleAuthenticationScheme** to the standard AuthenticationService, this scheme requires that the Google Authenticator app be installed on the user's phone.

SAML Authentication Scheme

The saml palette contains the SAMLAuthenticationScheme, which can be added to the Authentication-Schemes container to configure the station for SAML Single Sign On. Authentication schemes that support Single Sign-On allow supported users to bypass entering a username in the pre-login step. Instead, the users are redirected to an alternate login page. For more details, see saml-SAMLAuthenticationScheme, page 108.

Set up client certificate authentication

Setting up client certificate authentication is a multi-step process where some procedures must be performed by the station Admin, and other procedures by the User.

The station Admin's part in the process is to obtain several pieces of information from the local IT network administrator and then configure the User for client certificate authentication.

While the User must complete several tasks as well as provide the station Admin with the client certificate (public key).

Refer to the following Admin and User workflows for the list of procedures for each.

Admin workflow for client certificate authentication

This workflow is performed by the station admin in order to configure the station for client certificate authentication.

Client authentication is a method for users to securely access a remote station (via browser) by exchanging a client certificate with the remote station. The certificate effectively represents a user identity and handles logging-in and authenticating to the station.

Typically, only the user (client) has access to the private key of their certificate for client certificate authentication. However, the public key of the certificate is not considered private data, and can be shared. For this workflow the station admin first needs to acquire the user's public client certificate, then create the station user account, and then set that certificate in the server authenticator. The following procedure details the configuration method.

Configuring a user for client certificate authentication

This procedure is preformed by a station admin user. It describes the steps to configure a new user account to use the ClientCertAuthScheme, and assigns the user's public certificate to the user's ClientCertAuthenticator.

Prerequisites:

- You are working in a properly licensed Niagara 4.8 Workbench installation.
- You have already acquired the public certificate created by the user.

NOTE: A separate workflow for the user is provided in this chapter that describes how to create a client certificate, export it with private and public keys, and install the certificate in a browser. For details, see User workflow for client certificate authentication, page 51.

- Step 1 In the Workbench Nav tree, expand the station's Services→AuthenticationService→AuthenticationSchemes node.
- Step 2 Open the clientCertAuth palette and drag the ClientCertAuthScheme to the Authentication-Schemes folder.
- Step 3 Expand the AuthenticationSchemes and double-click the ClientCertAuthScheme to open the Property Sheet view, and edit the default Login Button Text as needed.

Property Sheet	
📔 ClientCertAuthScheme	(Client Cert Auth Scheme)
) 📔 Login Button Text	Log in with ClientCertAuth

This login button is added to the login window for a browser station connection (in addition to any SSO login buttons for other configured SSO schemes).

- Step 4 Double-click UserService, and in the User Manager click New to create a new user.
- Step 5 In the configuration popup window click **OK** to accept default entries for **Type to add** and **Number** to add.
- Step 6 In the second configuration window. enter user details (include a password otherwise you will be prompted to enter one), click the Authentication Scheme Name dropdown list, select the ClientCertAuthScheme, and click OK.

NOTE: At this point, you may see the following messages. If so, disregard the messages, click **OK** to close each popup window, and continue with the next step.

👫 null's Authentication Scheme Changed 🛛 🗙	
null's Authentication Scheme Changed User null's Authenticator has also changed and may need to be updated.	Error
ΟΚ	Password could not be changed.
	Details
	OK Cancel

The new user is added in the User Manager view.

- Step 7 Double-click the new user to open a **Property Sheet** view, and click to expand **Authenticator**.
- Step 8 Under Certificate, click Choose File to open a File Chooser window and browse to locate and select the user-provided public certificate (*.pem) file and click OK.

A notice appears alerting you that the user's certificate change will prevent them from connecting until the FoxService and WebService are restarted.

Pı	roperty Sheet	
i	user (User)	
	🗎 Full Name	
	Enabled Enabled	true 🔽
	Expiration	♦ NeverExpires ♦ ExpiresOn 30-Jan-2019 11:59 PM EST
	📔 Lock Out	false
	🗎 Language	
	📔 Email	
Ŧ) Authenticator	Client Cert Authenticator
) Certificate	Changing the user's certificate will prevent them from connecting until the FoxService and WebService are restarted. These services will restart momentarily but can be restarted manually at any time.
		local: file:~certManagement/clientcertif:
		en en la la seconda de la s

Step 9 Click Save.

NOTE: The **Save** action triggers a timer to restart the Fox and Web services in 2-minutes. You can also restart the services manually. The restart is necessary for your changes to take effect.

After this configuration is successfully completed, when the user attempts to login to the station via browser, the browser first prompts the user to select the private certificate to use to authenticate to the station. Next, the browser displays the station prelogin window where the user simply clicks the **Login With ClientCer-**t**Auth** button and immediately authenticates to the station. There is no need to enter username/password credentials. For more details, see the procedure "Logging in via browser using client certificate authentication".

User workflow for client certificate authentication

This workflow is performed by a user as a preliminary step. This is done prior to the station admin setting up for client certificate authentication.

First, you will generate a new client certificate, and then export it in two different formats. Export the client certificate first with a public key which simply means that it is not considered protected data, you can share it as needed. Export the client certificate again but this time with an encrypted private key.

Afterwards, give the certificate with public key to the Station Admin who will use it in setting up Client Certificate Authentication on the station.

The exported certificate with encrypted private key should be saved to a safe location on our PC file system for later use. The private key is sensitive data and should be kept well protected. Do not store it somewhere where it might be accessible to others.

In a subsequent procedure, you will install your certificate with private key on your web browser.

Creating a client certificate

This procedure is done by the User. It describes the steps to generate a new client certificate that will be used for client certificate authentication. This method uses the Workbench **Certificate Management** tool to generate the certificate, rather than the station's certificate stores. By generating it this way, the private certificate is installed on Workbench which you may need.

Prerequisites:

- You have the required authority to create certificates.
- You are running a Niagara 4.8 Workbench on your PC.

NOTE: Those end users who do not have Workbench will need to use some other tool (e.g. OpenSSL) to generate a client certificate.

Step 1 In Workbench, click **Tools→Certificate Management**.

Step 2 Click the **New** button at the bottom of the view.

The Generate Self Signed Certificate window opens.

Generate Self Signe	ed Certificate	\times
Generate Self Generates a self sig	Signed Certificate gned certificate and inserts it into the keystore	
Alias	clientCert	(required)
Common Name (CN)	user	(required)
	* this may contain the host name or address of the serve	r
Organizational Unit (OU)	Engineering	
Organization (O)	Tridium	(required)
Locality (L)	Richmond	
State/Province (ST)	VA	
Country Code (C)	US (required)	
Not Before	31-Jan-2019 01:32 PM EST	
NotAfter	31-Jan-2020 01:32 PM EST	
Key Size	♦ 1024 bits ♦ 2048 bits ♦ 3072 bits ♦ 4096 bits	
Certificate Usage	♦ Server ♦ Client ♦ CA ♦ Code Signing	
Alternate Server Name]
Email Address		
	OK Cancel	

- Step 3 Give the certificate at least the required informationAlias, Common Name (CN), Organization, and Country Code.
 - Use Alias to identify this as a client certificate.
 - Entering your station username in the Common Name field facilitates later authentication on the station.
 - The two-digit Country Code is required and must be a known value, such as: US, IN, CA, FR, DE, ES, etc. (See countrycode.org for a list.).
- Step 4 For Certificate Usage, select Client.
- Step 5 When you have filled in the required fields and selected "Client" for certificate usage, click OK.

The system submits the certificate for processing in the background. A pop-up window in the lower right portion of your screen advises you regarding the time it may take to generate the certificate. The length of time it takes depends on the key size and the platform's processing capability.

When created, the certificate appears as a new row in the User Key Store table.

User Key Stor	e System T	rust Store	User Trust Sto	re Allowed Hosts	
ober ney beor	oybeen 1		00011100000		
You have loc	al certificate:	s:			
User Key St	ore	Certifi	cate Info		×
Alias	Subject		lientcert	firsts upor	
rootcacert	RootCACert	M	ronnadon for cerd		
1 tridium	Niogarad	Table V	iew ASN.1 View	PEM View	
tilaium	Niagai a4				
Uientcert	user	Fr Prop	erties:		
		Alias		clientcert	- 1
		Versio	on	v3	_
		Serial	Number	48 03 05 93 68 bc 82 cd 60 ed 29 9f	- 1
		Issue	d By	user	_
		Issue	r DN	CN=user,O=Tridium,C=US	
		Subje	ect	user	
		Subje	ect DN	CN=user,O=Tridium,C=US	
		Not B	efore	Thu Jan 31 13:32:50 EST 2019	
		NotA	fter	Fri Jan 31 13:32:50 EST 2020	
		Key A	lgorithm	RSA	
		Key S	ize	2048	
		Signa	ture Algorithm	SHA256WITHRSA	
		Signa	ture Size	256	
		Basic	Constraints	Subject Type: End Entity	
		Key U	Isage	digitalSignature	
		Exten	ded Key Usage	TLS Web Client Authentication (1.3.6.1.5.5.7.3.2)	Ŧ
		I 4			- F

The next part of the workflow is to export this client certificate in two different formats: public and private.

Exporting a client certificate

This procedure describes the steps to export your client certificate in two formats: public key and private key. The certificate with **Public** key is not considered protected data, you can share it as needed. By contrast, the certificate with an encrypted **Private** key is protected data, for your use only. It is part of your digital identity, and should be kept in a safe location, not accessible by anyone else.

Prerequisites:

- You are running a Niagara 4.8 Workbench on your PC.
- You are logged in to the station
- You have already generated a client certificate which places it in your certificate User Key Store
- Step 1 In Workbench, open the Certificate Management view.
- Step 2On the User Key Store tab, select your client certificate and click Export.The system opens the Certificate Export window.
- Step 3 To export the Public certificate, just click OK (do not select Export the private key).
- Step 4 Use the default location on your PC's file system (or navigate to another location) and click Save.

🏰 Certificate Expo	ort		×
File Spaces		Current Path C:/Users/ /Niagara4.8/tridium/certManagement I I I IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	1
Bookmarks			
		File name: clientcert.pem Files of type: PEM Files	Save Cancel

The system confirms that the certificate export was successful. To close the confirmation window, click **OK**.

Proceed with the remaining steps (5–7) to export the **Private** certificate.

- Step 5 On the **User Key Store** tab, where your client certificate is still selected and click **Export** a second time.
- Step 6 This time in the Certificate Export window, click Export the private key and under Encrypt exported private key supply the additional password, and click OK.

C	Certificate E	xport											Х	
	Certific	ate												
	Export the	public certific	ate											
	Table View	ASN.1 View	PEM View											
	Properti	es:												
	Version		V3											
	Serial Num	ber	48 03 05	93 6	8 bc	82	cd	60	ed	29	9f			
	Issued By		user											
	Issuer DN		CN=user,C)=Tri	dium,	, C=1	JS						-	
												1		
9	Private	e Kev												
	<u></u>	1												
Г	🛃 Export the	private key												
		norted privat	a kau											
	Decouvered	ported privat	екеу											
	Password	•••••												
	Confirm	•••••	••••											
1							1							
			ОК		Canc	el								

NOTE: Be sure to make note of this password, and keep it in a secure place. Later, when authenticating to a station using the client certificate, you will be prompted to enter this private key password.

Step 7 Use the default location on your PC's file system (or navigate to another location) and click **Save**. Make sure this location is safe, and not accessible by anyone else.

🏰 Certificate Exp	ort	×
File Spaces	2	Current Path C:/Users/ /Niagara4.8/tridium/certManagement C:/Users/ /Niagara4.8/tridium/certManagement C:/Users/ / D: The
Bookmarks	2	UserPublicCert.pem
		File name: user_clientcert_privatel.pem Save Files of type: PEM Files Cancel

The system confirms that the certificate export was successful. To close the confirmation window, click **OK**.

Your public and private client certificates are saved as *.pem files to the ~certManagement folder in your User Home, or in the location you selected during the export.

Give the public certificate file to the Station Admin who will use it in setting up Client Certificate Authentication on the station. In a separate procedure, you will install the private certificate file in your browser trust store for use when logging in to the station.

Installing the private client certificate in your browser trust store

This procedure describes the steps to install your client certificate with **Private** key in your browser's certificate trust store. This private certificate will be referenced on station login via browser, when the station is configured for client certificate authentication.

Prerequisites:

- You have previously generated a client certificate and exported it with encrypted private key.
- If needed, you have used a third-party conversion tool to convert your private certificate * .pem file to the certificate file format required by your browser (e.g. * .pfx or * .p12 /* .pkcs12).

NOTE: Not all browsers will accept private certificate files in *.pem file format. Instead, they require other formats (*.pfx, *.p12, etc.). If your browser requires other than *.pem files, conversion tools (e.g. OpenSSL, etc.) are readily available which you can use to convert your private certificate file to the required format.

This procedure describes installing the private certificate in the Chrome web browser certificate stores using the Certificate import tool available there. The procedure varies somewhat depending on which browser you use, but it should be similar to what is described here.

- Step 1 In the Chrome browser's **Settings** view, click on the **Main Menu** icon (upper left) and click **Advan**-ced→Privacy and security.
- Step 2 On the **Privacy and security** view, scroll down and click **Manage certificates**.
- Step 3 In the **Certificates** window on the **Personal** tab, click **Import** and follow prompts in the **Certificate Import Wizard** to import your converted private certificate file to the browser trust store.

Use the default file location indicated by the import tool. For example, by default the import tool in Chrome indicates the Personal trust store location.

Your private certificate is successfully installed in your browser's certificate trust store.

At this point, you have completed the user workflow for client certificate authentication. If the station is properly configured, you should be able to log in via browser (or Workbench) using client certificate authentication.

Logging in via browser using client certificate authentication

This procedure describes the steps to login via your browser to a station configured for client certificate authentication.

Prerequisites:

- You are running a Niagara 4.8 Workbench installation
- You have previously generated a client certificate (your **public** certificate) and given this *.pem file to the station admin.
- The station admin has already configured your user account for ClientCertAuthentication.
- You have also previously generated a client certificate with private key (your **private** certificate) and saved it to your PC file system.
- You have already installed your private certificate in the browser's certificate trust stores.
- Step 1 In the browser, enter the station address and press Enter.

The browser opens a window, prompting you to select a certificate to authenticate yourself to the station.

Step 2 In the Select a certificate window, click to select your private certificate and click OK.

) New Tab	× +			-	
$\leftarrow \ \rightarrow \ \times \ \bigtriangleup$	(i) https://localhost/login		☆ ○ ⓒ 🚱	U 🤋	Θ:
III Apps 🍟 Tec	Select a certificate Select a certificate to authenticate yo	purself to localhost:443		× Ot	her bookmarks
	Subject	Issuer	Serial		
	clientCert	clientCert	4866058E2AB2C5755		
	Certificate information		OK Cance	4	
Processing request					

NOTE: Different browsers will present different dialogs, but all browsers will allow you to select a certificate to identify yourself. For example, the **Select a certificate** dialog (above) is seen when using Chrome, while the **User Identification Request** dialog (below) is seen when using Firefox.

User Identification Request	\times
This site has requested that you identify yourself with a certificate:	
localhost:443	
Organization: "Tridium"	
Issued Under: "Tridium"	
Choose a certificate to present as identification:	
clientCert [48:66:05:8E:2A:B2:C5:75:54:BC:29:74]	,
Details of selected certificate:	
Issued to: C=US,O=Tridium,CN=clientCert Serial number: 48:66:05:8E:2A:B2:C5:75:54:BC:29:74 Valid from Friday, August 31, 2018, 12:56:41 PM to Saturday, August 31, 2019, 12:56:41 PM Key Usages: Signing Issued by: C=US,O=Tridium,CN=clientCert Stored on: Software Security Device	
Remember this decision	_
OK Cancel]

Step 3 In the station **Pre-Login** window, simply click the **Login With ClientCertAuth** button.

N48_Wea	ather
R	Username:
	Each device in the system is governed by its own End User License Agreement
	Log in with ClientCertAuth
	Remember my choice (this station only)

NOTE: There is no need to enter username/password credentials.

Upon clicking the button, you immediately authenticate to the station.

	Config		0	Ð	×	I		D	t‡	Propert	y Shee	t v	×
							C) Acti	ons &	k Topics	🗎 s	lot Det	tails
9) 1	Station Name											
		N48_Weather											
	1	Sys Info 💉											
	► @ S	Services											
	9	Service Container											
	• 🛛 🛛	Drivers											
	[Driver Container											
	⊕ <i>I</i>	Apps											
	ŀ	App Container											
) ∎ I	Logic											
	F	Folder											
	► O F	Files											
	F	Folder											

Logging in via Workbench using client certificate authentication

This procedure describes the steps to login via your Workbench to a station configured for client certificate authentication.

Prerequisites:

- Step 1 In Workbench, initiate the station connection.
- Step 2 When prompted, select your private certificate from the dropdown list.



NOTE: There is no need to enter username/password credentials.

Step 3 Click **OK** to continue.

You are immediately authenticated to the station.

Enabling a kiosk-like mode using ClientCertAuth

In Niagara 4.8 and later, you can use the Client Certificate Authentication feature to facilitate a "kiosk-like" application. This would be useful for the purpose of providing an information display in a lobby, or an operator terminal in a mechanical room, where the browser automatically connects and authenticates to the station without user interaction. This procedure is performed by the Station Admin.

Prerequisites:

- A station running Niagara 4.8 with the AuthenticationService already configured for Single Sign On.
- Admin privileges adequate for certificate management and creating/configuring station users.
- Step 1 In a **Property Sheet** view of the station's **Services** container, click to expand **AuthenticationSer**vice→SSO Configuration and confirm that the Auto Attempt Single Sign On property is set to false.

This allows authentication to bypass the automatic SSO logon prompt when a user access the station.

Step 2 Follow the workflows provided to "Set up client certificate authentication" (described in the Station Security Guide, User Authentication chapter).

NOTE: You will need to complete the procedures for both the Admin and User workflows for client certificate authentication. You will be creating a client certificate for a new user for the kiosk-like mode on this station, and you will also configuring this user for client certificate authentication.

- Step 3 In the NavTree, double-click on the UserService to open the **User Manager** view, and click **New** to create a new station user (e.g., "kioskUser"), and configure the new user as follows:
 - a. For Auto Logoff Enabled, click the checkbox to deselect (disable) it.

- b. For the Authentication Scheme Name click the dropdown list and click to select ClientCertAuthScheme
- c. For **Password**, enter the required Private Key Password for the user's client certificate.
- Step 4 In User Manager view, click the Views dropdown list and click on Permissions Browser.
- Step 5 In the **Permissions Browser** expand folders and confirm that this new user has a limited permissions set, appropriate for this kiosk-like mode.

Setting up Google authentication

The Google Authentication Scheme is a two-factor authentication mechanism that requires the user to enter their password as well as a single-use token when logging in to a station. This protects a user's account even if their password is compromised. This authentication scheme relies on TOTP (Time-based One Time Password) and the Google Authenticator app on the user's mobile device to generate and verify single-use authentication tokens. Google authentication is time based, so there is no dependency on network communication between the user's mobile device, the station, or external servers. Since the authenticator is time based, the time in the station and time in the phone must stay relatively in sync. The app provides a buffer of plus or minus 1.5 minutes to account for clock skew.

Prerequisites: The user's mobile phone requires the Google Authentication app. You are working in Workbench. The user exists in the station database.

- Step 1 Open the gauth palette and add the GoogleAuthenticationScheme to the Services→AuthenticationSchemes node in the Nav tree.
- Step 2 Right-click **UserService**, and double-click the user in the table.

The Edit view for the user opens.

- Step 3 Configure the Authentication Scheme Name as needed and click Save.
- Step 4 Click the button next to Secret Key under the user's authenticator and follow the prompts.
- Step 5 To complete the configuration, click **Save**.

Depending the view you are using, you may have to open the user again or refresh after saving.

Single Sign On

Niagara has an extensible Single Sign On (SSO) framework that can support many types of SSO. For example, the Kerberos scheme is an SSO scheme. And in Niagara 4.4 and later, there is added support for SAML SSO, which is the main supported SSO scheme and the focus of this topic.

About SSO

SSO is an access control method that allows for automatic logging in to multiple related, but independent software systems. In the current implementation, SSO works via a browser connection to a station. When accessing multiple stations configured for Single Sign On, the user is only required to enter credentials once to access all stations. SSO also makes it possible to log in to individual stations without being prompted for user name or password each time.

Figure 4 Login dialog for a station configured for SAML SSO

NewSta0	01
R	Username:
	Each device in the system is governed by its own End User License Agreement located at /login/eula.
	Remember my choice (this station only)

The advantages of this are evident for customers with more than one JACE controller:

- Users can log into one controller, and will not be prompted to log into other controllers which improves usability.
- There is a centralized management of credentials, meaning that users no longer need to maintain multiple copies of the same identity/role information, eliminating the errors inherent in duplication and being out of sync.
- One controlled authentication point, making authentication less complicated and ultimately, more secure.

A result of using SSO is that all credentials (identity information, authorization information via roles) are stored and managed centrally, and authentication is controlled centrally as well.

NOTE: Role names are managed centrally, but what the roles map to still needs to be managed by each individual station. For example, an Identity Provider might tell me that my role is "Party Planner", but the station needs to have a role with that name that maps to categories, etc., on that station.

About SAML SSO

Starting in Niagara 4.4, SAML SSO is the main supported SSO scheme. The **SAMLAuthenticationScheme**, found in the **saml** palette, is added to a station to configure it for SAML Single Sign-On. This scheme stores configuration properties required for communications with a SAML Identity Provider (IdP). With SSO, when a user tries to access the station and has not been authenticated, the station delegates authentication to the configured IdP.

The Niagara SSO SAML scheme uses SAML 2.0 (Security Assertion Markup Language v.2.0). This is an open standard for exchanging authentication and authorization data in the form of encrypted messages passed between security domains. Specific protocols process the SAML request-response message exchanges over a secure connection. SSO via web browser uses the SAML 2.0 Web Browser SSO profile to define how to use SAML messages and bindings between browser-connected Supervisor and JACE stations.

With SSO, the process of SAML request-response message exchanges occurs between the following system entities:

- Service Provider (SP) which is a station typically running on a JACE controller
- Identity Provider (IdP) which stores and maintains the authentication and authorization information.

For Niagara SAML SSO the IdP must be external, located on a third-party IdP server. The SSO SAML authentication process uses an approach similar to LDAP authentication in that it also stores authentication credentials external to the station.

To configure a station for SAML SSO, in addition to the default authentication schemes (Digest and AxDigest), the station's Authentication Service must contain a properly configured SAML authentication scheme. The Authentication Service also contains SSO Configuration properties which allow you to tailor the authentication workflow as needed. **NOTE:** In Niagara 4.4 and later, there is an added baja-UserPrototype component that is implemented with the User Service. This UserPrototype is required for SAML authentication.

More details are available in the "Components" section of this guide, see baja-UserService, saml-SAMLAu-thenticationScheme, saml-SAMLAttributeMapper, and saml-SamlXmlDecryptor.

Creating a User Prototype for SAML Authentication

SAML Authentication requires a user prototype of the type "baja:UserPrototype". This procedure describes how to create this new prototype and configure the **Alternate Default Prototype** for the UserService.

Prerequisites:

- You have connected to an existing station
- You have the baja palette open
- You have already obtained the necessary IdP configuration metadata that is required for authentication by the IdP. Specifically, you'll need to know the value of the SAML attribute: prototypeName.
- Step 1 Open a Property Sheet view of the station's **UserService**.
- Step 2 Drag the UserPrototype component from the baja palette to the User Prototypes folder under the UserService.
- Step 3 In the Name window, enter a name for this prototype that exactly matches the value of the prototypeName attribute being used by your SAML IdP and click OK.

NOTE: If the SAML IdP is sending the attribute prototypeName=SAMLPrototype, then the prototype that you create must be named, "SAMLPrototype".

Step 4 In the Nav tree, right-click the station and click **Save Station**.

The new UserPrototype is added to the dropdown list for Alternate User Prototypes.

Step 5 Click the Alternate Default Prototype dropdown list, click to select your new prototype, and click Save.

NOTE: If there is a mismatch on the SAML prototypeName attribute value and your prototype name, the UserService will default to the Default Prototype.

You have created a new prototoype of the type "baja:UserPrototype", and configured the UserService Alternate Default Prototype to be this new prototype, as shown.

Ŧ	👗 User Prototypes	User Prototypes
	🕨 🌡 Default Prototype	defaultPrototype
	🗎 Alternate Default Prototype	SAMLPrototype -
	SAMLPrototype	User Prototype
ь.		

Configuring the SAML Authentication Scheme

SAML SSO is enabled by adding a SAML Authentication Scheme to the station. The scheme must be configured for a particular Identity Provider (IdP). You will need to obtain several configuration metadata from your IdP and use it in configuring the scheme. You will also need to provide the IdP with your station's SP metadata. This SAML metadata is used to share configuration information between the IdP and the SP (for more details see the Prerequisites section in this topic.). The metadata is defined in XML files. Once the SAML authentication scheme is properly configured the station is able to exchange SAML authentication messages with the IdP.

Prerequisites:

- You have the **saml** palette open
- You have already obtained the necessary IdP configuration metadata that is required for authentication by the IdP. Typically, these values are provided by the IdP SAML Server administrator. The configuration metadata, which may be provided in an XML file, is as follows:

- HTTP-Redirect URL (corresponds to IdP Host URL, IdP Host Port, and IdP Login Path properties)
- IdP Cert

NOTE: Since SAML is an open standard, a number of third-party SAML Servers are available (i.e. Open-AM, Salesforce, etc.).

• You have provided the IdP SAML server administrator with an XML file containing your station's SP metadata and SAML public certificate. The SP metadata typically includes the SP "Entity ID" and the "Assertion Consumer Service". The IdP needs the metadata, which uniquely identifies the SP, and the certificate which is used to validate messages sent by the station.

NOTE: The Entity ID is simply a unique name that you choose as an SP, usually a URL. For example, the Entity ID typically is something like this: https://jace.domain.com:portNumber/saml, where you would use your JACE's hostname. Note that a port number is required. The "Assertion Consumer Service" metadata would be another URL, for example: https://jace.domain.com:portNumber/saml/assertionConsumerService, again using your JACE's hostname. Once you have generated your SP metadata, save it in XML format and share the file with the IdP SAML server administrator.

 You have already created an Alternate Default Prototype for SAML authentication using the UserPrototype component in the baja palette.

NOTE: This UserPrototype is required for SAML authentication.

- Step 1 In the Nav tree, expand the station's **Config→Services→AuthenticationService** node and drag the **SAMLAuthenticationScheme** component from the **saml** palette onto the Authentication Schemes folder.
- Step 2 In the Name dialog, enter a name (or use the default text) and click OK.
- Step 3 Expand Authentication Schemes and double-click on the SAMLAuthenticationScheme to open a property sheet view, and enter values for the following properties:
 - a. Login Button Text: enter the preferred text label for the SSO login button that appears on the Login dialog.
 - b. IdP Host URL: enter the host of your Identity Provider (obtained from IdP admin).
 - c. IdP Host Port: enter the port number of your Identity Provider (obtained from IdP admin).
 - d. IdP Login Path: enter the location on the Identity Provider that you must navigate to that triggers the SAML authentication (obtained from IdP admin).
 - e. IdP Cert: enter the certificate used to encrypt messages sent to the IdP, and to validate messages signed by the IdP (obtained from IdP admin).
 - f. **SAML Server Cert**: enter the certificate used by the station to sign the messages being sent back to the IdP, and is used to decrypt messages sent by the IdP.

NOTE: In order for the IdP to read and validate the messages sent by the station, the public certificate must be provided to the IdP SAML server administrator as well.

Step 4 On completion click **Save**.

Shown here is an example of the SAML Authentication Scheme configured for the third-party OpenAM Idp.

- Nav	-7	Property Sheet	
P 🗘 🗙 🕄 My Network	-	SAMLAuthenticationSch	eme (SAML Authentication Scheme)
		📔 Login Button Text	Log in with SSO
 AuthenticationService 		📄 IdP Host URL	https://openam.example.com
 Authentication Schemes 		ldP Host Port	8080 [1-65535]
DigestScheme		📔 IdP Login Path	/openam/SSORedirect/metaAlias/SAML/idp
AXDigestScheme		IdP Cert	openamidpcert_pub
LdapScheme		SAML Server Cert	station1cert v
SAMLAuthenticationScheme	:		
SSO Configuration			

Customizing SAML attribute mapping

This optional procedure describes how to configure the station to map arbitrarily named SAML attributes to User properties. Useful when the default mappings are not suitable, the property/attribute mappings may be customized as described here.

Prerequisites:

- You have already configured the SAMLAuthenticationScheme for the station.
- You have identified which SAML attributes are coming in from the IdP.
- You have the **saml** palette open.

NOTE: Refer to the IdP-provided documentation to determine which SAML attributes are coming in from the IdP. As an alternative, you can install a SAML add-on to your web browser which lets you view the attributes coming in from the IdP. For example, there is the SAML DevTools extension for Chrome which you can use.

- Step 1 In the station, navigate to the SAMLAuthenticationScheme.
- Step 2 From the saml palette, drag the SAMLAttributeMapper to the SAMLAuthenticationScheme.
- Step 3 Click "+" to expand the SAMLAttributeMapper field editor.

An editor for a new mapping appears.

- Step 4 In the editor, replace "attributeName" with the name of the attribute sent by the SAML IdP. For example, employeeGroup.
- Step 5 Click on the dropdown list to select a property in the user prototype. For example, **PrototypeName**.

This maps the SAML attribute "employeeGroup" to the "PrototypeName" slot in the UserPrototype.

NOTE: Certain properties may require additional information to map an attribute. In this case, an extra field editor or checkbox will appear. For example, "Expiration" requires additional information - the format in which the expiration time will be sent, so that the date/time can be appropriately parsed. Similarly, "PrototypeName" provides a checkbox to be selected in cases where an IdP returns a Distinguished Name (DN) for the prototypeName attribute. For more details, see "saml-AttributeMapper" in the Components section of this document.

Step 6 Repeat steps 3–5 as needed to map additional attributes and click **Save** when finished.

Logging in with SAML SSO

In Niagara 4.4 and later, SAML SSO works via a browser connection to a station. With SSO, you log into one station and you are automatically allowed access to all other networked stations that are also configured for SSO. You will not be prompted for credentials when logging into the other networked stations.

Prerequisites:

- Your station is already configured for SSO
- You have already provided your IdP admin with any required data
- Web browser

NOTE: When entering the URL for the station in the browser, communications are bound by the domain specified to the Identity Provider (such as station1.domain.com). This means that you cannot make a local connection using https:\\localhost, instead you would use https:\\station1.domain.com. Note that this actually depends on the IdP requirements. Different IdPs may require different information and in a different format. For example, for the Salesforce IdP there is a field to specify the host name that you will use; and for the OpenAM IdP, you need to provide a specially formatted XML file that supplies the hostname and other data. You will need to ask the IdP admin how to provide the information.

- Step 1 In the web browser, open a station connection.
- Step 2 In the Login window, enter your username and click Log In with SSO (actual button text may differ depending on the SSO scheme configuration).

NewSta0	01
R	Username: Login
	Each device in the system is governed by its own End User License Agreement located at /login/eula.
	Log in with SSO
	Remember my choice (this station only)

Note that the **Remember my choice** option is most useful when there are multiple SAML authentication schemes in the station. In that situation, a separate SSO Login button displays for each SSO scheme. When checked, the chosen SSO Login button is remembered and automatically used on subsequent attempts to access the station. This setting can also apply when there is just one SSO scheme. If the station is not set for auto-SSO, clicking this checkbox simulates auto-SSO by attempting to log in with the saved scheme.

If you have already logged in with SSO, you will access this station immediately.

If this is the first time you are logging in with SSO your browser is redirected to the Identity Provider's site.

Step 3 In the Identity Provider's login window, enter your station credentials (Username and Password) and click **Log In**. The example shown here shows the OpenAM IdP SSO Login window.

FORGEROCK
SIGN IN TO OPENAM
User Name
Password
Remember my username
LOG IN

On successful authentication completion, you are logged into the station and the browser is immediately redirected there. Also, you immediately gain access to this station and to all other networked stations. Additionally, you have an active session with the IdP, which allows you to bypass entering credentials the next time you try to log in to a station. Actually, you still are redirected to the IdP but it knows you have already logged in and redirects you right back to the station.

Network users

The UserService (baja module) and NiagaraNetwork (niagaraDriver module) permit "centralized management" of users in a multi-station system. This section provides an overview, summarizing the Challenge, User Service changes, and NiagaraNetwork changes.

NOTE: The "network user" feature is available between stations that all use the standard **UserService**. This feature is not supported between any stations using an LDAP authentication scheme (from ldap module). In that scenario, centralized user management depends on the LDAP or Active Directory server. For related details, refer to the *Niagara LDAP Guide*.

Challenge

In any Niagara station database, station users are represented as individual User components, located under the station's user service. Typically, you use the **User Manager** view of this service to add, modify, and delete users. Until recent station security changes, you were able to manually copy user components from one station to other stations. However, this method no longer works, due to more secure password storage. It also never provided change coordination. If an edit is needed for such a user, the same change had to be made to that user in each (separate) station. This was an inefficient process.

Solution: Stations are configurable to allow users to be added, modified, or deleted in one station, and then have those changes automatically replicated (or "synchronized") in other stations. The term "network user" applies to these users. Related are configurable user "prototypes." When adding users, prototypes can be used in network user "strategies" between station. Note these station user changes are standard, but optional—accomplished with additional slots on existing components.

User Service changes

Every User component (user) in the station has 2 related configuration properties: **Network User** (boolean) and **Prototype Name** (string). Currently, prototype name matters only if the user is network user, as this can be used in a "sync strategy" for distributing changes to network users.

Related to this, the UserService has a frozen child container slot **User Prototypes**, with a frozen child Default Prototype user component. If establishing network users, you can duplicate and edit additional user prototypes. User prototypes currently have the same properties as users, and are seen in the Nav tree and in the property sheet of the UserService–but are not listed in the **User Manager** view. Instead, when you add a User, the new property **Prototype Name** provides a selection list of available prototypes. **NOTE:** In the **User Manager** view of the user service in any station, whenever you manually add a new user, property values in the **Default Prototype** are always used as defaults (regardless of whatever **Prototype Name** you may select in the **Add** dialog). In this way, the Default Prototype serves as a "template" to populate a new user's properties (all except password).

This can simplify user management even in a "non network user" scenario, to specify typical user property settings in the UserService's Default Prototype. For more details see "Default Prototype".

For more details on UserService items related to network users, see:

- "Network user related properties"
- "About User prototypes"

NiagaraNetwork changes

Each NiagaraStation (device component) under the station's NiagaraNetwork has a Users device extension, in addition to other standard device extensions like Points, Histories, Schedules, and Alarms. The Users extension contains properties that enable/configure network user synchronization "in" and "out" of this station, in relation to the station with its NiagaraNetwork. There is no special view (apart from property sheet) on this Users device extension, nor is it a container for other components.

Associated with this device extension is a view on the parent NiagaraNetwork: the **User Sync Manager**. This tabular view provides an aggregate look at all Users device extensions (one for each NiagaraStation). Each row represents a station, and columns lets you see every station's Users properties for sync configuration, sync status, sync strategy, and so on. You can select any or all rows for an edit dialog to make configuration changes, or issue manual sync commands.

NOTE: User synchronization requires stations (Supervisor, JACEs) to be using compatible password storage mechanisms. Otherwise, a user sync will fail. The corresponding NiagaraStation's Users device extension will also be in fault.

NOTE: In Niagara 4, Sync In is supported between N4 stations, and Sync Out is supported between N4 stations (N4-to-N4). However, when syncing between N4 and AX stations, you can only Sync Out from an N4 station to an AX station (N4-to-AX). Additionally, roles are not created during the synchronization process. For any role assigned to a network user on the sending station, you must setup a matching role on the receiving station.

For more details on the "NiagaraNetwork side" of network users, see these sections in the *Niagara Drivers Guide*:

- "About the Users extension"
- "About the User Sync Manager"

Network user related properties

Among User component properties are two that apply to the "network users" function.

Name	Full Name	Enabled	Expiration	Roles	Allow Concur	rent Sessions	Network User	Prototype Name	Lar		
🍐 NoahF	Noah Fence	true	Never	admin	true		true	HvacMgr			
📄 Name			NoahF								
📔 Full Na	me		Noah Fer	nce			A				
Enable	d		🔵 true	🔵 true 🔍							
Expiration			Never E	♦ Never Expires On 29-Jun-2017 11:59 PM EDT							
			admin 🔉 Manager								
Allow (Concurrent S	essions	true	-							
📔 Network User			🔵 true	-							
📔 Prototype Name			HvacMgr								
📄 Langua	ge			₽ A							
Authentication Scheme Name			DigestScheme 🗸								
			Password	•••••	••						
Authenticator		Confirm ••••••									
		Force Reset At Next Login 🛑 false 🚽									
			♦ NeverExpires ♦ Expires On 29-Jun-2017 11:59 PM EDT								
📄 Email			nfence@newmetropolis.net								
👕 Cell Phone Number			8005551	8005551234							
N			Time Form	Time Format (default)							
Facets			Unit Conve	ersion	None						

Figure 5 User properties related to network user

NOTE: These properties are unused for any users in a station with an LDAP user service (e.g. LdapV3UserService).

NOTE: In Niagara 4, each user is assigned one or more roles which control that user's access to station objects, hierarchies, views, etc. During the user synchronization process a user's role assignment is sent to the receiving station however the actual role(s) is not created on the receiving station. You must setup matching roles on each receiving station.

ws:

Туре	Value	Description
Network User	true, false (default)	A boolean that specifies whether this user can be made available in other stations. When set to true, this user can be synchronized with other stations. When using the User Manager to add new users, this typically defaults to "false" (unless the " User Prototypes → Default Prototype " component has been edited from defaults, where it has been set to "true". Leave the default or set to false whenever you wish this user to be local to this particular station only. For an overview of this feature, see "Network users".
Prototype Name	text string	Pick from a selection list showing available local User Proto- types. Blank or no selection is effectively the same as the fro- zen Default Prototype. Currently, this property setting applies only if the Network User property is "true".

User prototypes

The importance of user prototypes are described in the following topics.

Properties of User Prototypes

User prototypes under a station's UserService have the same properties as User components. The importance of user prototypes can be divided between the frozen "Default Prototype", and any Additional (nondefault) User Prototypes you add, for example by duplicating and renaming. Currently, non-default user prototypes are only used when synchronizing network users between different stations. In this case, (identicallynamed) prototypes in both the source station and receiving station can be used in a "sync strategy" of "Prototype Required."

NOTE: In Niagara 4, each user is assigned one or more roles which control that user's access to station objects, hierarchies, views, etc. During the user synchronization process a user's role assignment is sent to the receiving station however the actual role(s) is not created on the receiving station. You must setup matching roles on each receiving station.

Note that alternative authentication schemes, such as the Ldap Authentication Scheme, leverage user prototypes as well. When using an alternative authentication scheme (in place of the standard UserService), you also create user prototypes. However, operation differs from the "network user" usage under the User-Service. For details refer to "Setting up user prototypes" in the *Niagara LDAP Guide*.

Default Prototype

Among User Prototypes, the "Default Prototype" is important in any station with any user service, as it is always the default source of User property values whenever you use the service's **User Manager** view to add a New user to the station.

Config : Services : UserServi	ce : User Prototypes : Default Prototype
Property Sheet	
🌡 Default Prototype (User)	
📔 Full Name	
📔 Enabled	🔵 true 🔽
Expiration	♦ Never Expires ♦ Expires On 31-Aug-2017 11:59 PM
Lock Out	false
🗎 Language	
📔 Email	
Authenticator	Password Confirm Force Reset At Next Login 🛑 false 👻
	♦ Never Expires ♦ Expires On 31-Aug-2017 11:59 PM
Facets	Time Format (default) Unit Conversion None
Nav File	null
🃔 Prototype Name	
🗎 Network User	🛑 false 🔽
Cell Phone Number	

Figure 6 Default Prototype of the UserService's Default Prototypes is source of default user properties

In this regard, all of the **Default Prototype** properties can be considered important—with one exception: password—which is not copied up to a new user created in the **User Manager**.

However, all other property values (except password) in the **Default Prototype** are used as "defaults" when you create any new user in the **User Manager**. This can be useful, for example, if you have some (minimum) collection of permissions for all users, or a typical Nav file, and so on.

NOTE: User Prototypes have a child "Password Configuration" container, just like User components. Inside are two properties as follows:

- Force Reset At Next Login The default is "false" for any new station. If you find yourself typically changing this each time you create a new User, change it to desired value in the Default Prototype.
- Expiration Default value is "Never expires". Typically you leave this at default. However, it is possible you might change this to some "far future" date in the Default Prototype.

For more details on the operation and configuration of these two properties, see "About password expiration and reset".

Default Prototype importance in Network users scenario

Additionally, in a multi-station job where you are using "Network users", the user "sync strategy" of "Use Default Prototype," the default prototype (in each station receiving network users) specifies the "local properties" that override the received properties of any network user. Note that by default only 2 properties are "local override" types: Permissions, and Nav File.

However, by going to the slot sheet of the Default Prototype (in each station receiving network users), and setting the "user defined 1" config flag, you can specify additional properties as "local override" types. You can also use this same technique with other (non-default) User Prototypes in stations that receive network users. For details, see "Specifying additional "local override" properties".

Additional (non-default) User Prototypes

The importance of properties in an additional (non-default) User Prototypes vary among stations that are either sending or receiving network users:

- In a user-sending station (e.g. Supervisor) non-default user prototypes are important only in "name", where you can simply duplicate the "Default Prototype" and rename each duplicate uniquely. Property values in these replicated prototypes are not used in any users—whether a user is local only to the Supervisor, or specified as a network user with this "Prototype Name."
- In a user-receiving station (e.g. JACE) non-default user prototypes are important both in "name", where
 matching prototype names in "user sending" stations provide sync strategy options, and also (by default)
 in two "local override" properties, described below.
 - Permissions (either a permissions matrix of local categories and rights, or a "Super User")
 - Nav File (referencing a specific nav file under the local station's file structure)

When a network user is added or modified in a "user sending" station, the two properties above are used in the "user receiving" station, instead of those same properties in the source network user. Note prototypes are configurable for other local overrides—see "Specifying additional "local override" properties".

Specifying additional "local override" properties

In a "network user receiving" station (e.g. JACE) you can specify other properties of User Prototypes to act as "local overrides" for network users created in its station. This applies both to the single **Default Proto-type**, as well as any additional (non-default) User Prototypes.

Do this from the slot sheet of the User Prototype: right-click the property, and select **Config Flags**, as shown being done for the web <code>WebProfileConfig slot</code> (Default Web Profile).

- O Sanima	U Property	۰	emais	cman	riozen	v	uajatoring	
O AlarmSanika	O Property	9	navFile	Nav File	Frozen	1	baja:Ord	
BackunService	O Property	10	prototypeName	Prototype Name	Frozen		baja:String	fieldEditor=workbench
CategoryService	O Property	11	networkUser	Network User	Frozen		baja:Boolean	fieldEditor=wbutil:Netv
JobService	O Property	12	version	Version	Frozen	rh	baja:String	
RoleService	O Property	13	prototypeVersion	Prototype Version	Frozen	rh	baja:String	
UserService	O Property	14	cellPhoneNumber	Cell Phone Number	Frozen	0	baja:String	
B guest	O Property	15	authenticationSchemeName	Authentication Scheme Name	Frozen		baja:String	fieldEditor=wbutil:Auth
 User Prototypes 	O Property	16	roles	Roles	Frozen	1	baja:String	fieldEditor=wbutil:Role
👻 🍐 Default Prototype	O Property	17	allowConcurrentSessions	Allow Concurrent Sessions	Frozen		baja:Boolean	
✓ ↓ Authenticator	O Action	18	dearLockOut	Clear Lock Out	Frozen		void (void)	
Password Contig	Action	19	setModified	Set Modified	Frozen		void (void)	
P admin	O Property	20	web WebProfileConfig	Default Web Profile	Dynamic		web:WebProfileConfig	
	O Property	21	Add Slot Ctrl+A	(-,	w.	Deb:MobileWebProfileConfig	
Palette	0		Copy Ctrl+C	Config Flags		-		
			<u>D</u> elete Delete	Operator	No Audit			
			Rename Slot Ctrl+R	Readonly	Composite			
		1	Config Flags	Gonfirm Required	Remove On	Clone		
		1	Config Facets	Execute On Change	Metadata			
			Reorder	Transient				
			Display Name	Summary	Non-Critica			
				No Run 🔛	User Define	d 1		
		- 1		-	*/			
			<u>B</u> ajadoc for Type	Fan In	User Define	d 2		

Figure 7 Example config flag being set in the Default Prototype of a "user receiving station"

In the Config Flags dialog, click the "User Defined 1" flag and click **OK**. Notice that in the slot sheet view, the "Flags" column now includes a "1" for that property, similar to the permissions and navFile slots. When a network user sync occurs for a user referencing this prototype, all properties with this flag use the local values as overrides.

Naming User Prototypes

If creating additional User Prototypes (apart from the "Default Prototype"), it is recommended that you name them using descriptive text that can be logically associated with groups of station users, such as AdminHvac, GenOperations, LtgAndAlarms, and so on. You pick from these names when adding a new user and selecting a "Prototype Name."

Keep in mind that in a multi-station job, if you choose a network "sync strategy" based upon the "Prototype Required" scheme, network users in the "user sending" station are replicated/sync'ed in the "user receiving" stations only if the UserService in each remote station has an identically named user prototype. Note there is also an alternative "Use Default Prototype" sync strategy you can use instead.

For related details, refer to the "About Users sync strategy" section in the Drivers Guide.

Station-to-station users

A station-to-station user requires a machine user as opposed to a human user.

By convention, a station-to-station user should be named something memorable (perhaps a name that is unique to your company or even to a job site).

NOTE: A station-to-station user should have only the permissions it requires. To improve system security, do not make a station-to-station user a super user.

As with all user, human and machine, you should carefully guard user passwords. Although frequently a station-to-station user is assigned a role with many admin-level Write permissions, every user, human and machine should be assigned roles that permit them (it) to access only the components required to do their job.

When adding this user, properties, such as Facets, Nav File, and Web Profile, which apply to browser access are inconsequential.

NOTE: Do not use a station-to-station user to log in as a human user to a station! Instead, you reference this user in another station, when adding a device under a NiagaraNetwork.

Adding or editing a user

Users define possible connections to the station. Under the station's Services container, the UserService provides a default User Manager view for you to add, delete, and edit users.

Prerequisites: A local or remote station is open.

Step 1 Double-click the UserService node in the station Nav tree.

The User Manager view opens.

Step 2 To create a new user, click the **New** button, otherwise, to edit an existing user select the user and click the **Edit** button.

The New or Edit window opens.

NOTE: If the Secure Only Password Set property is set to true, and the connection to the station is not secure (using Fox or HTTP instead of Foxs or HTTPs), the **New** button is disabled.

Step 3 Create or modify user properties and click **Save**.

Assigning authentication schemes to users

Each user is assigned their own AuthenticationScheme. This allows different users to use different schemes appropriate to the user type. Some schemes apply to both Fox and Web. Other schemes, such as HTTP-Basic, apply only to certain web logins (for example, Obix clients). These schemes do not work over Fox or even via the form login.

Prerequisites: The authentication scheme to use has been added to the **AuthenticationService**.

By default, each new station comes with the DigestScheme and AXDigestScheme already installed. The DigestScheme is assigned to all users, so that in simple cases no additional setup is required.

Step 1 Right-click UserService in the Nav tree and click Views-User Manager.

The User Manager view opens.

Step 2 Select the user and click **Edit**.

The UserService Property Sheet opens.

- Step 3 Scroll down to Authentication Scheme Name and expand the Authenticator section.
- Step 4 To assign an authentication scheme, select the scheme from the Authentication Scheme Name drop-down list.

Once these setup steps are complete, the station is ready for authentication.

Password management

Managing passwords involves configuring the strength of the passwords to be used authentication scheme, establishing the period of time after which the password expires, setting the warning period, and setting up the password for each user.

The system supports three password features designed to strengthen access security:

- Password strength that may be configured for each authentication scheme.
- An expiration interval for a password
- Password history

Setting up password strength

Strong passwords are recommended. Along with the other password features, password strength will frustrate any attempt to breach your system.

Prerequisites: Authentication scheme has been added to the **AuthenticationService**.

Password strength is associated with the selected authentication scheme, for example, Digest or Baisc, but not LDAP, for which password strength is managed by the LDAP server. You can create different strengths for different schemes and apply those schemes to different classes of user. For example, an administrator could have stricter password strength requirements.

Once the New Station wizard completes, you can adjust the scheme's password strength properties as needed. If changed for a scheme, any future password change for any station user (including the admin user) requires the minimum values specified in the **Password Strength** properties.

NOTE: Although you may reduce password strength by entering zeros for its property values, it is strongly recommended that you retain a level of password strength similar to the default level, if not greater. For example, you may wish to require at least one special and at least two upper case characters.

You configure password strength for each authentication scheme.

Step 1 Right-click the AuthenticationService in the Nav tree and click Views→Property Sheet.

The AuthenticationService Property Sheet window appears.

- Step 2 Expand the scheme and the Global Password Configuration→Password Strength container for the scheme.
- Step 3 Configure the minimum character requirements, Expiration Interval, Warning Period, and Password History Length (5 or 10 characters).
- Step 4 Do the same for any other scheme you plan to use and click **Save**.

Setting up password options

In most cases, users create their own passwords. You may create a temporary password for each user in the **UserService** and require them to change the password at their next login. You may also configure the password expiration date.

Prerequisites: The authentication scheme you need is available in the **AuthenticationService**.

- Step 1 Right-click **UserService** and click **Views**→**Property Sheet** in the Nav tree.
- Step 2 Open the user's **Property Sheet**.
- Step 3 Expand the user whose password you want to set.
- Step 4 Scroll down and expand the Authenticator→Password Config container under the user name. Force Reset At Next Login defaults to true.
- Step 5 To allow the user to continue using the same password, set Force Reset At Next Login to false.
- Step 6 Set the password expiration date, scroll down and click OK.

Setting up a user's password

You configure user passwords through the UserService. If you are accessing the UserService from a browser, your connection must be secure (https) or you will be unable to set the password.

- Step 1 Double-click **UserServices** in the Nav tree and double-click the user record.
- Step 2 To view the password properties, expand the Authenticator.
- Step 3 Enter and confirm the password, then click **OK**.

Logging on to a station

Using TLS, a secure communication session is established before the system asks for your user credentials. When you log on using the station Authentication window, the system confirms your identity, which determines your Nav tree configuration and the components you have permission to access. The system is designed to require minimum interaction while providing a secure connection and ensuring authorized access.

Prerequisites: An authentication scheme has been assigned to each user, and a user name and password created.

This procedure demonstrates user authentication using the default DigestScheme.
Step 1 Open the station.

The system opens a station **Connect** window.

🐒 Connect 🔀
Open Station with TLS Connect to station using fox over TLS
Session Type Station TLS Connection Host IP 192.168.1.222 Port 4911
OK Cancel

This window initiates the process of verifying the server.

Step 2 Enter the IP address or confirm the default address and click OK.

If no matching root CA certificate can be found in the client's System or User Trust Stores, the system presents a default certificate for your approval.

Step 3 If you are presented with a certificate, make sure you recognize the certificate's Issued By and Subject properties.

CAUTION: Do not approve a certificate if you do not recognize these properties. The weakest link in the security chain is the user who simply clicks OK without thinking.

The system displays the station **Authentication** window.

🔝 Au	ithentication ×			
Authentication Logon required for access				
Realm				
Name ip	0:192.168.1.222 foxs:			
Scheme Fo	ox (n4digest)			
Credentials				
Username	admin			
	Change User			
Password	•••••			
Remember these credentials				
OK Cancel				

Step 4 If you are logging on for the first time, enter your user name.

Stations can have many authentication schemes. The first time you log on to a new station the system allows you to enter the Username. It uses this information to determine what authentication scheme to use. After that initial logon, you cannot change the user because another user may use a different scheme with different credential requirements. The Change User link provides a way for a different user with a different authentication scheme to log on.

- Step 5 To change to a different user, click the Change User link and enter a different name.
- Step 6 Enter your station password, select Remember these credentials and click OK.

When you select the Remember these credentials check box, the system saves the last user name and password you entered and defaults to them the next time you log on.

This procedure establishes a secure TLS connection to the station using the Foxs protocol over port 4911 (this is the default port).

The default logon threshold is five attempts. If you make five unsuccessful attempts to log in during a 30-second period the system locks you out for 10 seconds. You may change the logon threshold in the **UserService**.

To log off, close Workbench or the browser.

Each authentication scheme supports its own audit log, including saving date, user, and event. This information is written to the AuditHistory in the following location: **Station**→**History**→**<station** name>→**AuditHistory**. Permission must be assigned to this file in the RoleService to grant a user access to view it.

Station Auto Logoff

In Niagara 4.4 and later there is added support for the station auto logoff capability. Meaning that any station connection, in a web browser or in Workbench, can log the user off due to inactivity. This is important for security reasons, helping to prevent the opportunity for unauthorized access.

NOTE: The Workbench has separate auto logoff settings (under **Tools**→**Options**) that apply to only to the Workbench session.

Enabled by default, the station Auto LogOff feature can be configured using the Default Auto Logoff Period property in the UserService and additional auto logoff properties in the individual User accounts.

When the station does not detect any user activity for a configurable period of time, it first displays a warning popup. Clicking **OK** in the warning allows you to continue working in the station connection, otherwise the station automatically logs you off. Once auto logoff occurs, you are presented with an auto logoff notice in the **Login** window in the browser, as shown. If your station connection is via Workbench, a similar warning and logoff notice displays in the window.

Your session will expire withi	n 30 seconds. Click OK to continue.
NewSta001 You have bee please log be station admin	en logged out due to inactivity. To access the station, ick in. If you think this is wrong, please contact your istrator for information about your auto-logoff settings.
	Username: admin <u>Change User</u> Password: Login
	Each device in the system is governed by its own End User License Agreement located at /login/eula. Log in with SSO Remember my choice (this station only)

Figure 8 Auto Logoff warning popup and alert notice in browser login

The intended purpose of the station auto logoff properties and separate Workbench auto logoff options is to allow for setting more restrictive (shorter) or less restrictive (longer) auto logoff period times to accommodate different use cases. A security best practice is using these properties to set reasonable limits for periods of inactivity for both the Workbench and station users.

For details on the station auto logoff properties, see baja-UserService, page 100.

Changing your password

Based on the password configuration, the system warns you when your password is about to expire. You can only change your password when required to do so by the system. Follow the login prompts.

User authentication troubleshooting

Once authentication is configured and passwords assigned, very little can go wrong.

I am attempting to set up new users using a browser, and the New button is not available.

This is a security control. Most likely the Secure Only Password Set is on (set to true), and you have made a regular connection (http) to the platform/station. When a secure connection is required, you must make a secure connection (https) to the platform/station to set the password.

My credentials were working, but they no longer allow me to log in.

- Your password may have expired.
- You may not have permission to access this station. Check with your manager.
- The credentials cache may have become corrupted causing the saved credentials to no longer work. Clear the Remember these credentials check box, re-type the password or clear your computer's cache.
- There is a problem with the configuration of the authentication scheme. For example, if you are using the LDAP scheme, the port is blocked by a firewall or the wrong LDAP host name or port has been configured. Refer to the documentation for the LDAP scheme.

Chapter 4 Authorization management

Topics covered in this chapter

- Component permissions checklist
- Component permission level
- ♦ Categories
- Roles and permissions
- Component permissions troubleshooting

Once a human or remote station user is authenticated, authorization to access station components is based upon the permission level assigned to each slot, the category(ies) into which components are grouped, and the role assigned to each user. All configuration is stored in the system database, using services, components, and component views.





1. Beginning at the top of the diagram, the *permission level* may be configured on each component as needed. You change the default permission level for a component by turning the <code>Operator</code> config flag for the slot on or off.

- 2. Categories organize components, files and histories into groups. You set up categories using the Category Manager view (CategoryService).
- 3. Roles associate permissions to read, write, or invoke an action on a category of system components with a generic name, such as *Manager*, *Foreman* or *Maintenance crew*. You set up roles and permissions using the **Role Manager** view (RoleService). The New Station wizard installs the Admin role. This special super user cannot be modified or configured, and does not appear in the **Role Manager**.
- 4. Human and machine *users* are assigned to roles for the purpose of granting users the right to read, write and invoke actions on components. You assign roles to individual users using the **User Manager** view (UserService).

Component permissions checklist

Use this checklist to verify that you completed all required tasks to set up roles and permissions.

- Categories have been set up and basic categories assigned to components.
- System components that require access control have been identified.
- The permission level config flag has been set on component slots.
- Basic categories have been set up.
- Basic categories have been assigned to components.
- Roles have been created and permissions granted.
- Roles have been assigned to users.
- Station security has been tested.

Component permission level

The component permission level is a config flag associated with the slot. The configuration of this flag begins the process of granting permission to access individual component slots.

- If the component slot's Operator config flag is cleared (unchecked), the slot is configured for the admin *permission level*. A user must be assigned a role with at least the minimum permission set in the **Role Manager** view to admin-level Read (R).
- If the slot's Operator config flag is set (checked), the slot is configured for the operator permission level, and can be accessed by a user who has been assigned a role with the minimum permission set in the **Role Manager** view to operator-level read (r). In other words, any user assigned this role may access the slot at least to read it.

With the admin permission level, users can see and change slot flags from the slot sheet of any component. By default, most slots are configured for the admin permission level (the out slot is typically set to the operator permission level).

Changing a component Config flag

Config flags set up system features at the component level.

- Step 1 Display the component slot sheet.
- Step 2 Right-click the slot and click **Config Flags**.

The Config Flags editor appears.

4 Config Flags	x
Operator	No Audit
Readonly	Composite
Confirm Required	Remove On Clone
Execute On Change	Metadata
Transient	Link Target
Summary	Non-Critical
No Run	User Defined 1
Fan In	User Defined 2
Hidden	User Defined 3
Default On Clone	User Defined 4
Async	
ОК	Cancel



UserService permission levels

By design, the **UserService** component enjoys a special permission level scheme—one that varies from the scheme described for other component access.

By default, these user properties appear as slots in the **UserService**:

- Email
- Password
- Cell Phone Number
- Facets (time format and unit conversion)

The Operator config flag for these slots may be enabled (checked) and disabled (unchecked) just as you would configure the permission level on any other slot. The special scheme that applies only to the User-Service component yields the following results:

- If the operator permission level is enabled (Operator checked) on the slot, and the role assigned to the user grants read permission (r), the user is allowed read-only access to the user properties (email, password, etc.) on their own user account (all other users are hidden).
- If the operator permission level is enabled (Operator checked) on the slot, and the role assigned to the user grants write permissions (rw), the user is allowed both read and write access to the user properties on their own user account (all other users are hidden). This is the configuration required to allow a user to change their own password.
- If the admin permission level is enabled (Operator unchecked) on the slot, and the role assigned to a user grants read permission (rR), the user is allowed read-only access to all user properties for all available users.
- If the admin permission level is enabled (Operator unchecked) on the slot, and the role assigned to a user grants write permissions (rwRW), the user is allowed both read and write access to all properties for all available non-super users. Moreover, they have access to the User Manager, and can add new users and delete selected users. In addition, the Permissions Browser view of the UserService is available to them.

NOTE: A user cannot assign permissions to other users that they do not have themselves. For example, a non-super user cannot make another user a super user.

To allow each user to change their own password, but not have access to other users' passwords, you would set the config flag for the Authenticator slot to the operator permission level (checked; this is the default for this slot), and assign a role to the user that grants operator-level write (rw) permissions.

All non-super user roles should be configured for operator-level write (rw) permissions applied to the category that contains the UserService. (By default, the New Station Wizard assigns the UserService to the Admin named category (category 2), along with the CategoryService.)

NOTE: Any user granted super user permissions has access to all components, and can add more super users.

Categories

Categories are groups to which each station component may be assigned for the purpose of managing who has permission to access the component.

The system provides two types of categories:

• Basic (or explicit) categories are groups (collections) to which you assign each component.

Each component maintains a bitmap for basic category membership. The default eight categories consume one byte and each increment of eight categories you add consumes an additional byte (1–8, 9–16, 17–24, and so on) in the component record.

• Inherited categories are passed down from component parent to component child.

All components must be assigned to at least one basic category, either an explicit assignment, or an inherited assignment from a parent component. Beyond this assignment, which type of category to use depends on your needs. You may use explicit and inherited categories at the same time.

Basic categories

The system maintains basic categories as indexes in an array. You individually assign components in the station to each category. Subsequently, you set up roles to grant permission to access components based on the category you associated with each component. Finally, you assign a role to each user.

A new station (created using the New Station wizard) comes with two default basic categories:

- User (Category 1)
- Admin (Category 2)

As the names imply, regular users may view and modify some station objects. Only administrators should have permission to access other objects. All objects default to the User category except for these, which default to the Admin category:

- The configuration services: UserService, CategoryService, and ProgramService
- All files (the entire file space)

You may add basic categories as needed. For example, you could group components by equipment type, such as Lighting, Door access, and HVAC. An alternate scheme might group components by geography: Floor 1, Floor 2, and Floor 3. How you group components depends on your overall building model, and specifically on how you plan to set up roles, permissions and users.

NOTE: Basic categories use station memory. To improve system performance, minimize the number of categories, and keep category indexes contiguous.

Adding and editing a basic category

You add and edit basic categories using the Category Manager.

Step 1 Right-click the CategoryService and click Views→Category Manager.

The Category Manager view opens.

My Host : IE67DTDVZSXC2.GLOBAL (lexicon1) : Station (lexicon1)	: Config : Services : CategoryService	🖍 Category Manager 👻
• Nav	Category Manager	5 objects
ピ 🖸 🐹 🚱 My Network	Index Name Status Fault Cause	ب
CategoryService	🕐 1 User {ok}	
JobService	2 Admin {ok}	
RoleService	3 Home office {ok}	
UserService	4 Western region {ok}	
duthenticationService	5 Eastern region {ok}	
DebugService		
BoxService		
▼ Palette		
		New Pedit Cagit

The rows in the Category Manager view represent existing categories.

Step 2 Do one of the following:

- To edit the name or index of an existing category, double-click the category row in the table.
- To create a new category, click the **New** button.

New Type to Add Category Number to Add I [1-100]	
OK Cancel	4 egozy4 OK Cancel

Step 3 In the New window, choose Category for Type, select the number of categories to add, and click OK.

Selecting ${\tt Category}\ from\ the\ {\tt Type}\ list\ allows\ you\ to\ assign\ a\ name\ to\ one\ or\ more\ basic\ categories.$

Step 4 Enter a name and an index for each category and click **OK**.

The name(s) replace the default "Category 1," "Category 2", etc. names.

Assigning a component to a basic category

You use the **Category Browser** to assign individual components to basic categories. Components may belong to more than one category at the same time.

Step 1 Right-click Expand CategoryService in the Nav tree and click Views→Category Browser in the Nav tree.

The Category Browser view appears. Use this view to assign components to categories.

Category Browser										
	Inherit	User	Admin	Operator	Viewer	Category 5	Category 6	Category 7	Category 8	₽
🌲 Alarm	n/a		•							
- Onfig	n/a		•							
Services	\checkmark		•							
Drivers	~		•							
Apps		•								
 Category 	\checkmark		•							
🕨 💽 Temp1	\checkmark		•							
Temp2	\checkmark		•							
🕨 🖪 Alarm				•						
🕨 ~ Ramp	\checkmark		•							
SineWave	~		•							
Files	n/a		•							

By default this view shows the component types collapsed into rows in a tree structure: Alarm, Config (components), Files, and History. The columns represent the categories in the station. The column titles identify the categories.

- Step 2 To view all components that have category assignments, click the binocular icon () on the toolbar. All components appear in the table.
- Step 3 Use the expandable tree to navigate to components of interest in the table. To return to the previous collapsed view, select the Category Browser from the drop-down list of views.
- Step 4 As needed, in any component row, click either:
 - In the category column to assign a component to a category or click again (toggle) to remove the component assignment from the category.
 - In the Inherit column to assign a component to any of the categories its parent is assigned to.

NOTE: With the exception of the root components, Alarms, Config, Files, and History, each object must belong to at least one basic category or inherit its parent's category assignments. The root objects cannot inherit. They must belong to one or more categories.

NOTE: When an admin user (user with Admin write privilege on the CategoryService and on a particular station component being adjusted) is making a category mask adjustment, the user must also have at least Operator write privilege on the category being adjusted in the category mask for the station object. This includes changes to check marks in the "Inherit" column - the user must have at least Operator write access to any altered categories applied from the Inherit change.

Using the **Category Browser** to assign a component to a basic category updates the component's category bitmap. Copying the component to another station or saving it in a bog for reuse includes the category bitmap.

Deleting a category name

You delete a category name using the Category Manager.

Prerequisites: The category has been added. You are viewing the Category Manager.

Step 1 To delete a category name, click the row in the **Category Manager** view and press **Delete** or right-click the row and click **Delete**.

Deleting a category name changes the name back to the generic index name of Category 1, 2, etc. It does not remove the category index from the object(s) with which it is associated.

Roles and permissions

Once a user has been authenticated, the user is granted or denied the right to access each protected object in the system using a permissions map (a category-based matrix), which is defined by the role assigned to the user. Permissions define the rights a user has within each category of station objects.

Roles ease the management of permissions for a large number of users. The permissions for a group of users who are assigned to the same role can be updated by changing the role. This saves having to update each user's permissions individually.

For example, if 40 operators need access to a new component in the station, you may need to update only their shared operator role, and then only if a category has been added or permissions need to be changed. The initial configuration of a station's security, which involves object permission levels, object categories, roles (permissions) and users may take time to design and set up in some configurations, but the trade off is worth the future time saved when updating the permissions of more than one user at a time.

CAUTION: It is important to understand the risk involved in giving any user broad permissions on the Role Service. For example, giving a user **admin write** permissions on the Role Service allows that user to create, edit, rename or delete any role. Best practices recommend that such permissions on the Role Service be limited only to appropriately authorized users.

Adding roles and permissions

You add roles using the station's **Role Manager** view (RoleService).

Prerequisites: Operator config flag enabled for any restricted components. Categories created and any basic categories assigned to components.

Most companies require as a minimum, an administrator (super user) role, a manager role, and a regular user or operator role.

Step 1 Right-click RoleService in the Nav tree, click Views→Roll Manager.

The **Role Manager** view opens.



Step 2 Click the New button, enter the number of roles to create in the pop-up window and click OK.The system displays the New window with a row for each role you are creating.

		New	×
Name	Permissions	Viewable Hierarchies	ai
Name Permi	issions	Role Super User (access entire station, file system)	»
4		OK Cancel	

Step 3 Name each role.

Step 4 To configure a role as a super user, click the Permissions check box for Super User.

The built-in Admin role grants all possible rights for every category (super user). Only when logged in as the Admin user, or another super user, can you assign super user rights using the Super User check box.

In general, assigning super user rights should be strictly limited and based on special needs. For example, a Supervisor station may need super user rights to connect with other station clients (machine login vs. login by a person) in scenarios where Program objects are exported from stations using ExportTags. Human users may need super user rights to add and edit Program or Robot components.

CAUTION: Do not make it a common practice to give station-to-station users admin privileges. If your network is breached, a station-to-station user could cause significant damage without drawing attention to what is happening.

Step 5 To set up individual permissions, click the chevron at the end of the Permissions property.

4 Permissions								x	J
Category	Op R	erat W	tor I	A R	dmi W	n 			
User	1								
Admin									
Temperature Points									
Manager									
Category 5									
Category 6									
Category 7									
Category 8									
						1			
	Ж		C	and	el				

The Permissions map appears.

The first column, Category, lists the groups to which you may grant permission. The Operator and Admin columns relate to the permissions level configured on each component. Below these headings are the cells to use for assigning one of three permissions to each category:

- R = Read allows the user to view the object.
- W = Write allows the user to change the object.
- I = Invoke allows the user to initiate an action related to the object.

Depending on how the permission level is set on the slot, six permissions are derived:

- To allow a user to view operator-level information, check the Operator config flag on the slot and select the Operator R column on the permission map.
- To allow a user to modify operator-level information (if it is not read-only), check the Operator config flag on the slot and select the Operator W column on the permission map.
- To allow the user to view and invoke operator-level operations (actions), check the Operator config flag on the slot and select the Operator I column on the permission map
- To allow the user to view admin-level information, leave the Operator config flag unchecked on the slot and select the Admin R column on the permission map.
- To allow the user to modify admin-level information (if it is not read-only), leave the Operator config flag unchecked on the slot and select the Admin W column on the permission map.

• To allow the user to view and invoke admin-level operations (actions), leave the Operator config flag unchecked on the slot and select the Admin I column on the permission map.

When you assign permissions, higher-level permissions (green check marks) automatically include the lower-level ones (gray check marks). For example, if you enable admin-level write (W), the system automatically enables admin-level read (R), as well as operator-level read and write (rw).

Step 6 Click the cell to assign a permission and click **OK**.

The permissions appear in the **Permissions** property.

Step 7 To finalize permissions, click **OK**.

Adding a component

Adding a component to your building model involves dragging the component from a palette, possibly setting the **Config Flag** on the component slot, and configuring the component to assign it to a category. A component may be a new network, device or service.

Prerequisites:

- If required, you have a license to add the component to your model.
- Any categories, roles (permissions) to assign to the component have been set up.
- The users who will access the component exist in the system.
- Step 1 Open the palette that contains the component module.
- Step 2 Expand the Nav tree to view the Services or Drivers container.
- Step 3 Do one of the following:
 - Drag the component from the palette to the **Property Sheet** or **Driver Manager**.
 - Drag the component to the appropriate Services or Driver container in the Nav tree

The Name window opens.

- Step 4 Change the name of the component, or use the default name and click OK.
- Step 5 If you need to configure the permission level for the new component slot, right-click the component in the Nav tree and click **Slot Sheet**, then right-click the slot and click **Config Flags**.
 - Leave the Operator config flag unchecked for the admin permission level (this level allows read and write access).
 - Toggle this flag (checked) for the operator permission level (this level restricts user access to a minimum of read-only permission).
- Step 6 To assign the component to a category, do one of the following:
 - Add the component to the category using the Category Browser.
 - Add the component to the category using the component's Category Sheet.
- Step 7 If you created a new basic category, update the role assigned to users of this component to include permissions for the new component, otherwise confirm that the role includes the category.
- **Step 8** Confirm that component **Status** is {ok}.

You are ready to configure the component.

Editing roles and permissions

The primary reason for editing a role is to update permissions.

Prerequisites: The permission level is set appropriately on all components. Categories have been created. Roles have been created.

- Step 1 Right-click Expand **RoleService** in the Nav tree and click **Views→Roll Manager**. The **Role Manager** view opens.
- Step 2 Double-click the row for the role to edit or select the row and click the **Edit** button. The **Edit** window opens.

Figure 10 Example of an Edit role window

🚰 Edit		×		
Name Permissions	Viewable Hierarchies Name, displayName	甲		
Name Permissions	Name Manager Permissions Super User (access entire station, file system) 4=rwi Viewable Hierarchies Name, displayName >>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>			
4	OK Cancel	•		

- Step 3 To change permissions, click the chevron to the right of the **Permissions** property. The **Permissions** map appears.
- Step 4 Update the permissions as needed and click **OK**.
- Step 5 To finalize the changes, click **OK**.

Assigning roles to users

This task associates the permissions defined by a specific role with each user.

Prerequisites: Roles and users have already been created.

- Step 1 Right-click UserService in the Nav tree, click Views→User Manager.
- Step 2 Double-click the user's row in the User Manager.

The user's **Property Sheet** appears.

Step 3 For the Roles property, select one or more role names by clicking in the check box and click **OK**.

Confirming access security

You should test each user's access rights before allowing users to use the system.

- Step 1 Log out of the station.
- Step 2 Log back in as a user that represents each role.
- Step 3 Confirm that the Nav tree shows only those components to which the user has read, write or invoke action rights.

Reviewing permissions

The **Permissions Browser** view displays the rights granted to each role/user.

Prerequisites: Roles exist with permissions granted.

NOTE: In Niagara 4.8 and later, there is added support for the UserService in the **Permissions Browser** view. Use the **Show Permissions for** dropdown list to switch between permissions for Users, and for Roles. When viewing permissions for **Users**, the view displays a separate column for each user as well as any prototype.

- Step 1 Log in to the station as a super user or as the Admin user.
- Step 2 Right-click RoleService (or UserService) in the Nav tree and click Views→Permissions Browser.
- Step 3 Expand the Nav tree to view permissions for each role (or User).

For more details on the improvements to the Permissions Browser view for Niagara 4.8 and later, see "wbutil-PermissionsBrowser" in the Components, views and windows section of this document.

NOTE: Although you may double-click any object row in the **Permissions Browser**, view the permissions map and update permissions for an individual user, this method of updating permissions does not change the permissions as configured in the user's role.

Ancestor permissions

Often, you may wish to grant a user the right to access components using categories that are not included in the component's parent, such that, permissions to a component's ancestor tree are not explicitly granted. In this case, the system automatically grants <code>operator</code> permission level read-only access to all ancestor components in the component tree. Otherwise, a user would be unable to navigate to target component in the Nav tree.

This automatic ancestor permission level assignment is done by the station periodically, but you can force it at any time with a right-click **Update** action on the **CategoryService** node in the Nav tree.

File permissions

By default, the New Station Wizard assigns the entire station's File space to category 2 (Admin). A station's config.bog file and config.bog.backup files are not accessible (even by super users) in the station's file space. If needed, other station files and folders may be hidden from a remote station.

Users typically require that the role assigned to them have operator-level read permission on station file folders, such as <code>nav</code>, <code>^px</code>, <code>^images</code>, <code>^html</code>, and so on. However, permissions higher than an operator-level read on the <code>Admin</code> category should only be assigned to selected users on an as-needed basis. In most situations, creating a new category containing *only* the components a user needs to access is a more appropriate solution.

Largely, rights granted to access categories that are used by files and folders are <code>operator-level</code> permissions as follows:

- Files require operator-level read (r) access to view, and operator-level write (rw) access to edit a file (if applicable). For instance, a user with operator-level write and write (rw) access to an .html file can modify it using the Text File Editor in Workbench.
- Folders (directories) require operator-level read (r) access to list and to copy child files, and operator-level write (rw) access to create new (or delete existing) child files.

A few views of files require admin-level Write (rwRW) permissions to access, such as the Nav File Editor for a Nav file. There are also these special case file permissions:

- The system automatically restricts any system module files to operator-level read (r) access.
- If a user is not a super user, the system denies all access outside of the station's home directory.
- Users need admin-level Read (rwRW) access to see a Supervisor station's <code>^provisioningNiagara</code> folder (written to by the Supervisor's provisioning mechanism).
- If you have a developer license, your system includes an additional category called NModuleDevFilePermission. This category grants rwRW permission to access all system modules.

History permissions

Histories require that the operator permission level be set and operator-level read (r) permission granted by the role to access all available views.

History views include History Chart, Collection Table, and History Table). This includes the ability to rename a history.

Component permissions troubleshooting

To begin troubleshooting component permissions, go back and review your original design and doublecheck all configuration properties.

I can successfully log in to a station, but I get the message, "User username does not have access to the station. Check permissions."

The user name you used to log in with is an authentic user name, but either no role has been associated with the user or the permissions contained in the role configuration do not allow the user to access the station. Log in with a user that has permission to access the station and update the configuration. A role needs permissions on at least one component for a user to be able to access the station.

I set up categories and roles, but my users can still access some components they should not be able to access and cannot access others that they should be able to access.

Confirm that you configured the component permission level correctly for each component.

Open the **Category Browser** and review the categories the user has permission to access. Verify that there are no unexpected components in the categories.

My users cannot change their own passwords.

You need to assign a role to each user that grants write access (rw) to the **Password** slot on the **UserService**.

Chapter 5 Components, views and windows

Topics covered in this chapter

- ♦ Components
- Plugins (views)
- ♦ Windows

The user interface includes components, views and windows, which provide the means for communicating with the system.

The Help topics include context sensitive information about each component and view, as well as information about individual windows.

Components

Components include services, folders and other model building blocks associated with a module. You may drag them to a property or wire sheet from a palette.

Descriptions included in the following topics appear as context-sensitive help topics when accessed by:

- Right-clicking on the object and selecting Views→Guide Help
- Clicking Help→Guide On Target

baja-AuthenticationService

This component manages how users verify their identity to the station, using authentication schemes. Some schemes require password configuration, others do not. The **AuthenticationService** node is located in the **Services** container.

The New Station wizard installs two default authentication schemes:

- DigestScheme provides SCRAM-SHA256 (Salted Challenge Response Authentication Mechanism) technology for connecting Niagara 4 entities. Several messages are passed back and forth to prove the client knows the password.
- AXDigestScheme provides compatibility with stations running a previous software version.

Schemes available in the **Idap** palette include:

- LdapScheme
- KerberosScheme

Additional schemes may reside in other palettes. Developers may also create authentication schemes for special circumstances. You pick the one or two schemes you wish to use, drag them from the palette and drop them directly under the **AuthenticationService** in the Nav tree.

baja-AuthenticationSchemeFolder

This component is a special container designed to store authentication schemes used in the station User-Service. Additional authentication schemes and authentication scheme folders may be added. This component is located in the baja palette.

The AuthenticationSchemes authentication scheme folder is a frozen slot on the AuthenticationService which contains the following default authentication scheme folders and schemes.

• FoxAndWebSchemes contains the DigestScheme and AXDigestScheme

• WebServicesSchemes contains the HTTPBasicScheme

baja-SSOConfiguration

This component is a frozen slot on the **AuthenticationService**, used to configure Single Sign On (SSO) properties for the station. These properties allow you to enable different aspects of SSO functionality such as whether or not to automatically attempt single sign on when users log on to the station. This component is located in the baja palette.

Single Sign On is a method of controlling access to multiple related, but independent software systems. With SSO, a user logs in once and gains access to all networked systems without being prompted to log in again at each of them. Centrally managed credentials eliminate the opportunity for errors and using one point of authentication makes authentication less complicated and more secure.

SSO Configuration (SSO Configuration)	
🎴 Auto Attempt Single Sign On	🛑 false 🔍
📔 Ignore Auto SSO If User Cookie Present	🔵 true 🔍
📔 Display SSO Schemes On Login Page	🔵 true 🔍
📔 Remember My Choice Domain	

SSOConfiguration properties

Name	Value	Description
Auto Attempt Sin- gle Sign On	true, false (default)	When set to true, SSO is automatically attempted when log- ging you into the station. That is unless the user specifically vis- its the login or prelogin pages. Typically, when there is just one SSO scheme available you would set auto-SSO to true. In or- der to set this to true, there must be exactly one SSO scheme available.
		When multiple SSO schemes are present in the station this set- ting is automatically false and read only.
Ignore Auto SSO If User Cookie Present	true (default), false	When set to true, the presence of the niagara_userid cookie causes the user to always be redirected to the login screen, instead of automatically attempting SSO. When set to false, this has no effect.
		This is useful if you have certain users who need to login as sta- tion users rather than SSO users, such as admin users.

Name	Value	Description
Display SSO Schemes On Login Page	true (default), false	When set to true, a separate login button for each SSO au- thentication scheme in the station displays on the login page as well as on the prelogin page. Users logging in select a scheme by clicking one of those buttons.
		When using multiple SSO schemes, it is a good idea to config- ure the Login Button Text for each with a meaninful label. For example, OpenAM SSO Login.
Remember My Choice Domain	text string, null (default)	If no value in this field, logging in with SSO sets a cookie for that domain (i.e. jace1.myDomain.com) on that station only.
		If a domain name is entered in the field the effect is that a user only has to login to one station to set a cookie for that domain on all networked stations.
		For example, if stations all follow the pattern jace1.myDomain. com, jace2.myDomain.com, etc, entering myDomain.com will cause a cookie for this domain to be set on all of the stations.
		This is especially useful in an environment where Auto At- tempt Single Sign On is set to false.

baja-DigestScheme

This is an authentication scheme that uses SCRAM-SHA256 (Salted Challenge Response Authentication mechanism). One of the default schemes, this component is located in the baja palette.

When using the DigestScheme, the password is never sent across the wire. Instead, the client sends proof that they know the password.

baja-GlobalPasswordConfiguration

These properties configure password requirements for a particular authentication scheme. You access them by expanding Station \rightarrow Config \rightarrow Services \rightarrow Authentication \rightarrow Authentication Schemes and double-clicking one of the schemes.

🗢 🔦 Global Password Configuration	Global Password Configuration
Password Strength	Password Strength
Minimum Length	10
Minimum Lower Case	1
Minimum Upper Case	1
Minimum Digits	1
Minimum Special	0
Expiration Interval	+ 365 d 0 h 0 m 0 s
Warning Period	+ 30 d 0 h 0 m 0 s
Password History Length	0

Figure 11 Global Password Configuration properties

Scheme properties

Property	Value	Description
Password Strength	several sub- properties	See "Password strength properties," in the <i>Niagara Station Security Guide</i> .
Expiration Interval	number of days, hours, minutes and seconds	Defines the length of time from when the password is created until it is no longer valid. When this period of time expires, the system denies access.
Warning Period	number of days, hours, minutes and seconds	Defines how many days of warning a user receives prior to the expiration of the password.
Password History Length	number	Defines how many previously used passwords the system remembers.

Password strength properties

Property	Value	Description
Minimum Length	number	Indicates the total number of characters required.
Minimum Lower Case	number	Indicates the minimum number of lower case letters required.
Minimum Upper Case	number	Indicates minimum number of upper case letters required.
Minimum Digits	number	Indicates the minimum number of digits (1, 2, 3 etc.)
Minimum Special	number	Indicates the number of special characters required. For example: ! @ # \$ % ^ , . ; etc.

baja-AXDigestScheme

This default authentication scheme provides backward compatibility with stations running a previous software version. This component is located in the baja palette.

This authentication scheme provides compatibility with these : NiagaraAX versions:

- 3.5u4
- 3.6u4 and up
- 3.7u1 and up
- any 3.8 version

Earlier versions of NiagaraAX do not support the AXDigestScheme.

baja-HTTPBasicAuthenticationScheme

This authentication scheme performs HTTP-Basic authentication using standard HTTP headers. It only works via the web, and is intended for clients that cannot use cookies. In this authentication scheme, the user name and password are sent over the connection. This component is located in the baja palette.

This component is located in the baja palette.

baja-CategoryService

This service is the station container for all categories, which represent logical groupings to which you can assign components, files, and histories. It is located in a station's **Services** container.

The default view of this service, the **Category Browser**, lets you centrally assign different objects to categories, using an expandable tree view of the station. The CategoryService also provides a **Category Manager** view, for you to create, edit and delete categories. Categories play an integral role in station security, where you can give users permissions for some (or all) categories. By default, the CategoryService is included when you create a new station using the **New Station** wizard.

Primary properties

My Host : IE67DTDVZSXC2.GLOBAL (lexicon1) : Sta	tion (lexicon1) : Config : Serv	ices : CategoryService	,	🖌 Property Sheet 👻
• Nav	CategoryService	C	Actions & Topics	Slot Details
My Network	Display Name	Value		Commands
Station (lexicon1)	📔 Update Period	+ 0 h1	m 0 s	
Config	👻 🕑 User	User[1]		
Gervices AlarmService	Status	{ok}		
BackupService G CategoryService	Fault Cause			
JobService	🗎 Index	1		
BaleService UserService	Mode	Union 💌		
AuthenticationSer DebugService	🕨 🕙 Admin	Admin[2]		
BoxService	Temperature Points	Temperature Points[3]	
HierarchyService	Status	{ok}		
HistoryService AuditHistoryService	📔 Fault Cause			
CogHistoryService ProgramService	🗎 Index	3		
SearchService	Mode 🗎	Union 💌		
✓ Palette				
	<			×
https://127.0.0.1/ord?station:%7Cslot:/Services/Catego	ryService/Temperature\$20Points			Q

Figure 12 CategoryService property sheet

In addition to being the container for child categories, the CategoryService has only one slot: Update Period.

Property	Value	Description
Update Period	hours minutes seconds	Sets the interval at which the system automatically assigns an- cestor permissions. The default value is one (1) minute. If you assign a zero value, the system disables this feature.

Property	Value	Description
Status	text	Read-only field. Indicates the condition of the component at last polling.
		• {ok} indicates that the component is polling successfully.
		• {down} indicates that polling is unsuccessful, perhaps be- cause of an incorrect property.
		• {disabled} indicates that the Enable property is set to false.
		• fault indicates another problem.
Mode	drop-down list	There are two modes: Union and Intersection.
Fault Cause	text	Read-only field. Indicates why the network, component, or ex- tension is in fault.
Index	integer	Sequential number that identifies the property in the station.

User, Admin and additional basic category properties

RoleService

This service manages the Role Manager view, which is used to set up user roles in the system.

CAUTION: It is important to understand the risk involved in giving any user broad permissions on the Role Service. For example, giving a user **admin write** permissions on the Role Service allows that user to create, edit, rename or delete any role. Best practices recommend that such permissions on the Role Service be limited only to appropriately authorized users.

baja-UserPrototype

The baja-UserPrototype (an alternative to the legacy Default Prototype) was created to provide better control over how users are created and where their properties come from. This component is used only for remote authentication schemes (e.g. LDAP, Kerberos, SAML, and etc.). It is implemented with the User Service.

NOTE: The SAML Authentication Scheme only supports this UserPrototype. While LDAP and Kerberos support this user prototype as well the default user prototype.

Although the properties are similar to those of the Default Prototype, UserPrototype has only the relevant properties on it. Also, there is an **Overridable** user property that, when selected to true, prevents a value from being overwritten with a default value at next login.

Figure 13 UserPrototype properties

÷	UserPrototype (User Prototype)
•	📔 Full Name	User Prototype Property
	📔 Overridable 🛛 🛑 false	
	📄 value	
Ŧ	📔 Enabled	User Prototype Property
	📔 Overridable 🛛 🛑 false	▼
	🗎 value 📃 true	▼
₽	Expiration	User Prototype Property
₽	📔 Language	User Prototype Property
₽	🗎 Email	User Prototype Property
₽	📔 Facets	User Prototype Property
₽	📔 Nav File	User Prototype Property
₽	📔 Cell Phone Number	User Prototype Property
₽	🗎 Roles	User Prototype Property
₽	Allow Concurrent Sessions	User Prototype Property
₽	🗎 Auto Logoff Settings	User Prototype Property

Each of these properties have two sub-properties, as shown:

Pr	Property Sheet			
i	Engineer (User Prototype)			
Ŧ		Full Name	User Prototype Property	
		📔 Overridable	🛑 false 🔍	
		🗎 value		
₽	Ð,	Enabled	User Prototype Property	
h		Evolution	Hear Prototype Property	

Name	Value	Description
Overridable	true, false (default)	Determines whether or not the property can be manually over- ridden on a user that was created from this prototype.
Value	string	Determines what the matching property on the user will be set to when creating or updating from a prototype.

baja-UserService

This service manages all system users: human and machine. You access it by right-clicking **UserService** and clicking **Views**→**Property Sheet**.

The **User Manager** is the primary view of this service. By default, the UserService is included when you create a new station using the **New Station** wizard. The UserService component is available in the baja module.

Figure 14 User Service property sheet view

UserService	O Actions & Topics 📄 Slot Details
Display Name	Value
📔 Lock Out Enabled	✓ true
📔 Lock Out Period	+ 0 h 0 m 10 s
🗎 Max Bad Logins Before Lock Out	5 [1-10]
📔 Lock Out Window	0 h 0 m 30 s
Default Auto Logoff Period	0 h 15 m
🕨 👗 Guest	guest
User Prototypes	User Prototypes
🕨 👗 admin	admin

Effect of property changes on user session

Starting in Niagara 4.3, any active session associated with a user will be terminated if the following changes are made in UserService property sheet.

- If you remove the User from the UserService Property Sheet.
- If the Enabled property is set to false.
- If the Expiration property is changed to a date which has already expired.
- If the Authentication Scheme Name is changed.
- If the Allow Concurrent Sessions is set to false.

Property	Value	Description
Lock Out Enabled	true or false	If enabled (true), a number of consecutive authentication fail- ures temporarily disables login access to the user account for the duration of the lock out period (next property). Using lock out makes it difficult to automate the guessing of passwords.
		NOTE: Each user has a Clear Lock Out action.
Lock Out Period	hours minutes sec- onds (default is 10 seconds)	If lock out is enabled, this property defines the period of time a user account is locked out before being reset. While locked out, any login attempt (even a valid one) is unsuccessful.
		NOTE: The default Lock Out value guards against an auto- mated, brute-force password attack, where a computer appli- cation issues hundreds of login attempts a second. The 10 second latency thwarts such an attack, as the attacker must wait 10 seconds after each five unsuccessful login attempts. If deemed necessary, you can adjust this value to guard against human attack.
Max Bad Logins Before Lock Out	number from 1 — 10 (default is 5)	If lock out is enabled in conjunction with the Lock Out Win- dow, this property specifies the number of consecutive failed user login attempts that trigger a lock out after a window of time.

Property	Value	Description
Lock Out Window	hours minutes sec- onds (default is 30 seconds)	If lock out is enabled, and a user fails to log in successfully be- fore the Max Bad Logins Before Lock Out window (period) expires, the user is locked out for the Lock Out Period duration.
		The system enforces changes to lock out properties the next time the user logs in. For example, if Max Bad Logins Before Lock Out is set to 5, user ScottF fails to log in four times with- in the Lock Out Window, and an admin-level user changes Max Bad Logins Before Lock Out to 3, the change does not lock ScottF out. User ScottF still has one more chance to log in be- fore getting locked out.
		If ScottF's fifth attempt to log in fails, the system locks him out the next time he attempts to log in because five failed at- tempts is greater than or equal to the Max Bad Logins Be- fore Lock Out of 3.
Default Auto Log- off Period	0000h 15m (default)	Specifies the amount of time that a period of inactivity may last before a station connection is automatically disconnected. The acceptable range of values is two minutes to four hours. This limit is observed only when the User's Use Default Auto Logoff Period property is set to true.
SMA Notification Settings	multiple properties	See the next section
User Prototypes	multiple properties	See the next section.

SMA Notification Settings

These are the properties to configure the Software Maintenance Agreement (SMA) expiration reminder. For details, see the *Niagara Platform Guide*.

I I Guie I J JWA explication reminder propertie	Figure 15	SMA expiration	reminder propertie	s
---	-----------	----------------	--------------------	---



Туре	Value	Description
Show Expiration Date	true (default), false	When set to true, the initial SMA expiration reminder displays in the browser-connected station Login window at 45 days prior to expiry. When set to false, the initial SMA expiration reminder is hidden, it does not display.
		NOTE: Once the SMA expires, the SMA expiration reminder cannot be hidden.
Expiration Reminder	45 day (default) [30–365 days]	By default, this is set to 45 days before expiration.

User Prototypes

UserPrototypes is a frozen slot on a station's UserService. It contains a frozen **Default Prototype** (properties shown in the following figure) to support centralized users in the station's NiagaraNetwork, as well as a

frozen Alternate Default Prototype for any additional user prototypes needed to support remote authentication schemes such as LDAP, Kerberos, and SAML.

Default Prototype

The User Service and Niagara Network still use the existing default user prototype functionality and there are no current plans to migrate them to the new UserPrototype. Also, LDAP and Kerberos will continue to support the default user prototypes.

Alternate Default Prototype

This property allows you to specify an alternate user prototype to start with when creating a new user (instead of only using defaultPrototype). For example, you would use this to select a prototype (other than default prototype) specifically created to support a remote authentication scheme, such as SAML.

erservice	O Actions & Topi	ics 🔳 Slot Deta
🔻 👗 Default Prototype	defaultPrototype	
Full Name		
Enabled	✓ true	
Expiration	Never Expires Expires On Tue Feb 02 2016	59:59 PM •
🗎 Lock Out	false	
🗎 Language		
🗎 Email		
Authenticator	Password Authenticator	
	timeFormat (default)	
Facets	unitConversion None •	
🗎 Nav File		
🗎 Prototype Name		
🗎 Network User	□ false	
Coll Phone Number		

Figure 16 Default Prototype user properties

Property	Value	Description
Full Name	text	The user's name.
Enabled	true (default) or (false	Unchecked (false) disables this user. Disabled users cannot access the system.
Expiration	radio buttons	 Never Expires permits this user to always log in. Expires On [date and time] allows this user to log in until the expiration date and time.
Lock Out	true or false (default)	Checked enables a user to log in. Unchecked (true) prohibits this user from logging in.

Property	Value	Description
Language	two lower-case letters	Defines the ISO 639 language code. For a list of codes, see the following: http://www.loc.gov/standards/iso639-2/langcodes. html.
Email	email address	Defines the user's email address.
Authenticator	additional properties	Manages user password.
Facets	timeFormat and unitConversion	Configures the time format and units to use when this user logs in to the system.
Nav File	file:^nav/Nav- File.nav	Identifies the file to use for displaying a customized navigation tree.
Prototype Name	text	Identifies the name of the prototype used to create this user.
Network User	true or false (default)	When true, this user account can be synchronized to other sta- tions on the network.
Cell Phone Number	number	Defines the user's mobile phone number.
Authentication Scheme Name	drop-down list	Identifies the authentication scheme used to verify this user.
Roles	radio buttons	Identifies the user's role.
Allow Concurrent Sessions	true (default) or false	When checked, allows multiple sessions. When unchecked, a new session invalidates the old session.
Auto Logoff Settings	additional properties	Refer to the below section in this document.
Default Web Profile	additional properties	Refer to the below section in this document.
Mobile Web Profile	additional properties	Refer to the below section in this document.

Auto Logoff Settings

Property	Value	Description
Auto Logoff Enabled	true (default) or false	When true, a station connection (via Workbench or web browser) automatically disconnects if a period of inactivity ex- ceeds the amount of time specified for the Default Auto Logoff Period (in the UserService).
		When false, the station does not automatically terminate a user's session due to inactivity.
		NOTE: Separate auto logoff options exist for Workbench which functions independently of these station settings. For details, see the <i>Getting Started with Niagara</i> .
Use Default Auto Logoff Period	true (default) or false	If the property is set to true, the Default Auto Logoff Pe- riod (configured in the UserService) displays the specified time.
		When false, the specified Default Auto Logoff Period is not observed. Instead, use the Auto Logoff Period property to set a different auto logoff time period.
Auto Logoff Period	0h 15m (default) (2- 4 hours)	When Use Default Auto Logoff Period property is set to false, use this property to specify a different time period . The range is 2 minutes to 4 hours.
		Otherwise, this property is read only, showing the value speci- fied in the UserService's Default Auto Logoff Period.

Authenticator—Password Config

Property	Value	Description
Force Reset at Next Login	true or false (default)	Requests that the user create a new password the next time they log in.
Expiration	radio button	Configures a password change for a specific date and time.

Default Web Profile

These properties configure the information available to a specific user who accesses the system through a browser. By default all information is visible.

Property	Value	Description
Type Spec (type of	drop-down list	Identifies the type of profile:
profile)		• hx (default)
		• axvelocity
		• mobile
		Workbench
Type Spec (type of	drop-down list	Identifies the type of profile:
profile)		BasicHxProfile
		DefaultHxProfile
		HTML5HxProfile (default)
		HandHeldHxProfile

Property	Value	Description
Hx Theme	drop-down list	Selects the look of the user interface:
		• Zebra
		• Lucid
Enable Hx Work- bench Views	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the views.
Enable Nav Tree Side Bar	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Nav tree.
Enable Search Side Bar	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the use of the search side bar.
Enable Palette Side Bar	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the use of the palette side bar.
Enable Nav File Tree	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Nav tree.
Enable Config Tree	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Config tree.
Enable Files Tree	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Files tree.
Enable Histories Tree	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Histories tree.
Enable Hierarchies Tree	yes (default)	Removing the check mark disables the Hierarchies tree.

Mobile Web Profile

Property	Value	Description
Type Spec (type of	drop-down list	Identifies the type of profile:
profile)		• Hx
		Mobile
Type Spec (type of	drop-down list	Identifies the type of profile:
protile)		BasicHxProfile
		DefaultHxProfile
		HTML5HxProfile (default)
		HandHeldHxProfile
Mobile Nav File	ord	Identifies the location of the file that defines the mobile nav tree for this user.
Hx Theme	drop-down list	Selects the look of the user interface:
		• Zebra
		• Lucid

clientCertAuth-ClientCertAuthScheme

In Niagara 4.8 and later, Client Certificate Authentication is one method of verifying that a user is authorized to log in to a station. Provided by the clientCertAuth palette, the ClientCertAuthScheme is an authentication mechanism requiring that the user enter his or her password as well as a certificate.

With this scheme, each User object has an authenticator containing a public certificate (which matches the user certificate's private key). Additionally, each certificate must be added to the server socket's **TrustAn-chor** list. During a login attempt, the user is prompted to upload the certificate. The server verifies that the certificate matches the certificate stored on the User object.

Property Sheet	
📔 ClientCertAuthScheme	(Client Cert Auth Scheme)
) 📔 Login Button Text	Log in with ClientCertAuth

Adding this component to the station AuthenticationSchemes node adds a button to the **Login** window. The text label on the button is configurable via the **Login** Button Text property. By default, the button text label is "Sign in with SSO" but you should change this to your preferred text.

NOTE: In the example shown, the User object is configured to use clientCertAuthScheme authentication, and to reset his/her authentication scheme on login (via the User Force Scheme Reset To property).

Figure 17 Example configured button visible in login window

N48_Weather		
R	Username:	
	Each device in the system is governed by its own End User License Agreement	
	Log in with ClientCertAuth	
	Remember my choice (this station only)	

For additional information, see Admin/User workflow for client certificate authentication in the "User Authentication" chapter.

FoxService

To view these properties expand the **Services** folder in the Nav tree, right-click **FoxService→Views→Prop**erty Sheet.

Figure 18 Example of FoxService properties

192.168.1.222 (n4TitanDemo) : Station (n4TitanDe		: Config : Services : FoxService 📝 AX Property Sheet
- Nav	62	Property Sheet
Le C X O My Network		V FoxService (Fox Service)
· ·		Fox Port 1911 tcp
🔻 🖨 Config	<u></u>	Fox Enabled
 Services 		Foxs Port 4911 tcp
AlarmService		Foxs Enabled
AuditHistoryService		Eoys Only
AuthenticationService		
BackupService		Foxs Min Protocol ILSVI.0+
BoxService		Foxs Cert tridium
CategoryService		Request Timeout
DebugService	- 11	Socket Option Timeout
FoxService		Socket Tcp No Delay
HierarchyService		Keep Alive Interval +00000h 00m 05s
HistoryService		Max Server Sessions 100
JobService		Multicast Enabled 📃 true 🔽
LogHistoryService		📔 Enable Announcement 🛛 🔵 true 🕞
ProgramService		Multicast Time To Live 4
RoleService		Server Connections Server Connections
Search Service		Trace Session States
▶ X SystemMonitorService		Trace Read Frame
TagDictionaryService		Trace Write Frame
TemplateService		
UserService		Trace Multicast
WeatherService	Ψ.	<u></u> <u> τ </u>
✓ Palette	-7	C Refresh Save

Туре	Value	Description	
Fox Port	1911 (default) Tcp (default)	Public Server Port specifies the port number for standard Fox communication.	
		Ip Protocol specifies the protocol.	
Fox Enabled	true (default) or false	When set to true, turns on a standard Fox connection (no communication encryption) using port 1911. When enabled, Http Enabled in the WebService must also be set to true (for wbapplet use).	
		When set to false, turns off the standard Fox connection causing the system to ignore attempts to connect using Fox port 1911. If Foxs Only is enabled, this setting (false for Fox Enabled) is irrelevant.	
Foxs Port	4911 (default) Tcp (default)	Public Server Port specifies the port number for standard Fox communication.	
		Ip Protocol specifies the protocol.	
Foxs Enabled	true (default) or false	When set to true, turns on secure Fox communication using port 4911. When enabled, https Enabled in the WebSer- vice must also be set to true (for webapplet use).	
		When set to false, turns off the secure Fox connection caus- ing the system to ignore attempts to connect using Foxs port 4911.	
Foxs Only	true or false (default)	When set to true redirects any attempt to connect using a connection that is not secure (Fox alone) to Foxs.	
		When set to false, does not redirect attempts to connect using Fox alone.	

Туре	Value	Description
Foxs Min Protocol	drop-down list TLSv1.0+ (default) TLSv1.1+	The minimum level of the TLS (Transport Layer Security) proto- col to which the server will accept negotiation. The default in- cludes versions 1.0, 1.1 and 1.2. It works with most clients, providing greater flexibility than an individual version.
	TLSv1.2	During the handshake, the server and client agree on which protocol to use.
		Change Protocol from the default if your network requires a specific version or if a future vulnerability is found in one of the versions.
Foxs Cert	drop-down list of server certificates; defaults to tridium	Specifies the alias of the host platform's server certificate, which the client uses to validate server authenticity. The de- fault identifies a self-signed certificate that is automatically cre- ated when you initially log in to the server. If other certificates are in the host platform's key store, you can select them from the drop-down list.
Request Timeout	hours, minutes, seconds (default: 1 minute)	Specifies the time to wait for a response before assuming a connection is dead.
Socket Option Timeout	hours, minutes, seconds (default: 1 minute)	Specifies the time to wait on a socket read before assuming the connection is dead.
Socket Tcp No Delay	true (default) or false	Used to disable Nagle's algorithm, which may cause issues with delayed acknowledgements that occur in TCP socket communications between Fox clients and servers. The default disables Nagle's algorithm.
		In Workbench, you can enter this line in the <code>system.proper-ties</code> file to adjust this setting: <code>niagara.fox.tcpNoDelay=true</code> .
Keep Alive Interval	hours, minutes, seconds (default: 5 seconds)	Sets the amount of time between messages, which indicate that the connection is alive. This value should be well below the request timeout and socket option timeout.
Max Server Sessions	number (default: 100)	Sets the maximum number of Fox/Foxs server connections be- fore additional client connections error with busy.
Multicast Enabled	true (default) or false	Allows the station to initiate UDP (User Datagram Protocol) multicasting. This feature is necessary for a discovery from this station. This type of multicasting differs from Workbench UDP mulitcast support, which can be optionally disabled via an en- try in the Workbench host's system.properties file.
Enable Announcement	true (default) or false	Turns on support for UDP multicast announcement messages received by the station in support of learn/discover.
Multicast Time to Live	number (default: 4)	Specifies the number of hops to make before a multicast mes- sage expires.
Server Connections		See Server Connections, page 105
Trace Session States	true or false (default)	Debug usage for tracing session state changes.

Туре	Value	Description
Trace Read Frame	true or false (default)	Debug usage for dumping frames being read from the wire.
Trace Write Frame	true or false (default)	Debug usage for dumping frames being written to the wire.
Trace Multicast	true or false (default)	Debug usage for tracing multicast messaging.

Server Connections

These properties provide status information about current Workbench client connections to the local station. They do not reflect station-to-station Fox connections. Each connection provides the same set of properties.

Figure 19 Example of Server Connections properties

👻 🏘 Server Connections 🛛 Serv	/er Connections	
Station_Test_3_7		Fox Server Connection
State State	Connected	
👕 Last Connect Time	29-Mar-2018 09:12 AM EST	
🗋 Last Disconnect Time	null	
📔 Last Disconnect Cause		
🗋 Last Login Time	29-Mar-2018 09:12 AM EST	
🗋 Last Login Address	127.0.0.1:1551	
📔 Last Login Username	admin	
🗋 Last Login App	Workbench 4.0	

Property	Value	Description
State	Not connected, Connected	Reports the current status of the connection.
Last Connect Time	hours, minutes, seconds	Reports the last time the client successfully connected to the server.
Last Disconnect Time	hours, minutes, seconds	Reports when the client last disconnected from the server.
Last Disconnect Cause	text	Provides a brief explanation.
Last Login Time	hours, minutes, seconds	Reports the last time a client logged in to the server.
Last Login Address	IP address	Identifies the platform.
Last Login Username	text	Identifies the user who made the connection.
Last Login App	text	Identifies the version of Workbench.

nss-SecurityService

The SecurityService, available in the **nss** palette in Niagara 4.6 and later, provides the ability to monitor certificates and generate alarms for those that are about to expire. Other station services with configurable security settings report to the SecurityService.

NOTE: Manually installing the nss modules (nss-rt, -ux, -wb) requires a station restart. Otherwise, when you click on the added SecurityService component, a "Not Found" error message displays in Workbench. In cases where you restart the station after installing the modules you do not see this error. Also note that uninstalling the nss modules causes an auto restart of the station.

The **Security Dashboard** is the main view for the Security Service. For additional details on the view, see " nss-SecurityDashboardView, page 114" in the "Components and views" chapter of this guide.

Figure 20 SecurityService properties

SecurityService (Security Service)	
Status	{ok}
Fault Cause	
Enabled	🔵 true 🔽
Certificates	Certificate Folder
tridium Certificate Info	
📔 Save Dashboard Data To Bog	🛑 false 🔍
🗎 Station Link Config	Display remote station dashboard 👻

SecurityService properties

In addition to the standard properties (Status, Fault Cause, and Enabled), the following configuration properties are present.

Name	Value	Description
Certificates	additional properties	Container for certificates in use in the station. For each certificate listed the following read-only data is shown.
Certificate Info		Displays the certificate name/Alias
Expiry		Displays the number of days until/since the certificate expiry date.
Used In		Displays the name and ORD of the Service using the certificate.
Save Dashboard Data to Bog	true, false (default)	In a supervisor (or other station licensed for the system security dashboard), if set to true, the dashboard information is stored in the station's .bog file. This makes the information available immediately on station restart, instead of having to fetch it from the remote stations. If set to false (the default), the data will not be saved to the .bog file. On station restart, the system dashboard data will not be available until a dashboard refresh is triggered (via the action on the service).
Station Link Config	Display remote sta- tion dashboard (default), Display local view of the re- mote station dash- board view	This property determines if the links on the SYSTEM dash- board link directly to the remote station, or if they link to the NiagaraNetwork station in the supervisor. In most cases, it is a better experience to link directly to the station, unless you know that the user will have access to those stations from the browser, or if you are concerned about the user having to log in to multiple stations. The SSO feature can improve that experience.

Actions

Refresh System Dashboard Data — this action fetches the Security dDashboard data from all remote stations (or all stations matching the provided filter).

saml-SAMLAttributeMapper

During SAML Single Sign On, the SAML Identity Provider (IdP) may send the Service Provider (SP) various attributes. These may contain information about the user, and can be used by the station to build the User object. Many SAML IdPs can be configured to return the attributes with customized name. However, other IdPs may not be configurable, or IT restrictions may prevent configuring an IdP that supports this feature. In this case, you can configure the SAML Authentication Scheme to map specific SAML attributes to properties in the User Prototype.

This is done by dragging the SAMLAttributeMapper from the **saml** palette to the SAMLAuthenticationScheme.



NOTE: Refer to the IdP-provided documentation to determine which SAML attributes are coming in from the IdP. As an alternative, you can install a SAML add-on to your web browser which lets you view the attributes coming in from the IdP. For example, there is the SAML DevTools extension for Chrome which you can use.

NOTE: In some cases an IdP sends back multiple values for the prototypeName attribute. After the following patches if the IdP sends back multiple prototypeNames, the SAMLAuthenticationScheme considers all returned values and extracts the one that appears highest on the list of UserPrototypes (similar to how LDAP works).

- For Niagara 4.4U1:
 - saml-rt-4.4.93.40.1
 - saml-wb-4.4.93.40.1
- For Niagara 4.6:
 - saml-rt-4.6.96.28.2
 - saml-wb-4.6.96.28.1

User properties that can be mapped from SAML attributes

The following User properties can be mapped:

- Full Name
- Expiration
- Language
- Email
- Prototype Name
- Cell PhoneNumber

All other properties will be acquired from the UserPrototype associated with the user.

Default mappings

If no mappings are specified on the SAMLAuthenticationScheme, the following mappings will be used.

SAML Attribute Name	User Property	Extra Information
Full Name	fullName	Not applicable.
Expiration	expiration	Format: "D-MMM-YY h:mm:ss zz"
Language	language	Not applicable.
Email	email	Not applicable.
Prototype Name	prototypeName	Select the CN Only checkbox if the IdP returns multiple values for user prototype.
Cell Phone Number	cellPhoneNumber	Not applicable.

How attribute mappings are processed

Attribute mappings are processed as follows when a user logs in to the system.

- 1. Customized mappings are considered first. If there are multiple mappings to the same property, the first successful mapping is used. For example, if there were two mappings to the "expiration" property, and the first mapping failed to parse properly, the second mapping would be attempted. If the first mapping parsed correctly, the second would be ignored.
- 2. Once all customized mappings are processed, the default mappings will be attempted for any User property not yet mapped.
- 3. Any property not mapped from a SAML attribute will be pulled from the UserPrototype, if possible.

saml-SAMLAuthenticationScheme

The SAML Authentication Scheme extends the SSO authentication scheme. SAML SSO is enabled by adding a SAML Authentication Scheme to the station. The scheme must be configured with a number of IdP configuration values, typically, these are obtained from the IdP SAML Server administrator.

Additionally, most SAML IdPs require you to provide an XML file with metadata about the Service Provider to add it to the SAML network. In Niagara 4.8 and later, if a station is configured with a SAMLAuthentication-Scheme, you can visit the following URL to automatically generate the station's SAML metadata XML: <a href="https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=<schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme=</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme</schemeName>">https://host.domain.com/saml/samlrp/metadata?scheme>

Since SAML is an open standard, a number of third-party SAML Servers are available (i.e. OpenAM, Salesforce, etc.). In the example shown here, the authentication scheme is configured for the OpenAm Identity Provider.


Туре	Value	Description
Login Button Text	text string, "Log in with SSO" (default)	The preferred text label for the SSO login button that appears on the Login window. This button always displays if the corre- sponding scheme is in the authentication schemes folder.
IdP Host URL	text string, https:// idp.domain.com (default)	IdP provided data, this is the URL for the host of your Identity Provider.
IdP Host Port	443	IdP provided data, this is the port number of your Identity Provider
IdP Host Login Path	/path/to/login	IdP provided data, this is the location on the Identity Provider that you must navigate to trigger SAML authentication.
IdP Cert	drop-down list	IdP provided data, this is the certificate required to encrypt messages sent to the IdP, and validate messages sent from the IdP.
SAML Server Cert	drop-down list	This is the certificate used by the station to sign messages that are sent back to the IdP. Note that this certificate is also pro- vided to the IdP SAML Server admin so that the IdP can read and validate the messages. It is also used to decrypt messages sent from the IdP to the station.

SAML Authentication Scheme properties

samlEncryption-SamlXmlDecrypter

In Niagara 4.4U1 and later, there is added support for SAML EncryptedAssertions. If an IdP requires encryption, you can add a SamlXmlDecrypter to the SAMLAuthenticationScheme, and configure it with the encryption certificate from the **User Key Store**.

After adding the SamlXmlDecrypter to the SAMLAuthenticationScheme, you configure the decrypter's **SAML Server Encryption Cert** property with the appropriate encryption certificate. In some cases, you may be using the same certificate as the SAML Server (Signing) Cert.

This component is available in the samlEncryption-rt module. You will need the latest saml-rt and samlEncryption-rt patches for Niagara 4.4U1, Niagara 4.4U2, Niagara 4.6, and Niagara 4.7.

web-WebService

This service encapsulates access to the HTTP server as well as the servlet infrastructure used to expose custom applications over HTTP. The WebService is available in the web palette. It is also one of the default services in a station created by using the **New Station** tool. Only one WebService is supported in a station.



- Nav	Property Sheet	
My Network	WebService (Web Service)	
	📔 Status	{ok}
Config	Fault Cause	
 Services 	📄 Enabled	🔵 true 🔍
AlarmService	Http Port	80 tcp
BackupService	Http Enabled	🛑 false 🔍
CategoryService	Https Port	443 tcp
JobService	Https Enabled	🕒 true 🗸
RoleService	Https Only	🔵 true 🔍
AuthenticationSer	🗎 Https Min Protocol	TLSv1.0+ v
DebugService	Https Cert	tridium -
BoxService	📔 Require Https For Passwords	🔵 true 🔍
A M EavCantian	X Frame Options	Sameorigin 💌
▪ Palette	📔 Remember User Id Cookie	🔵 true 🔍
🖿 🗶 🖉 🎽 email	📔 Login Template 🔒	🗹 null 🕓 🤟 👻
EmailSenvice	🗎 Log File Directory	file:^^webLogs
	Client Environments	Client Environments
OutgoingAccount	🗎 Show Stack Trace	e false
EmailRecipient	Load JxBrowser from Cloud (Beta)	Never 👻
EmailAlarmAcknowledger	Applet Module Caching Type	Host 👻
	Web Start Config	Web Start Config
	🕨 뒡 Cache Config	Cache Config
	JettyWebServer	Jetty Web Server (started)
	🕨 🥔 User Data Storage	User Data Config

C Refresh 🖳 Save	\bigcirc Refresh	Save
------------------	--------------------	------

Name	Value	Description
Status	text	Read-only field. Indicates the condition of the component at last polling.
		• {ok} indicates that the component is polling successfully.
		• {down} indicates that polling is unsuccessful, perhaps be- cause of an incorrect property.
		• {disabled} indicates that the Enable property is set to false.
		• fault indicates another problem.
Fault Cause	text	Read-only field. Indicates why the network, component, or ex- tension is in fault.
Enabled	true or false	Activates and deactivates use of the function.
Http Port	80 (default)	Specifies the TCP port the service listens on for HTTP client connections, where port 80 is the default.
Http Enabled	true (default) or false	Determines if HTTP client requests are processed. When set to true, turns on a standard Http connection (no communication security) using port 80. When enabled, Fox Enabled in the FoxService must also be set to true (for wbapplet use).

Name	Value	Description
		When set to false, turns off the standard Http connection causing the system to ignore any attempts to connect using Http port 80. If Https Only is enabled, this setting (false for Http Enabled) is irrelevant.
Https Port	443 (default)	Specifies the TCP port the service listens on for HTTPS (secure) client connections, where port 443 is the default.
Https Enabled	true (default) or false	Determines if HTTPS client requests are processed. When set to true, turns on secure Http communication using port 443. When enabled, Foxs Enabled in the FoxService must also be set to true (for webapplet use).
		When set to false, turns off the secure Https connection causing the system to ignore any attempts to connect using Https port 443.
Https only	true (default) or false	When set to true redirects any attempt to connect using a connection that is not secure (Http alone) to Https.
		When set to false, does not redirect attempts to connect using Http alone.
Https Min Protocol	drop-down list TLSv1.0+ (default) TLSv1.1+	The minimum level of the TLS (Transport Layer Security) proto- col to which the server will accept negotiation. The default in- cludes versions 1.0, 1.1 and 1.2. It works with most clients, providing greater flexibility than an individual version.
	TLSv1.2	During the handshake, the server and client agree on which protocol to use.
		Change Protocol from the default if your network requires a specific version or if a future vulnerability is found in one of the versions.
Https Cert	drop-down list of server certificates; defaults to tridium	Specifies the alias of the host platform's server certificate, which the client uses to validate server authenticity. The de- fault identifies a self-signed certificate that is automatically cre- ated when you initially log in to the server. If other certificates are in the host platform's key store, you can select them from the drop-down list.
Require Https For Passwords	true (default) or false	When set to true, the HTTPs Enabled property also must be is set to true, or the system disables the New button (for cre- ating a new user in the UserService). This prevents the creation of a password for a new user across a connection that is not secure.
		When set to false, the New button (for creating a new user in the UserService) remains enabled even if HTTPs Enabled is false. This combination of settings creates a security vulner- ability when creating passwords for new users and is not recommended.
X Frame Options	Sameorigin (de- fault) Deny or Any (least secure)	The X-Frame-Options HTTP response header can be used to indicate whether or not a browser should be allowed to render a page in a <frame/> or <iframe>. You can use this to avoid clickjacking attacks, by ensuring that content is not embedded into other sites.</iframe>

Name	Value	Description
		If you specify Sameorigin, the page will load in a frame as long as the site including it in a frame is the same as the one serving the page (same server). If a page specifies Sameori- gin, browsers will forbid framing only if the top-level origin FQDN (fully-qualified-domain-name) does not exactly match FQDN of the subframe page that demanded the Sameorigin restriction. This is considered a safe practice.
		If you specify the Deny, attempts to load the page in a frame will always fail.
		NOTE: The Deny option inhibits display of some typical Shell Hx Profile views.
		CAUTION:
		If you specify the Any option then Cross-Frame Scripting (SFS) and Cross-Site Scriptin (XSS) are allowed.
Login Template	null	When Any is selected, no custom login template is used. When Any is not selected, the option list shows available custom log- in templates that you can select for a station login page.
Log File directory	filepath	Default is file: ^^webLogs. The folder in the station's file space in which log files are stored. Log file names use a YYMMDD.log (date) convention, such as 230501.log for a file created May 1, 2023.
Client Environments	additional properties	This property is a container for Mobile Client Environment (mobile) entries, available if the station's host is licensed with the mobile feature. It is used in detection of a user's browser type (e.g. desktop or mobile) and the selection of the appro- priate webProfile for that user. See details below. Also, refer to the <i>Niagara Mobile Guide</i> .
Show Stack Trace	true or false (default)	Shows the stack trace, if set to true.
Load JxBrowser from Cloud	drop-down list	Loads the JxBrowser from the cloud.
Applet Module Caching Type	Host (default) or User	The default option, Host, results in a folder and the download- ing of installation modules to the module folder (n4applet for N4, and wbapplet for AX). This results in the creation of multiple folders of downloaded modules, which negatively af- fects platform memory usage.
		The User option results in the creation of a .sharedModu- leCache folder. The system then downloads to a sub-folder at this location (n4applet for N4, and wbapplet for AX). This option minimizes the memory required when running in JACE.
Web Start Config	additional properties	Container for several subproperties used to configure aspects of Niagara Java Web Start which provides an applet-like Work- bench environment that runs completely outside of a web browser. For more details see, <i>Niagara Java-based</i> <i>Web Clients Guide</i> .

Name	Value	Description
Cache Config	additional properties	In Niagara 4.4 and later, contains subproperties used to config- ure Cache Config, which caches all station home image files in the web browser. See more details below.
JettyWebServer	read-only	Jetty Web Server Started. See more details below.
User Data Storage	true (default), or false	Enabled by default, this allows web apps to store user-specific data (i.e. user options for the HTML5 Alarm Console) in the userdata folder on the station file system. Typically left en- abled, a user with admin priviliges can set this to disabled to clear User Data Storage.

Client Environments—Mobile

The Client Environments container slot allows the station to automatically detect the user agent of an incoming client and use the appropriate Web Profile for the user:

- Default Web Profile if using a Java-enabled device, such as a PC
- Mobile Web Profile if using a mobile device, such as a cell phone or tablet

Name	Value	Description	
Enabled	true or false	Activates and deactivates use of the function.	
Status	text	Read-only field. Indicates the condition of the component at last polling.	
		• {ok} indicates that the component is polling successfully.	
		• {down} indicates that polling is unsuccessful, perhaps be- cause of an incorrect property.	
		• {disabled} indicates that the Enable property is set to false.	
		• fault indicates another problem.	
Fault Cause	text	Read-only field. Indicates why the network, component, or ex- tension is in fault.	
User Agent Pattern	text separated by the pipe symbol (I)	A list of one or more user agents separated by the pipe symbol that identify the target display types.	

Cache Config

In Niagara 4.4 and later the Cache Config property, enabled by default, caches all station home image files in the web browser.

NOTE: When upgrading from Niagara 4.3 to Niagara 4.4, you need to clear the browser cache once manually to take advantage of this change. Additionally, when changes are made to a station home image file, clear the browser cache manually to update the cache. One exception to this is if the changed image file type is not one that is included in the Cached File Extensions property setting.

To revert back to the Niagara 4.3 behavior, set the Enabled	pro	perty to	false.
---	-----	----------	--------

Туре	Value	Description
Enabled	true or false	Activates and deactivates use of the function.
Cached File extentions	png,jpg,gif, svg (default) or *	Set the desired file type(s) to cache or set to " \star " to cache all file types without re-validation.

JettyWebServer

Name	Value	Description
Server State	read-only	Displays the state of the server.
Min Threads	4 - 30 (defaults to 4)	Specifies the minimum number, concurrent connections (threads) that the station makes with the server.
Max Threads	10– max (defaults to 30)	Specifies the maximum number of multiple, concurrent con- nections (threads) that the station makes with the server.
N C S A Log	NCSA Request Log	Refer the below section

N C S A Log

This is a common format of a standardized text file that web servers use to keep track of processed requests.

Name	Value	Description
Enabled	true or false	Activates and deactivates use of the function.
Retain Days	7 (default)	Limits the size of the log by defining how many days to save log information.
Extended Format	true (default) or false	Extends the format of a standardized text file.
Log Cookies	true or false (default)	Logs the cookies of processed requests.
Log Time Zone	list of time zones	Identifies the time zone to use for time stamps.

Plugins (views)

Plugins provide views of components and can be accessed in many ways. For example, double-click a component in the Nav tree to see its default view. In addition, you can right-click on a component and select from its **Views** menu.

For summary documentation on any view, select $Help \rightarrow On View$ (F1) from the menu or press F1 while the view is open.

nss-SecurityDashboardView

In Niagara 4.8 and later, there is added support for the Security Dashboard feature. The **Security Dashboard** is the main view for the Security Service. The view provides (for admin and other authorized users) a snapshot of the security configuration of your station.

NOTE: The **Security Dashboard** transmits sensitive information. To minimize security risks, use the Foxs (secure Fox) protocol to manage platform connections. Also, the HTTPS protocol is enforced for secure communication over the network. The **Security Dashboard View** is not accessible over HTTP.

CAUTION: The **Security Dashboard View** presents data of a sensitive nature. Users with access should be made aware of this and take necessary precautions to safe-guard the information. For example, a user should not walk away from the PC while the view is open for others to see. A security best practice recommendation would be that any user who has access to the dashboard should be configured for auto-logoff.





CAUTION: The **Security Dashboard View** may not display every possible security setting, and should not be considered as a guarantee that everything is configured securely. In particular, third party modules may have security settings that do not register to the dashboard.

For each "card" included in the view, a number of security-related items (e.g. security settings on the FoxService shown in the FoxService card) are listed. Each card displays a status color which reflects the lowest status of any of its items. That is, if any item is red (alert), the card's status color is red. Similarly, each item listed in a card has a status displayed as a color flag (highest-to-lowest): "Info", OK", "Warning", or "Alert") as gray, green, yellow, or red icons.

- Gray Info icon (U) indicates secondary information. For example, there is an info level that states how many users are in the station. There is no particular action to take regarding this, it is just presented for consideration.
- Green OK icon (♥♥) indicates the item's security status is good.
- Yellow Warning icon (A) indicates a warning status on the item which means that the setting should be examined and possibly changed.
- Red Alert icon (\bowtie) indicates an alert status on the item which means that the setting is a security concern and should probably be changed.

Each card displays several of the most urgent items. If there are more items than fit on a card, a **More** button at the bottom of the card will popup the full list of items for that Service. Typically, a card provides a hyperlink to that particular Service (or to a component) so that you can easily change the configuration. In cases where there is no component to link to, no hyperlink is provided on the card. By default, the links on the individual cards in the Security Dashboard view link directly to the remote station. However, this is configurable via the **Station Link Config** property on the SecurityService component. For details, see nss-SecurityService, page 105.

The Summary card, located in the upper left corner, summarizes the number of security status messages for all Services on the station . The Summary card features **Hide** / **Show** options which allow you to hide, or

show, all messages for one or more security status levels. For example, if you click the **Hide** option under Warning (as shown below) all of the Warning status messages for each card are hidden from view.





Services reporting to the Security Dashboard include the following:

- Fox Service (e.g. TLS status)
- Web Service (e.g. TLS status)
- Authentication Service (e.g. weak password strength)
- Debug Service (e.g. FINE logs enabled)
- Module Permissions (e.g. SEVERE permissions requested)
- Module Signatures (e.g. modules unsigned)
- Program Objects (e.g. unsigned program objects)
- Platform Settings (e.g. TLS status)
- File System (e.g. users with write access)
- User Service (e.g. super user status

Other services and components may also be reporting to the Security Dashboard.

Additionally, the Dashboard is "pluggable" so that third parties can add their own security warnings for drivers.

Security Dashboard Refresh

In addition to the action available on the SecurityService, there are several ways that you can trigger a data refresh for this view:

- Attempting to retrieve the Dashboard data (e.g. by viewing the Dashboard) when there is no data available yet (possibly because the station has just restarted) triggers a refresh.
- An "Execute" action on the NiagaraNetwork→Station→SecurityDashboardDeviceExt→Data Importer refreshes the data for that station.

- A time trigger on the NiagaraNetwork→Station→SecurityDashboardDeviceExt→Data Importer that allows you to schedule a refresh. The default is to refresh daily.
- The **Refresh System Dashboard Data** action on the SecurityService takes a String argument. It will refresh any station that matches that String. For example, the string, "Richmond*", will match any station that starts with Richmond; or "*" will match all stations).
- On the **System Dashboard View**, the card for each station has a **Refresh** icon (\bigcirc) next to the "Generated x time ago" text. Click on the icon to trigger a refresh for the station.

platCrypto-CertManagerView

This view is a platform view on any Niagara host. It is also the default view of the **CertManagerService** under a station's **PlatformServices**. The **Certificate Management** view allows you to create digital certificates and Certificate Signing Requests (CSRs). You use this view to import and export keys and certificates to and from the Workbench, platform and station stores. You access this view, via **Tools**→ **Certificate Management**. Also included is a related **Tools Certificate Signer Tool** view.

You use this view to manage PKI (Public Key Infrastructure) and self-signed digital certificates to secure communication within Niagara network. Certificates secure TLS connections to this host.

User Key S	tore Sys	tem Trust Store	User Tru	st Store	Allow	ved Hosts		
You have	local certi	ficates:						
User Key	Store							1 objects
Alias	Subject	Not After		Key Algo	rithm	Key Size	Valid	Ę
🦲 tridium	Niagara4	Thu Aug 22 11:09:4	40 IST 2019	RSA		2048	true	

Figure 24 Example of a Key Store

The Certificate Management view has four tabs:

- User Key Store
- System Trust Store
- User Trust Store
- Allowed Hosts

User Key Store tab

The **User Key Stores** contain server certificates and self-signed certificates with their matching keys. Each certificate has a pair of unique private and public encryption keys for each platform. A **User Key Store** supports the server side of the relationship by sending one of its signed server certificates in response to a client (Workbench, platform or station) request to connect.

If there are no certificates in a **User Key Store** when the server starts, such as when booting a new platform or station, the platform or station creates a default, self-signed certificate. This certificate must be approved as an allowed host. This is why you often see the certificate popup when opening a platform or station.

Default self-signed certificates have the same name in each User Key Store (tridium), however, each certificate is unique for each instance.

Clicking the New and Import buttons also adds certificates to the User Key Store.

Figure 25 Example of a Key Store

User Key S	tore Sys	tem Trust Store	User Tru	st Store	Allo	ved Hosts		
You have	ocal certi	ficates:						
User Key	Store							1 objects
Alias	Subject	Not After		Key Algo	rithm	Key Size	Valid	Ę
🤑 tridium	Niagara4	Thu Aug 22 11:09:4	40 IST 2019	RSA		2048	true	

Name	Value	Description
Alias	text	A short name used to distinguish certificates from one another in the Key Store . This property is required. It may identify the type of certificate (root, intermediate, server), location or func- tion. This name does not have to match when comparing the server certificate with the CA certificate in the client's Trust Store.
Issued By	text	Identifies the entity that signed the certificate.
Subject	text	Specifies the Distinguished Name, the name of the company that owns the certificate.
Not Before	date	Specifies the date before which the certificate is not valid. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not Before date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Not After	date	Specifies the expiration date for the certificate. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not After date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Key Algorithm	text	Refers to the cryptographic formula used to calculate the cer- tificate keys.
Key Size	number	Specifies the size of the keys in bits. Four key sizes are al- lowed: 1024 bits, 2048 bits (this is the default), 3072 bits, and 4096 bits. Larger keys take longer to generate but offer great- er security.
Signature Algorithm	formula text	Specifies the cryptographic formula used to sign the certificate.
Signature Size	КВ	Specifies the size of the signature.

Name	Value	Description
Valid		Specifies certificate dates.
Self Signed	text	Read-only. Indicates that the certificate was signed with its own private key.

User Key Store buttons

Name	Value	Description
View	button	Displays details for the selected item
New	button	Opens the window used to create the entity you are working on.
Cert Request	button	Opens a Certificate Request window, which is used to create a Certificate Signing Request (CSR).
Delete	button	Removes the selected record from the database.
Import	button	Adds an imported item to the database.
Export	button	Saves a copy of the selected record to the hard disk. For certificates, the file extension is .pem.
Reset	button	Deletes all certificates in the User Key Store and creates a new default certificate. It does not matter which certificate is selected when you click Reset .
		CAUTION:
		Do not reset without considering the consequences. The Re- set button facilitates creating a new key pair (private and pub- lic keys) for the entity, but may disable connections if valid certificates are already in use. Export all certificates before you reset.

Trust Store tabs

The **Trust Stores** contain signed and trusted root certificates with their public keys. These stores contain no private keys. A **Trust Store** supports the client side of the relationship by using its root CA certificates to verify the signatures of the certificates it receives from each server. If a client cannot validate a server certificate's signature, an error message allows you to approve or reject a security exemption (on the **Allowed Hosts** tab).

The **System Trust Stores** contain installed signed certificates by trusted entities (CA authorities) recognized by the Java Runtime Engine (JRE) of the currently opened platform. A **User Trust Store** contains installed signed certificates by trusted entities that you have imported (your own certificates).

Only certificates with public keys are stored in the **Trust Stores**. The majority of certificates in the **System Trust Store** come from the JRE. You add your own certificates to a **User Trust Store** by importing them.

Feel free to pass out such root certificates to your team; share them with your customers; make sure that any client that needs to connect to one of your servers has the server's root certificate in its client **Trust Store**.



ertificate Man	agement for Niaga	ra Workbench		
Jser Key Store	System Trust Store	User Trust Store	Allowed Hosts	
You have syste	m certificates that ide	entify these certific	ate authorities:	
System Trust	Store		1	05 objects
Alias		Subject		N 🛱
🦁 digicertassure	didg3 [jdk]	DigiCert Assured ID I	Root G3	F ^
🦁 verisignunive	rsalrootca [jdk]	VeriSign Universal R	v	
🗖 digioarttructor	drootg4 [idk]	DigiCert Trusted Root G4		

Trust Store columns

Name	Value	Description
Alias	text	A short name used to distinguish certificates from one another in the Key Store . This property is required. It may identify the type of certificate (root, intermediate, server), location or func- tion. This name does not have to match when comparing the server certificate with the CA certificate in the client's Trust Store.
Issued By	text	Identifies the entity that signed the certificate.
Subject	text	Specifies the Distinguished Name, the name of the company that owns the certificate.
Not Before	date	Specifies the date before which the certificate is not valid. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not Before date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Not After	date	Specifies the expiration date for the certificate. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not After date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Key Algorithm	text	Refers to the cryptographic formula used to calculate the cer- tificate keys.
Key Size	number	Specifies the size of the keys in bits. Four key sizes are al- lowed: 1024 bits, 2048 bits (this is the default), 3072 bits, and 4096 bits. Larger keys take longer to generate but offer great- er security.
Signature Algorithm	formula text	Specifies the cryptographic formula used to sign the certificate.
Signature Size	КВ	Specifies the size of the signature.
Valid		Specifies certificate dates.
Self Signed	text	Read-only. Indicates that the certificate was signed with its own private key.

Trust Store buttons

The **Delete** and **Import** buttons are available only in a **User Trust Store**.

Name	Value	Description
View	button	Displays details for the selected item
Delete	button	Removes the selected record from the database.
Import	button	Adds an imported item to the database.
Export	button	Saves a copy of the selected record to the hard disk. For certificates, the file extension is .pem.

Allowed Hosts tab

The **Allowed Hosts** tab contains security exemptions for the currently open platform. These are the certificates (signed or self-signed) received by a client from a server (host) that could not be validated against a root CA certificate in a client **Trust Store**. Whether you approve or reject the certificate, the system lists it in the **Allowed Hosts** list.

To be authentic, a root CA certificate in the client's **System** or **User Trust Store** must be able to validate the server certificate's signature, and the Subject of the root CA certificate must be the same as the Issuer of the server certificate.

Allowing exemptions makes it possible for a human operator to override the lack of trust between a server and client when the human user knows the server can be trusted.

If this is Workbench to station connection, the system prompts you to approve the host exemption. Workbench challenges server identity at connection for unapproved hosts and, unless specific permission is granted, prohibits communication. Once permission is granted, future communication occurs automatically (you still have to log in). Both approved and unapproved hosts remain in this list until deleted.

If this is a station to station connection, and there is a problem with the certificates, the connection fails silently. There is no prompt to approve the host exemption. However, the last failure cause in the station (expand the station **ClientConnection** under **NiagaraNetwork**) reports the problem.

The approved host exemption in the **Allowed Hosts** list is only valid when a client connects to the server using the IP address or domain name that was used when the system originally created the exemption. If you use a different IP address or domain name to connect to the server, you will need to approve an updated exemption. The same is true if a new self-signed certificate is generated on the host.

Allowed Hosts columns



ertificate Management							🖍 Certificate Mar	lagemer
• Nav	Certificate Manager	nent						
🕒 🖸 🐹 🕄 My Network	Certificate Manager	nent for	Niagara V	Vorkbench				
My Host : IE67DTG0DRFD2.global.ds.hone	User Key Store Sys	tem Trust	Store Us	er Trust Store	Allowed H	osts		
 My File System My Modules 	Hosts and host certi	ficates tha	t could no	ot be validated:				
My Tools	Allowed Hosts						7 obj	ects
Platform	Host	Subject	Approval	Created		Issued By	Not Before	Ę₽
👻 🎽 Station (Station_practice)	1 107 0 0 1-440	Ninner		Mar 0 - 01 14/55	151070010	Nimmer	Mar Ave 20 15:49:50 (57 2015	
🌲 Alarm	V 127.0.0.1:445	Niagara4	yes	Mon Oct 01 14:55	:151512018	Magara4	Mon Aug 20 15:46:59 151 2016	
Config	V 172.31.65.134:5011	Niagara4	yes	Fri Oct 12 11:34:2	4 IST 2018	Niagara4	Wed Jul 26 20:29:41 IST 2017	
Files	👽 localhost:5011	Niagara4	yes	Thu Aug 23 11:32	:52 IST 2018	Niagara4	Mon Aug 20 15:48:59 IST 2018	3 _
Palette	•	View		Approve	📑 Unappr	ove	🙀 Delete	Þ

Name	Value	Description
Host	text	Specifies the server, usually an IP address.
Subject	text	Specifies the Distinguished Name, the name of the company that owns the certificate.
Approval	Yes or No	Specifies the servers within the network to which the a client may connect. If approval is set to no , the system does not allow the client to connect.
Created	date	Identifies the date the record was created.
Issued By	text	Identifies the entity that signed the certificate.
Not Before	date	Specifies the date before which the certificate is not valid. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not Before date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Not After	date	Specifies the expiration date for the certificate. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not After date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Key Algorithm	text	Refers to the cryptographic formula used to calculate the cer- tificate keys.
Key Size	number	Specifies the size of the keys in bits. Four key sizes are al- lowed: 1024 bits, 2048 bits (this is the default), 3072 bits, and 4096 bits. Larger keys take longer to generate but offer great- er security.
Signature Algorithm	formula text	Specifies the cryptographic formula used to sign the certificate.
Signature Size	КВ	Specifies the size of the signature.
Valid		Specifies certificate dates.

Allowed Hosts buttons

Name	Value	Description
View	button	Displays details for the selected item
Approve	Yes or No	Designates the server as an allowed host.
Unapprove	Yes or No	Does not allow connection to this server host. The system ter- minates any attempted communication.

wbutil-CategoryBrowser

This view is the default view of the station's **CategoryService**, and typically where you spend most of your time assigning categories to components after initially creating the categories.

NOTE: When an admin user (user with Admin write privilege on the CategoryService and on a particular station component being adjusted) is making a category mask adjustment, the user must also have at least Operator write privilege on the category being adjusted in the category mask for the station object. This includes changes to check marks in the "Inherit" column - the user must have at least Operator write access to any altered categories applied from the Inherit change.

Category Browser										
	Inherit	User	Admin	Operator	Viewer	Category 5	Category 6	Category 7	Category 8	₽
🌲 Alarm	n/a		•							
- Onfig	n/a		•							
Services	\checkmark		•							
Drivers	\checkmark		•							
Apps		•								
category	\checkmark		•							
🕨 💽 Temp1	\checkmark		•							
🕨 💽 Temp2	\checkmark		•							
🕨 🕒 Alarm				•						
🕨 🗠 Ramp	\checkmark		•							
SineWave	\checkmark		•							
Files	n/a		•							

Figure 28 Category Browser

Columns

Column	Value	Description			
Inherit	check mark or blank	A check mark indicates that the object inherits the category from its parent in the table.			
User	Category 1	All system objects except for those listed as assigned to Ad- min are assigned to this category.			

Column	Value	Description		
Admin	Category 2	 These objects default to the Admin category: The configuration services: UserService, CategoryService, and ProgramService All files (the setting file serves) 		
		All files (the entire file space)		
Categories 3–8	bold bullet, grayed out bullet, or blank	A bold bullet indicates that the object is assigned to the category.		
		A grayed out bullet indicates inheritance.		
		Blank indicates that the category has not been assigned.		

wbutil-CategoryManager

This view of the CategoryService allows you to create, enable and delete the groups that the security model uses to control access to the objects in a station. Once you create categories, you use the **Category Brows**er view to centrally assign system objects to categories. Or, at the individual component level, you use a component's **Category Sheet** view to assign the component to one or more categories.

You can assign an object to many categories at the same time. Each object stores its own categories.

My Host : IE67D	TDVZSXC2.GLOBAL (PxTest)	: Sta	ition (PxTe	est) : Config	: Servic	es : CategoryService	1	Category Manager 👻
• Nav			Cate	gory Manager				3 objects
F C	🔀 My Network	•	Index	Name	Status	Fault Cause		₽
	 G Services 	-	@ 1	User	{ok}			
	AlarmService		2	Admin	{ok}			
	BackupService		3	Temperature points	{ok}			
	OategoryServic	e						
	JobService							
	RoleService	- T						
• Palette	2							
				► Ne	w	🖹 Edit 🛛 🖏 Taglt		

Figure 29 Category Manager, Temperature Points as Category 3

Column	Value	Description			
Index	number	A unique number for the category, as it is known to the station.			
Name	text string	Descriptive text that reflects the purpose of the entity or logical grouping.			

Column	Value	Description		
Status	text	Read-only field. Indicates the condition of the component at last polling.		
		• {ok} indicates that the component is polling successfully.		
		• {down} indicates that polling is unsuccessful, perhaps be- cause of an incorrect property.		
		• {disabled} indicates that the Enable property is set false.		
		• fault indicates another problem.		
Fault Cause	text	Read-only field. Indicates why the network, component, or ex- tension is in fault.		

wbutil-CategorySheet

This view assigns a component to one or more categories (or configures it to inherit categories from its parent. Every component has a **Category Sheet** view.

NOTE: When an admin user (user with Admin write privilege on the CategoryService and on a particular station component being adjusted) is making a category mask adjustment, the user must also have at least Operator write privilege on the category being adjusted in the category mask for the station object. This includes changes to check marks in the "Inherit" column - the user must have at least Operator write access to any altered categories applied from the Inherit change.

igaie de l'élégery eneer	Figure 30	Category Sheet
--------------------------	-----------	----------------

- Nav	62	Category Sheet	
P 🗘 🛛 🕅 My Network	-	Categories	🖌 Inherit
		🗸 User	Select All
🕨 🕗 SearchSen	vice	Admin	Deselect All
TagDiction	naryService	tempPoints	b. Catamarian
Templates	ervice	Category 4	Categoryservice
🕨 🎯 WebServic	e	Category 5	
PlatformSe	ervices	Category 6	
A Drivers		Category7	
 ✓ Palette 		Category 8	Save

Option/button	Value	Description
Categories	text	Provides one table row for each category name.
Inherit	toggle	A check mark indicates that the component belongs to the same categories as its parent component. No check mark al- lows you to make explicit category assignments for this component.
Select All	button	Effective if Inherit is cleared, clicking this button assigns this component to all categories in this station.
Deselect All	button	Effective if Inherit is cleared, clicking this button removes this component from all categories.
CategoryService	button	Opens the Category Browser.

Option/button	Value	Description			
Refresh	button	Re-displays the Category Sheet.			
Save	button	Records the changes made.			

wbutil-PermissionsBrowser

This view allows you to quickly review the objects that someone, who has been assigned a given role may access. You access this view by right-clicking RoleService in the Nav tree and clicking Views→Permissions Browser.

NOTE: In Niagara 4.8 and later, there is added support for the UserService in the **Permissions Browser** view. Use the **Show Permissions for** dropdown list to switch between permissions for Users, and for Roles. When viewing permissions for **Users**, the view displays a separate column for each user as well as any prototype.

: Station (NewSta	001) : RoleService				Permissions Bit	rowser 👻
Show Permissions	for Roles 🗸					
Permission Bro	Roles Users				14	Rows
		М	anager	Operator	Role	Ę₽
. ● Config		rv	/i	rwi		
🖃 🕒 Files		rv	/R			
🛨 🔵 charts		rv	/R			_
• OImportFil	es	rv	/R			
	Show Permissions for	Users	-			
🕀 🔘 templat	-					
E History	Permission Brows	er				7 Rows
🖃 🆀 NewSta		guest	admin	NoahF	defaultPrototype	ţ.
Au			rwiRWI	rwiRWI		
🕀 🔔 Der	E 🕒 Files		rwiRWI	rwiRWI		
🕀 📥 Der			rwiRWI	rwiRWI		
🕀 📥 Log			rwiRWI	rwiRWI		
🕀 🔔 Ne	. ∎ C px		rwiRWI	rwiRWI		
	template		rwiRWI	rwiRWI		

Figure 31 Permissions Browser view shows permissions for Roles and Users

Columns represent roles or users, and rows identify the objects in the station, with each table cell showing user permissions.

- Yellow rows are objects explicitly assigned with permissions.
- Dimmed rows represent objects that inherit their permissions from their parent object.

Double-click a cell to bring up the permissions window for that role or user depending on which option is selected in the **Show Permissions for** dropdown list. This allows you to globally change a ermission levels for any category in the station.

Additional enhancements to the **Permissions Browser** view include the following:

• **Highlight Accessible** – applies green shading to entries that are accessible by at least one displayed column (user or role). Do this by clicking the **Highlight Accessible** icon () in the Workbench toolbar.

■ - □ □ □ ↓ ↓ ↓	<u>ن</u>	Đà	×	5	e 👖	臺
: Station (NewSta001) : UserService				/	Permissio	ons Browser
Show Permissions for Users 👻						
Permission Browser						12 Rows
	kioskUser					Ę
						*
= 🖨 Files						
Charts						
= Opx						
\pm 🔘 deploy						
🛨 🗗 defaultOptionsApplied.px	r					
+ 🕞 defaultOptonsTest.px	r -					
🗉 🕞 Graphic.px	r					
🛨 💌 WxFile.px	r -					
- Atomplata						

Figure 32 Highlight Accessible tool highlights entries accessible by this user

• Filtering – filters results in the table for selected users/roles. Do this by clicking the table **Options** icon (

) at the far right side of the column heading row, to display the options menu, and click on **Show Users**... (or **Show Roles**...) to open a window that lists all users (or roles) which you can filter by search or selection and click **OK**.

Figure 33 Filtering shows persmissions for selected users/roles

🐴 Users	×
Select one or more Users, or search:	
Y filter	
guest	
admin	
NoahF	
defaultPrototype	
🗸 kioskUser	
	_
OK Cance	el

Column	Value	Description
First column	Nav tree for sta- tion Config, Files and History	Each Nav tree node occupies a row in the table. This expand- able tree lets you navigate to objects of interest to review cur- rent permissions.
Admin	permissionsR = readW = writel = invoke actionad- min level permis- sions appear in upper case.	Reports the rights assigned to the admin role. As this is a super user, admin has rights to read, write and invoke an action for all objects.
user	permissionsr = readw = writei = in- voke actionopera- tor permissions appear in lower case.	Reports the rights assigned to the user role. The default is no rights assigned.

wbutil-RoleManager

This manager allows you to create, edit and delete roles. It is the default view of the RoleService and is located in the station's **Services** container.

Figure 34 Role Manager view

192.168.1.2	222 (n4Titan	Demo) : Station (n4Titan	Demo)	: Config	: Services : RoleService	🖍 🛛 Role Manager 🗸
• Nav	v		62	Role Mai	nager	4 objects
le° ;	S ×	🔇 My Network	-	Name	Permissions	Viewable Hierarchies
)	ProgramService	*) admin	Super User (access entire station, file system)	
	•	RoleService		guest 👔		
	•	Search Service		web 📄	Super User (access entire station, file system)	
	•	X SystemMonitorService) user		
		TagDictionaryService	Ψ.			
	ette				💽 New 📝 Edit	

The system creates the admin role by default and grants it super user permissions. The admin role does not appear in the **Role Manager** view and you may not delete it.

Column or field	Value	Description
Name	text	Identifies the role to be assigned to one or more users. Role names are case sensitive.
Permissions	text	Associates a name with a specific set of permissions.
Viewable Hierarchies	text	Identifies the hierarchies this user may view.
Туре	Role (default)	Identifies the type of entity being created.
Number to add	number	Allows you to create many rows at once in the Role Manager view's table.

New role window

Figure 35 New Role window



Column or field	Value	Description
Туре	Role (default)	Identifies the type of entity being created.
Number to add	number	Allows you to create many rows at once in the Role Manager view's table.

New role properties

Figure 36 New role properties

Name Peri	missions V	ewable Hierarchies	
Role			
Name		Role	
Permissio	ns	Super User (access entire station, file system)	>>
Viewshie I	Hierarchies		

CAUTION: It is important to understand the risk involved in giving any user broad permissions on the Role Service. For example, giving a user **admin write** permissions on the Role Service allows that user to create, edit, rename or delete any role. Best practices recommend that such permissions on the Role Service be limited only to appropriately authorized users.

Windows

Windows create and edit database records or collect information when accessing a component. You access them by dragging a component from a palette to a nav tree node or by clicking a button.

Windows do not support **On View (F1)** and **Guide on Target** help. To learn about the information each contains, search the help system for key words.

Certificate Export windows

These windows save a copy of the selected certificate to a folder on your hard drive or thumb drive.

Certificate Export chooser

Certificate Export	×			
Certificate				
Export the public certification	cate			
Table View ASN.1 View	PEM View			
Properties:	A			
Version	v3			
Serial Number	47 e6 05 b1 75 4d 70 70 35 54 50 0f			
Issued By	root 2			
Issuer DN	CN=root 2,0=My Company,L=Anywhere,ST=Anyst			
Rrivate Key				
Export the private key				
Private Key Password (requ	uired):			
Encrypt exported private key				
Reuse password to encrypt private key				
Password	Password			
Confirm				
	OK Cancel			

Property	Value	Description
Export the public certificate	check box, defaults to selected	Indicates that the system will export the certificate with only its public key.
Table, ASN.1 View and PEM View	tabs	Shows the contents of the certificate in terms of properties, ASN (Abstract Syntax Notation), and PEM (Privacy Enhanced Mail).
Export the private key	check box, defaults to de-selected	Instructs the system to export the private key with the public key. You would select this option only if you are backing up a root CA or intermediate certificate to a second secure location.
Private Key Password	text	Supplies the password created when the certificate was created.
Encrypt exported private key	check box, defaults to selected	Causes the system to encode the private key for enhanced security.
Reuse password to encrypt private key	check box, defaults to selected	Indicates that no additional password is required to encrypt the private key. Deselecting this option allows you to assign a second password to protect the private key.
Password and Confirm	text	Create and confirm the second password.

Certificate Export, file chooser

🐴 Certi	ificate Export	×			
🖵 Fil	e Spaces 🖃	Current Path			
🖲 My Fi	ile System	C: / Users / E522605 / Niagara4.4 / tridium / certManagement			
Bc	Dookmarks 🗹 D	code-signing certificate.pem File name: code-signing certificate.pem Save Files of type: PEM Files Cancel			
0	Displays th pane.	ne available file spaces. The contraction ($oldsymbol{\mathbb{H}}$) and expansion ($oldsymbol{\mathbb{H}}$) icons resize the selected			
0	The contro	ol icons determine the contents of the file view pane:			
-	returns to a previous folder.				
	I displays files in the folder above the current folder.				
	🕈 displays files in the root of the user home.				
	🔤 creates a new folder.				
	configures the chooser to display the file name only.				
	configures the chooser to display the details for each file.				
	() provides a drop-down list of available file paths.				
	E creates an entry in the Bookmarks pane.				
	turns the display of the details pane on and off.				
₿	The file vie	ew pane.			
4	This pane	displays the details for the selected file.			
6	Bookmark	s pane.			

Edit history export window

The **Edit** window shows the configuration properties of the history export descriptor, plus **Name**, which is equivalent to the right-click **Rename** command on the descriptor. To access all properties, including all status properties, view the HistoryService property sheet.

The NiagaraHistoryExport line above the properties summarizes the prope
--

Property	Value	Description
Name	Text string fol- lowed by numbers	For a history originating in the local host station, the name be- gins with Local If Discovered for import, typically left at de- fault. For a system history export, originating in the remote station, the name begins with NiagaraSystemHistoryExport.
Execution Time — Manual	N/A	Requires human intervention to initiate a history export or import.
Historyld	Text in two parts: /stationname/ historyname	Specifies the history name in the local station's History space, using two parts: "/ <stationname>" and "/<history- Name>". If Discovered, station name is "^" (a character repre- senting the device name of the parent container) and history name reflects the source history name. Typically, you leave both fields at default values, or edit the second (<history- Name>) field only.</history- </history- </stationname>
Execution Time — Daily (default)	Time Of Day hours: minutes:seconds AM/PM timezone Randomization Days Of Week	Defines when the daily export or import automatically takes place. The hours follow a 24-hour clock.
Execution Time — Interval	Interval hours:mi- nutes:seconds Time Of Day Days Of Week	Defines the amount of time between automatic exports or imports. Hours may number in the thousands.
Enabled	true or false	Activates and deactivates use of the function.

Generate Self-Signed Certificate window

This window defines the important information required to create a certificate. You use this window to create your own certificates along with a key pair (public and private).

Figure 37 Default view of the Generate Self-Signed Certificate window

Generate Self Signed Cer	tificate	× •
Generate Self Generates a self sig	Signed Certificate gned certificate and inserts it into the keystore	
Alias		(required)
Common Name (CN)		(required)
	* this may contain the host name or address of the serve	r
Organizational Unit (OU)]
Organization (O)		(required)
Locality (L)]
State/Province (ST)		
Country Code (C)	(required)	
Not Before	24-Jun-2014 09:09 AM EDT	
NotAfter	24-Jun-2015 09:09 AM EDT	
Key Size	♦ 1024 bits ♦ 2048 bits ♦ 3072 bits ♦ 4096 bits	
Certificate Usage	♦ Server Certificate ♦ Client Certificate ♦ CA Certific	cate
Alternate Server Name	1	
Email Address]
	OK Cancel	

This window opens when you click **New** at the bottom of the **User Key Store** tab.

A self-signed certificate provides data encryption only. Since it is not signed by a CA (Certificate Authority) it cannot verify server identify. Generating a self-signed certificate should be a temporary measure until a signed certificate is installed in the browser's and station's trust stores. After installing the signed certificate you should delete any self-signed certificates. See the *Niagara Station Security Guide* for more information about using TLS (Transfer Layer Security) to secure communication among security system components.

There is a limit of 64 characters for each of the following properties. Although blank properties are permitted, it is recommended to correctly fill in all properties, as not doing so may generate errors, or cause thirdparty CAs to reject your certificate. Spaces and periods are allowed. Enter full legal names.

Name	Value	Description
Alias	text	A short name used to distinguish certificates from one another in the Key Store . This property is required. It may identify the type of certificate (root, intermediate, server), location or func- tion. This name does not have to match when comparing the server certificate with the CA certificate in the client's Trust Store.
Common Name (CN)	text, required, al- phanumeric; do not use "*" or "?" as part of the name	Also known as the Distinguished Name, this field should be the host name. It appears as the Subject in the User Key Store.
Organizational Unit (OU)	text	The name of a department within the organization or a Doing- Business-As (DBA entry). Frequently, this entry is listed as "IT", "Web Security," "Secure Services Department" or left blank.
Organization (O)	text	The legally registered name of your company or organization. Do not abbreviate this name. This property is required.
Locality (L)	text	The city in which the organization for which you are creating the certificate is located. This is required only for organizations registered at the local level. If you use it, do not abbreviate.
State/Province (ST)	text	The complete name of the state or province in which your or- ganization is located. This property is optional.
Country Code (C)	two-character ISO- format country code.	If you do not know your country's two-character code, check www.countrycode.org. This property is required.
Not Before	date	Specifies the date before which the certificate is not valid. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not Before date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Not After	date	Specifies the expiration date for the certificate. This date on a server certificate should not exceed the Not After date on the root CA certificate used to sign it.
Key Size	number	Specifies the size of the keys in bits. Four key sizes are al- lowed: 1024 bits, 2048 bits (this is the default), 3072 bits, and 4096 bits. Larger keys take longer to generate but offer great- er security.
Certificate Usage:	text	Specifies the purpose of the certificate: server, client or CA certificate. Other certificate management software utilities may allow other usages.

Name	Value	Description
Alternative Server Name	text	This property provides a name other than the Subject (Common Name) that the system can use to connect to the server. Like the Common Name, the system uses the Alternative Server Name to validate the server certificate making it possible to specify both an IP (Internet Protocol) and FQDN (Fully Qualified Domain Name).
Email Address	email address	The contact address for this certificate. It may also be the ad- dress to which your signed certificate (.pem file) will be sent.

New category windows

The **New** window appears when you click the **New** button at the bottom of the **Category Manager** view. When you click **OK** a second **New** window displays, allowing you to assign name and index details.

Basic category window

Figure 38 Creating basic categories

4 New					
Type to Ad	Type to Add Category V Number to Add 1 [1 - 100]				
	OK Cancel	x			
	Index Name	Ę			
	4 Category4				
	Index 4 Name Category4				
	OK Cancel				

Property	Value	Description
Name	text	A name for the given category. This can be any name that de- scribes how you are using the category.
Index	number	A unique number for the category, as it is known to the station.

New/Edit roles window

This window creates and edits roles and permissions. You access it from the **Role Manager** view (RoleService).

Figure 39 Example of an Edit role dialog box

4	Edit			x
	Name	Permissions	Viewable Hierarchies	Ę
	🗎 Manager	Manager=rwi	Name, displayName	
	Name Manager Permissions Super User (access entire station, file system) Viewable Hierarchies Name, displayName		>	
	4		OK Cancel	

Property	Value	Description
Name	text string	Descriptive text that reflects the purpose of the entity or logical grouping.
Permissions	check box and chevron	Checking the All Powerful User (super user) check box sets up a role that allows the user to access the entire station and file system. To set individual permissions for a role, click the chevron.
		The box between The All Powerful User and the chevron dis- plays all categories. Basic categories display by index number (for example: 3=rwi).
tags	various	Any tags associated with the object appear at the end of the property sheet. The tag icon identifies them. The systems inte- grator sets up tags to provide additional, searchable informa- tion about the object.

Platform Authentication window

This window opens after a secure platform connection is made. Its purpose is to authenticate the platform user.

Figure 40 Platform authentication window



Name	Value	Description
Name	text	The name may include your company network name (when connecting to a Windows-based computer), the IP address of the controller, or host name of the controller.
Scheme	text	This information identifies the authentication scheme used to log on to a platform: HTTP-Basic, HTTP-Digest, or SCRAM-SHA512.
Credentials— Username	text	This is where you enter the platform user name created when the controller was commissioned. Access to this name is through Platform Administration→User Accounts .
Credentials— Password	text	This is the password created when the controller was commis- sioned. Access to this password is through Platform Adminis- tration→User Accounts .
Remember These Credentials	check box	Select this check box to have the system automatically fill in the user name and password when you log on the next time.

Platform Connect window

This window opens when you open a platform (supervisor PC or controller).

Figure 41 Platform connect window



Name	Value	Description
Туре	drop-down list	Defaults to Platform TLS Connection.
Host (type)		Defaults to IP.
IP address	text	This is where you enter the IP address or URL of the host platform.
Port	number	The port for secure platform communication. Defaults to 5011.

Platform TLS settings

This window sets up the platformtls (niagarad) properties that provide server authentication and encryption. To access it, right-click **Platform→Views→Platform Administration** and double-click **Change TLS Settings**.



Name	Value	Description
State	TLS	Defaults to TLS only.
Port	number	The port for secure communication. Defaults to 5011
Certificate	drop-down list	Provides a list of available certificate aliases. The tridium cer- tificate is the default, self-signed certificate created when you first accessed the platform.
Protocol drop-down list TLSv1.0+ (default) TLSv1.1+ TLSv1.2	The minimum level of the TLS (Transport Layer Security) proto- col to which the server will accept negotiation. The default in- cludes versions 1.0, 1.1 and 1.2. It works with most clients, providing greater flexibility than an individual version.	
	During the handshake, the server and client agree on which protocol to use.	
		Change Protocol from the default if your network requires a specific version or if a future vulnerability is found in one of the versions.

Permissions map

This window associates permissions with categories and permission levels. To access it, add or edit a role and click the chevron next to the **Permissions** property.



4 Permissions							x
Category	Op R	erat W	tor I	A R	dmi W	n 	
User	1						
Admin			1	1			
Temperature Points							
Manager							
Category 5							
Category 6							
Category 7							
Category 8							
	ЭК		C	and	el		

Column	Value	Description
Category	table row	User and Admin are default categories created by the New Station wizard. Each category occupies a single row in the Per- missions map.
Operator	permission level	Provides a way to set access rights for components that are configured with the operator permission level.
		Permission level is set by the Operator config flag on the component's Property Sheet .
Admin	permission level	Indicates that the object may be read, written or an action in- voked by only system users that have been granted admin rights.
		The Admin permission level is set by turning off the Operator config flag on the component's Property Sheet .

Session Info window

The **Session Info** window reports the security status of the current communication session. You view this window by right-clicking the Session Info icon (11).

Figure 43 Example of Session Info when using a self-signed certificate



Screen element	Value	Description
	Connection	Identifies the user account that is logged in to the station.
•	Hostname	Identifies the host name of the server.
	Identity verification	Reports on the attempt to verify the authenticity of the server.
V or		A green shield indicates that a root CA certificate in the client's Trust Store verified the authenticity of the server certificate.
		A red shield indicates that the client system found no matching root CA certificate in a Trust Store with which to verify the server certificate.
		Clicking Certificate Information displays the certificate .

Screen element	Value	Description
Encryption		Describes the Foxs session encryption strength.
V or V	A green shield indicates that the transmission is encrypted.	
		A red shield indicates that the transmission is not encrypted.
Ð	Time	Logs when the Foxs session began.

Station Authentication window

This window opens after a secure station connection is made. Its purpose is to authenticate the station user.





Name	Value	Description
Name	text	The station name, which, for a controller, is usually its IP address.
Scheme	text	This information identifies the authentication scheme used to log on to this station. The scheme used depends upon the user. Configuration is through the UserService.
Credentials— Username	text	This is where you enter your station user name.
Credentials— Password	text	This is your platform password, which is the same as your per- sonal station password.
Remember These Credentials	check box	Select this check box to have the system automatically fill in the user name and password when you log on the next time.

Station Connect window

This window opens when you open a station.

Figure 45 Station Connect window

😤 Connect 🗙
Open Station with TLS Connect to station using fox over TLS
Session Type Station TLS Connection Host IP 192.168.1.222 IP
Port 4911 OK Cancel

Name	Value	Description
Туре	drop-down list	Defaults to Station TLS Connection.
Host (type)		Defaults to IP.
IP address	text	This is where you enter the IP address or URL of the host platform.
Port	number	The port for secure station (foxs) communication. Defaults to 4911.

Glossary

certificate	A PKI (Public Key Certificate) or digital certificate is an electronic document used to prove ownership of a public key. The certificate includes information about the key, the identity of its owner, and the digital signature of an entity that verified the validity of the certificate's contents. If the signature is valid, and the client can trust the signer, the client can be confident that it can use the public key contained in the certificate to communicate with the server.
Certificate Authority (CA)	An entity that issues the digital certificates used to certify the ownership of a public key by the named subject of the certificate. This allows system users to rely upon signatures or assertions made by the private key that corresponds to the certified public key. In this relationship model, the party that relies on the certificate trusts that the subject (owner) of the certificate is authentic because of the relationship of both parties to the CA.
chain of trust	Also called a web of trust, certification path, or trusted certificate tree is an approach to server verification that uses a self-signed certificate owned by a CA (Certificate Authority) to begin the authorized relationships. The private key of this root CA certificate signs a company's server certificate(s). Intermediate certificates may be used to further isolate relationships, such as by geographic location or corporate division.
Distinguished Name	A Distinguished Name (DN) is a string that uniquely identifies an entry in the LDAP directory. It's comparable to a path in a file system. The CN portion of the DN is comparable to a file name.
	As it applies to SAML attribute mapping, an Identity Provider may return a DN (e.g. CN=userGroup, OU=Users, DC=domain, DC=net) for the prototypeName attribute. More details on SAML authentication and attribute mapping are available in the "Single Sign On" section of the <i>Niagara Station Security Guide</i> .
key	A digital key is a very large, difficult-to-predict number surrounded by a certificate. Keys serve these purposes: 1) The public key of a root CA certificate in a client's System or User Trust Store verifies the authenticity of each server. 2) The private key of a trusted root CA certificate may sign other certificates. 3) After server authentication, matching public and private keys encrypt and decrypt data transmission.
NEQL	Niagara Entity Query Language provides a simple mechanism for querying objects with tags. Whereas BQL supports the tree semantics and pathing of Workbench component space (for example parent.parent) and BFormat operations, NEQL queries only for tags using the Niagara 4 tagable and entity APIs.
object	An object is the base class required for all system entities that conform to the baja model. Objects group information used to construct a model that includes building devices, virtual devices, individual points, users, system features and services. Objects appear in the Nav tree as files, modules, installers, administrators, copiers, drivers and apps. Metadata associated with objects, including categories, roles (permissions), and hierarchies, provide access control and configuration options to manage automated buildings efficiently.
permission	The right to access a component slot, folder, file or history. Three rights may be granted: the right to read information provided by the object, the right to write (change) the object, and the right to invoke an action on the object. Rights are granted using the Role Manager 's permissions map. Permissions

	are applied to users by assigning each user a role. A super user is automatically granted every permission in every category for every object.
permission level	A slot config flag that indicates who is allowed to access the slot. When unchecked (the default) at least admin-Read (R) permission is required (as defined in the Role Manager 's permissions map). When checked a user with a minimum of operator-read permission (r) may access the slot.
role	A logical grouping that is assigned as metadata to system users (human and machine) for security purposes. For example, roles may be used to group users as administrators (admin), regular users (user), and operators (operator).
	Roles speed the management of permissions for a large number of users. The permissions of a group of users that share the same role can be updated by changing the role's permissions instead of updating each user's permissions individually.
	You manage roles using the RoleService.
signature	A digital signature combines a unique hash that is created using a cryptographic algorithm (such as SHA-512) with a public key. This is done by using a matching private key to encrypt the hash. The resulting signature is unique to both the certificate and the user. Finally, the signing process embeds the digital signature in the certificate.
user permission	See permission.

Index

A

access rights	
reviewing	
allowed hosts	
Allowed Hosts	20
Allowed Hosts tab	121
ancestor permission level	87
audit log	72
authentication	59
audit log	72
AXDigestScheme	92
DigestScheme	91
HTTPBasicScheme	92
of users	47
scheme, assigning to users	71
schemes	48
authentication scheme	108
password management	71
AuthenticationService	
authorization checklist	78
authorization management	11
auto logoff	
station	74
AX authentication	48
AXDigestScheme4	8, 89, 92

В

backup, <i>See</i> certificate, exporting	
baja-AuthenticationSchemeFolder	89
baja-AuthenticationSchemes	89
baja-SSOConfiguration	90
baja-UserPrototype	94
basic categories	80
best practices	12
browser trust store	
installing client certificate in	55

C

categories	80
category	
adding and editing	80
basic	80
deleting	82
for assigning components	81
New window	34
Category	
Browser	23
Crowser	81
Category Sheet12	25
certificate	19
backing up, <i>See</i> certificate, exporting	
create	32

creating a root CA cert	27
creating a server cert	
deleting	40
expired	40
exporting	36
importing into a User Trust Store	
importing into the User Key Store	
installing in a remote platform/station	
naming convention	20
self-signed	
Session Info	39
signing	33
stores locations	20_21
TIS	20 21
sossion info	30
tupos	ر ۱۲
Cartificate Authority	0110 21
Certificate Authonity	ا د ۱۵۵
Certificate Export windows	۲۷ ۱۵۶
	11/
Certificate Signing Request	
folder structure	
certManagement folder	
checklist	
certificate creation and signing	23
platform/station for server verification	24
Supervisor station for server identity	24
user authentication	47
client certificate	16
exporting	53
installing in browser	55
public key	51
user workflow	
client certificate authentication	-
admin workflow	
Client Certificate Authentication	
configure	49
client/server relationships	15 27
ClientCertAuth	10, 2,
users workflow	
browser login	54
Workbonch login	50 58
diantCortAuth ClientCortAuthScheme	00 101
ClientCertAuth-ClientCertAuthScheme	۱۵۱ ۱۵
clientCertAuthScheme	4040 21
code-signing certificate	31
component	05
adding a component	
assigning to a basic category	81
permission level	
permissions	11, 77
permissions, troubleshooting	88
component permissions checklist	78
components	89
config flag, setting	78
configure SAML Authentication Scheme	61
configuring client port	41

controller,
replacing securely4
create user prototype for SAML authentication6
cryptography1
CSR, See Certificate Signing Request
folder structure2
customize SAML attribute mapping

D

DigestScheme	47–48,	89,	91
document change log			7

Ε

edit	131
Edit roles window	
email	
securing using TLS	41
encryption	
engineering platform/station	
certificate configuration	24
exporting	
client certificate	53

F

file permissions	87
Fox's properties	41
FoxService	102

G

gauth palette	47
Generate Self-Signed Certificate window	132
global password configuration	91
Google Authentication	59
Google Authenticator app	
GoogleAuthenticationScheme	
5	

Н

history export window	131
history permissions	87
HTTPBasicScheme	89, 92
https	
required to set password in browser	72
Https properties	41

I

identity verification	15,	19
inherited categories		80
installing		
client certificate		55

K

keys	
public and private	
kiosk	
kiosk-like mode	
enabling	
5	

L

Login with	SSO			63
------------	-----	--	--	----

Ν

naming convention	
for certificates	20
network users	65
challenge	65
New category window	
niagara_user_home	
nss-SecurityDashboardView	
nss-SecurityService	
-	

0

Operator config flag	
----------------------	--

Ρ

password	
password	71
alphal configuration	
global configuration	.71
management	/
renewing an expired password	/4
setting up	/2
setting up for a user	/2
strength	
strength, setting up	/
troubleshooting	.75
warning period	/ I
	/0
permissions	03
ealting	
to access files	8/
to view history files	.87
Permissions	407
map	137
permissions checklist	
PKI certificate	~~
creating	.30
platform	405
authentication window	135
connect window	136
opening a secure connection	25
stores	20
ILS properties	136
platform/station	
provisioning	
--------------------------	----
installing a certificate	
public kev	18
I	

R

Role Manager 12	28
roles	
about their configuration8	33
add and edit13	34
adding	33
and permission level7	8'
assigning to users8	36
editing8	35
reviewing access rights8	36
testing	36
RoleService	24
root CA certificate	
creating2	27
installing in remote platform/stations	37
importing into Windows trust store	35

S

SAML authentication	59
SAML SSO	
about	59
saml-SamlXmlDecrypter	109
SAMLAttributeMapper	107
SAMLAuthenticationScheme	48, 108
secure communication	11, 41
configuring station security properties	
configuring Supervisor and platforms	40
enabling clients	41
encryption	
Foxs properties	41
FoxSrvice configuration properties	
Https properties	
Niagara check list	23
NiagaraNetwork enabling	
securing outgoing email	
Security Dashboard	
overview	
security precautions	
server authentication	
fixing error conditions	42
TCP ports	
server certificate	
creating	
server identity	
Supervisor setup check list	24

server identity verification
setting up 23
server verification
station solum shock list 24
Station Setup check list24
Jession Into
WINDOW
Single Sign On
about
configuration properties
SSO
station
authentication window139
connect window139
health
logging off72
logging on72
security model77
set up server verification23
stores
station-to-station user70
stations
configuring security properties41
stores
accessing
file names22
locations on the Supervisor platform
System Trust Store
- ,

Т

TCP ports	45
TLS, <i>See</i> Transport Layer Security protocol	
kevs	18
platform properties	136
Transport Layer Security protocol	15
troubleshooting	
component permissions	88
server authentication	42
trust store	
Windows	35
Trust Store tab	119
two-factor authentication	47, 59

U

user	
adding and editing	70
authentication	48
password	71
user authentication	11
user authentication checklist	47
User Key Store	20
tab	
User Trust Store	20
importing a certificate	
UserService	
component permission level	79

145

setting up a password	72
setting up a password	

V

W

Web Service	109
windows	. 89, 129
Windows trust store	35